Pure

Bond University

DOCTORAL THESIS

Energy Conservation and Lifetime Prolongation Schemes for Distributed Wireless Sensor Network

Zhang, Xiaoguang

Award date: 2012

Link to publication

General rights Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights.

- Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study or research.
- You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
 You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal.

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.



Energy Conservation and Lifetime Prolongation Schemes for Distributed Wireless Sensor Network

Presented

by

Xiaoguang Zhang

A disertation submitted in total fulfilment of the requirements of the degree of Doctor of Philosophy for the School of Information Technology, Faculty of Business, Bond University

Supervised

 $\mathbf{b}\mathbf{y}$

Dr. Zheng da Wu

Professor of Computer Science

Abstract

A distributed wireless sensor network is the network composed of sensor nodes, capable of sensing the environment, processing and storing the sensed data and transmitting the data through wireless channels. It can be deployed as a system with static sensors or a system with mobile nodes. As the energy capacity of the node hardware is limited, sensor networks suffer greatly from a severe energy constraint. Furthermore, as many of the environments or objects that need to be monitored, such as volcanoes, bushland, battle fields or animals, are normally difficult to reach, it is very costly or even impossible to renew the energy supply of the sensors or redeploy the nodes. Hence the energy conservation and network lifetime prolongation problem becomes one of the key issues for the deployment of the sensor network.

In this thesis the energy conservation and network lifetime prolongation problem of the sensor network is rigorously examined. Through the investigation of existing works, the design of a non-uniform node deployment scheme for tackling the energy hole problem of the static sensor network is identified to be a vital issue for the prolongation of the network lifetime. Since the non-uniform node deployment mechanism requires a region-by-region routing style, a spatially energy balanced routing strategy for this kind of mechanism is also crucial for the longevity of the network and needs to be studied. For a mobile wireless sensor network, the design of an energy efficient duty cycle scheduling scheme for the node detection is recognised as very important for the energy conservation of the node and thus should be carefully investigated.

Aimed at making progress on these issues, three novel schemes are provided in this thesis. Taking the energy consumptions of nodes, in active mode, without transmitting or receiving data into consideration, the non-uniform node deployment scheme for the event detection sensor network is proposed. This scheme is designed using the analytical results of the impacts of spatial and temporal distribution of events on the node deployment strategy according to the network lifetime requirement of the application.

Although spatially balanced energy consumption in routing for a network with non-uniform node deployment can be achieved through selecting the neighbour node with maximum residual energy, special equipment is required for obtaining accurate information and the transmission of real-time energy information is costly. Hence it is necessary to design an energy balanced routing strategy without the energy information and the region constraint routing scheme, in accordance with the analytical result of the spatially unbalanced energy consumption for random node selection method, is presented in this thesis for this purpose. By combining the region constraint scheme and maximum residual energy strategy, a hybrid mechanism is also proposed to improve the performance of the maximum residual energy scheme.

Since the sensor nodes in a mobile wireless sensor network must exchange information among each other to increase the probability for data collection, nodes need to detect the existence of each other through beaconing and listening. However the sensors also need to work in very low duty cycle to conserve energy. The low duty cycle of the sensor nodes makes the chance for the nodes to find other neighbours become very low. Thus a duty cycle scheduling strategy that enables nodes to effectively discover other nodes as well as saving the power necessary to fulfil the lifetime demand of applications is required. In this thesis the flock based duty cycle scheduling scheme is presented through the neighbour node number estimation method based on an analytical model.

For all the schemes proposed in this thesis, the experimental results are provided. The results show that the three mechanisms designed in this thesis are capable of improving the performance of the system significantly.

Statement of Originality

All the materials presented in this thesis represent the own work of the author and have not been published previously for a degree or a diploma in any university. To the best of my knowledge, no contents in this thesis have been published or written by any other author except for the supervisor of the author, who is the co-author of the publications arising from this thesis.

Supervisor Signature:
Date:
Author Signature:
Date:
Xiaoguang Zhang
SID: 13000844
E-mail: zfsu3722@hotmail.com
Bond University
Gold Coast, QLD, 4229

Australia

Publications Arising from This Thesis

Xiaoguang Zhang and Zheng Da Wu. A non-uniform node deployment approach for event detection sensor networks. In IEEE 29th International Performance Computing and Communications Conference, Albuquerque, USA, 9-11 December, 2010.

Xiaoguang Zhang and Zheng Da Wu. Energy Balanced Routing Strategy in Wireless Sensor Networks. In IEEE/IFIP 8th International Conference on Embedded and Ubiquitous Computing, Hong Kong, China, 11-13 December, 2010.

Xiaoguang Zhang and Zheng Da Wu. Flock Detection Based Duty Cycle Scheduling in Mobile Wireless Sensor Networks. ON-MOVE Work Shop of The 36th IEEE Conference on Local Computer Networks, Bonn, Germany, 4-7 October, 2011.

Xiaoguang Zhang and Zheng Da Wu. The balance of routing energy consumption in wireless sensor networks. "Journal of Parallel and Distributed Computing", Elsevier, Volume 71, Issue 7, Pages 1024-1033, July, 2011.

Acknowledgements

This PhD thesis would not have been possible without the support of many people and organisations to whom I owe a great deal. I would like to thank particularly:

Dr. Zheng da Wu, for his belief in my abilities, his advice, his encouragement, his wisdom and his kindness. Without his careful supervision, there would not be the outcome of this thesis.

The School of Information Technology and Bond University, for providing me with a precious scholarship, conference funds and resources for me to concentrate on pursuing a PhD. Special thanks to Doreen Taylor, Janet Price and Kim Younger for making my life much easier in dealing with the paper works.

I also wish to thank my fellow research students and my friends who have helped me quite a lot in overcoming the problems occurred both physically and psychologically in my life during my three years' study.

In addition, I would thank all the teachers and colleagues during my whole educational process and the period of my working in Beijing. Without the precious knowledge and experiences obtained from them, the complete of this thesis would be impossible.

Finally I would like to thank my parents, who supported me and encouraged me throughout the whole journey of my doctoral study. I am ever grateful for their unselfish support. Every page of this thesis is indeed dedicated to them.

Contents

Chapt	ter 1: 1	ntroduction		1
Chapt	ter 2: 1	Background		4
2.1	Overv	ew of the Sensor Network System		4
2.2	Energ	Constraint Problem		9
2.3	Specif	c Issues in Static Sensor Network	Systems	9
	2.3.1	The Energy Hole Problem		g
	2.3.2	The Problem of Balancing Energy	Consumption in Routing	10
2.4	Specif	c Issues in the Mobile Sensor Net	work Systems	11
	2.4.1	The Problem of Duty Cycle Schedu	ling	11
Chapt	ter 3: 1	Literature Review		13
3.1	Schem	es on the Energy Constraint Prob	lem	14
	3.1.1	Schemes on MAC Layer \ldots .		14
		3.1.1.1 The Duty Cycle Scheduling Sche	eme on the MAC Layer \ldots	14
		3.1.1.2 The Power Arrangement Scheme	e on the MAC Layer \ldots \ldots \ldots	15
	3.1.2	Schemes on the Routing Layer		16
		3.1.2.1 The Data Flow Control Scheme		16
		3.1.2.2 The Routing Topology Control S	Scheme	17
		3.1.2.3 The In-network Processing Scher	me on the Routing Layer \ldots	20
	3.1.3	Schemes on the Application Layer		21
		3.1.3.1 The In-network Processing Scher	me on the Application Layer \ldots .	21
		3.1.3.2 The Duty Cycle Scheduling Sche	eme	22
		3.1.3.3 The Node Initial Energy Arrang	ement Scheme	25
		3.1.3.4 The Mobile Sink Movement Con	trol Scheme	25
		3.1.3.5 The Node Deployment Scheme		26
3.2	Discus	sion on Reviewed Schemes		27
	3.2.1	Schemes for Static Sensor Network	: System	27
	3.2.2	Schemes for Mobile Sensor Networ	$k System \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	29

3.3	New A	Approach on Non-Uniform Node Deployment
	3.3.1	<i>Objective</i>
	3.3.2	Methodology
3.4	New A	Approach on Energy Balanced Routing
	3.4.1	<i>Objective</i>
	3.4.2	Methodology
3.5	New A	Approach on Duty Cycle Scheduling
	3.5.1	<i>Objective</i>
	3.5.2	Methodology
Chapt	ter 4: 1	Non-Uniform Node Deployment
4.1	Introd	luction \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots 36
4.2	Syster	n Model
4.3	Volum	ne of Data Transmission
	4.3.1	The In-Region Data Origination Amount
	4.3.2	Outer-influence
	4.3.3	Inner-influence
	4.3.4	Region Data Transmission Amount
4.4	Deplo	$yment Strategy \dots \dots$
	4.4.1	Network Lifetime Estimation
	4.4.2	Lifetime Waste Ratio
	4.4.3	Deployment Density for Non-uniform Node Deployment 46
4.5	The A	Arrangement of Region Width
4.6	Exper	imental Results
	4.6.1	Parameter Settings
	4.6.2	Lifetime of Regions
	4.6.3	Lifetime Waste Ratio
	4.6.4	Performance of the Non-uniform Deployment Scheme 61
4.7	Summ	nary
Chapt	ter 5:	Spatially Energy Balanced Routing 66
5.1	Introd	luction \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots 66
5.2	Syster	n Model
5.3	Rando	om Selection Scheme
	5.3.1	Node Selection Probability
	5.3.2	Sub-Region Selection Probability
	5.3.3	Estimated Sub-Region Data Amount
	5.3.4	Routing Balance Ratio

Contents

5.4	Region	n Constraint Selection Scheme
	5.4.1	Scheme Description
	5.4.2	The Modification of Node Selection Probability
	5.4.3	The Modification of Estimated Sub-region Data Amount 78
	5.4.4	The Application of the Scheme
5.5	Hybrid	l Scheme
5.6	Exper	imental Results
	5.6.1	Parameter Settings
		5.6.1.1 Sensor Node Parameters
		5.6.1.2 Network Parameters
	5.6.2	Routing Balance Ratio for Random Scheme
	5.6.3	Routing Balance Ratio for the Region Constraint Scheme 84
		5.6.3.1 The Setting of S
		5.6.3.2 Results of Routing Balance Ratio
	5.6.4	<i>Performance</i>
5.7	Summ	ary
Chapt	er 6: .	Adaptive Duty Cycle Scheduling
6.1	Introd	uction
6.2	System	n Model
6.3	Proble	em Description
6.4	Neighl	bour Node Number Evaluation
	6.4.1	Work Cycle Arrangement
	6.4.2	Beacon Arrival Rate
	6.4.3	Neighbour Node Number Estimation
6.5	Adapt	ive Scheduling Scheme
	6.5.1	Initial Duty Cycle $\ldots \ldots 104$
	6.5.2	Flock Detection
	6.5.3	Duty Cycle Adjustment Rule
	6.5.4	Feedback Process
	6.5.5	Scheme Description
6.6	Config	guration of τ
6.7	Exper	imental Results
	6.7.1	Parameter Settings
	6.7.2	Performance Evaluation
6.8	Summ	ary
Chapt	er 7: (Conclusions and Future Works

Contents

7.1	Conclusions	122
7.2	Future Works	125
Appen	dix A: Derivation of Equation (4-30)	128
Bibliog	graphy	129

List of Figures

Figure 2-1: A Sensor Station of ALERT System [15]	5
Figure 2-2: A Sensor Station of Watershed System [17]	6
Figure 2-3: A Sensor Station for Grape-Yard [18]	6
Figure 2-4: Sensor Motes $[1]$	7
Figure 2-5: The Energy Hole Problem	10
Figure 2-6: Routing Energy Balance Problem	11
Figure 3-1: Schemes on Different Layers	13
Figure 4-1: The division of the network	39
Figure 4-2: The Influence of Events	41
Figure 4-3: The Working Sequence of a Certain Region	45
Figure 4-4: r_{Δ} versus P_{γ}	48
Figure 4-5: r'_t versus P_{γ}	49
Figure 4-6: Lifetime of Regions by λ_t ($\nu = 2$, $\lambda_n = 0.02$ and $\lambda_s = 0.2$)	51
Figure 4-7: Lifetime of Regions by λ_t ($\nu = 0.2$, $\lambda_n = 0.02$ and $\lambda_s = 0.2$).	52
Figure 4-8: Lifetime of Regions by λ_t ($\nu = 2$, $\lambda_n = 0.02$ and $\lambda_s = 0.02$).	52
Figure 4-9: Lifetime of Regions by λ_t ($\nu = 0.2$, $\lambda_n = 0.02$ and $\lambda_s = 0.02$).	53
Figure 4-10: Lifetime of Region 1 by λ_t ($\nu = 0.2$, $\lambda_n = 0.02$ and $\lambda_s = 0.02$)	53
Figure 4-11: Lifetime of Region 5 by λ_t ($\nu = 0.2$, $\lambda_n = 0.02$ and $\lambda_s = 0.02$)	54
Figure 4-12: Lifetime of Regions by λ_s ($\nu = 0.2$, $\lambda_n = 0.02$ and $\lambda_t = 2 \times 10^{-5}$)	55
Figure 4-13: Lifetime of Regions by λ_s ($\nu = 0.2$, $\lambda_n = 0.02$ and $\lambda_t = 5 \times 10^{-5}$)	55
Figure 4-14: Lifetime of Regions by λ_s ($\nu = 2$, $\lambda_n = 0.02$ and $\lambda_t = 2 \times 10^{-5}$)	56
Figure 4-15: Lifetime of Regions by λ_s ($\nu = 2$, $\lambda_n = 0.02$ and $\lambda_t = 5 \times 10^{-5}$)	56
Figure 4-16: Lifetime of Region 1 by λ_s ($\nu = 0.2$, $\lambda_n = 0.02$ and $\lambda_t = 2 \times 10^{-5}$)	57
Figure 4-17: Lifetime of Region 5 by λ_s ($\nu = 0.2$, $\lambda_n = 0.02$ and $\lambda_t = 2 \times 10^{-5}$)	57
Figure 4-18: Lifetime Waste Ratio by λ_t ($\nu = 0.2, \lambda_n = 0.02$)	58
Figure 4-19: Lifetime Waste Ratio by λ_t ($\nu = 2, \lambda_n = 0.02$)	59
Figure 4-20: Lifetime Waste Ratio Comaprison by λ_t ($\nu = 0.2, \lambda_n =$	
0.02 and $\lambda_s = 0.07$)	59
Figure 4-21: Lifetime Waste Ratio by λ_s ($\nu = 0.2, \lambda_n = 0.02$)	60

Figure 4-22: Lifetime Waste Ratio by λ_s ($\nu = 2, \lambda_n = 0.02$)	60
Figure 4-23: Lifetime Waste Ratio Comparison by λ_s ($\nu = 0.2$, $\lambda_n =$	
0.02 and $\lambda_t = 0.0001$)	61
Figure 4-24: Lifetime waste ratio by λ_t ($\lambda_n = 0.02$, $\lambda_s = 0.05$ and $T_{req} =$	
$19 \ days) \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots $	62
Figure 4-25: Lifetime expectation ratio by λ_t ($\lambda_n = 0.02$, $\lambda_s = 0.05$ and $T_{req} =$	
$19 \ days$)	63
Figure 4-26: Lifetime waste ratio by λ_s ($\lambda_n = 0.02$, $\lambda_t = 0.0001$ and $T_{req} =$	
$19 \ days$)	63
Figure 4-27: Lifetime expectation ratio by λ_s ($\lambda_n = 0.02$, $\lambda_t = 0.0001$ and T_{req}	=
$19 \ days$)	64
Figure 5-1: Unbalanced Routing Coverage	67
Figure 5-2: The Division of the Network	70
Figure 5-3: The Definition of S	77
Figure 5-4: Routing Balance Ratio $(\lambda_n = 0.5)$	83
Figure 5-5: Routing Balance Ratio $(\lambda_n = 0.1)$	83
Figure 5-6: Routing Balance Ratio $(\lambda_n = 0.04)$	84
Figure 5-7: Routing Balance Ratio (Region 1, $\lambda_n = 0.1$)	85
Figure 5-8: Routing Balance Ratio (Region 5, $\lambda_n = 0.1$)	85
Figure 5-9: Routing Balance Ratio (Region 1, $\lambda_n = 0.04$)	85
Figure 5-10: Routing Balance Ratio (Region 5, $\lambda_n = 0.04$)	86
Figure 5-11: Maximum Routing Balance Ratio $(\lambda_n = 0.5)$	86
Figure 5-12: Maximum Routing Balance Ratio $(\lambda_n = 0.1)$	87
Figure 5-13: Maximum Routing Balance Ratio $(\lambda_n = 0.04)$	87
Figure 5-14: Routing Balance Ratio $(\lambda_n = 0.5)$	88
Figure 5-15: Routing Balance Ratio $(\lambda_n = 0.1)$	89
Figure 5-16: Routing Balance Ratio $(\lambda_n = 0.04)$	89
Figure 5-17: Routing Balance Ratio (Region 1, $\lambda_n = 0.1$)	90
Figure 5-18: Routing Balance Ratio (Region 5, $\lambda_n = 0.1$)	90
Figure 5-19: Routing Balance Ratio (Region 1, $\lambda_n = 0.04$)	91
Figure 5-20: Routing Balance Ratio (Region 5, $\lambda_n = 0.04$)	91
Figure 5-21: Maximum Routing Balance Ratio $(\lambda_n = 0.1)$	92
Figure 5-22: Maximum Routing Balance Ratio $(\lambda_n = 0.04)$	92
Figure 5-23: Lifetime of Region 1 $(\lambda_n = 0.1)$	94
Figure 5-24: Lifetime of Region 1 $(\lambda_n = 0.04)$	94
Figure 6-1: Basic Working Unit	101
Figure 6-2: The Process of the Scheme	110
Figure 6-3: Timeout Occurrence Ratio	113

Figure 6-4: Estimation In-Flock Ratio $(k_{real} = 25)$
Figure 6-5: Estimation In-Flock Ratio $(k_{real} = 100)$
Figure 6-6: Performance According to Network Size
Figure 6-7: Performance According to Flock Inter-Occurrence Time (25
nodes) \ldots
Figure 6-8: Performance According to Flock Inter-Occurrence Time (50
nodes) \ldots
Figure 6-9: Performance According to Flock Inter-Occurrence Time (100
nodes) $\ldots \ldots \ldots$
Figure 6-10: Performance According to Flock Period (25 nodes) $\ .$ 119
Figure 6-11: Performance According to Flock Period (50 nodes) $\ . \ . \ . \ .$ 120
Figure 6-12: Performance According to Flock Period (100 nodes) 120

List of Tables

Table 4-1:	Parameter Settings		 •					•	50
Table 5-1:	Notations		 •					•	71
Table 5-2:	Sensor Node Parameter Settings		 •					•	80
Table 5-3:	Network Parameter Settings		 •					•	81
Table 5-4:	The Value of δ		 •					•	82
Table 5-5:	The Value of S					•			87
Table 6-1:	Parameter Settings for Single Node .								112

Chapter 1: Introduction

A sensor network is the network system formed by a large number of sensor nodes working together to gather information from the environment and then transmitting this data to a base station for further processing. Developments in processor, memory and radio technology mean that, it is now possible to deploy micro sensor nodes to construct the sensor network system. As a micro node is flexible and can be deployed in locations which are difficult for humans to access, a sensor network system composed of this kind of node can be exploited for a vast variety of applications, for example habitat monitoring, heritage architecture protection, environmental monitoring, soil moisture monitoring for agriculture, maritime monitoring, endangered species protection, animal tracking, pipeline monitoring, glacial monitoring and even epidemic control in human society [1–13].

Sensor network systems can be constructed in two different manners depending on the requirement of the corresponding application. The first method involves setting up a network where the sensor nodes are arranged in fixed positions and is called a static sensor network. In this type of sensor network, each sensor node gathers the relevant information within its sensing range and transmits the data to the base station (the sink node). Since the transmission range of each node is limited, to reach the sink node the data needs to be relayed by other sensors using hop-by-hop data transmission. Through the exploitation of the static sensor network system, the information gathered from the network can be used to construct a spatial-temporal view of the environment monitored, hence it can be used flexibly in many different fields [1-10]. However, the static network structure is not suitable suitable for some applications. In situations where it is necessary to continuously obtain information from moving objects such as animals or humans, sensor nodes need to be attached directly to objects and move with them [11-13]. In this scenario, which is called a mobile wireless sensor network, the nodes cannot form a steady routing structure in order for the data to be transmitted to the base station and individual nodes rarely encounter the sink node or each other. In order to increase the probability of the data being gathered by the base station, nodes need to replicate information among each other when they are able to communicate.

A micro sensor node is by its nature very small and a battery is the only energy provision currently available as a power source for the device. The capacity of the batteries used in these devices is low and the applications of sensor networks demand a long network lifetime. This restriction in the energy provision of the sensor nodes is one of the most severe problems for system design. In order to conserve the energy of the sensor node and prolong the longevity of the network system so that the requirement of the application can be fulfilled, effective methods for dealing with the energy constraint problem need to be proposed.

This thesis investigates three specific issues concerning the problem of the energy constraint of the sensor network system. These issues are:

> The design of a non-uniform node deployment strategy that tackles the energy hole problem of the static sensor network system.

 \succ The establishment of a spatially balanced routing mechanism for solving the spatially unbalanced energy consumption in the routing phase of the static sensor network system with non-uniform node deployment.

 \succ The construction of an energy efficient duty cycle scheduling scheme for dealing with the non-efficient energy exploitation of the mobile sensor network system.

The energy hole problem is caused by the reverse-multicast data transmission manner of the static sensor network. As the nodes closer to the sink node need to transmit more data, these nodes will use more energy and hence die faster than the sensors further away from the sink node. Therefore the network needs to be deployed non-uniformly to balance the lifetime of the network, so that the longevity of the system can be prolonged. To achieve the proper performance of the non-uniform node deployment strategy, the energy consumption of the nodes in the routing phase needs to be spatially balanced among the nodes. If it is not balanced, the nodes in the part of the network that transmits more data will still die earlier than other sensors. Consequently the design of such a routing scheme is a crucial problem for leveraging the non-uniform node deployment strategy. In a mobile sensor network it is necessary for nodes to exchange information among each other so that the data delivery rate can be increased. However the low duty cycle working style necessary makes it difficult for the nodes to detect each other. Thus a corresponding duty cycle scheduling scheme needs to be proposed so that nodes can effectively discover other neighbours as well as conserving the power required to fulfil the requirement of the application.

The main contributions of this thesis are:

1. The proposal of a non-uniform node deployment scheme for the event detection static sensor network system that considers the energy consumptions of nodes, in active mode, without transmitting or receiving data.

2. The presentation of a spatially energy balanced region-by-region routing scheme for the static sensor network system with non-uniform node deployment.

3. The provision of an adaptive flock detection based duty cycle scheduling scheme that enables nodes to increase the efficiency of energy use as well as conserving power for the mobile sensor network system.

The thesis is organised as follows. In Chapter 2 the essential background on the sensor network system and the energy constraint issues is provided. Chapter 3 contains a review of the literatures that deal with the energy constraint problem of the sensor networks. Through the discussion of related works, the research's objective, methodology and the originality of the schemes investigated in this PhD research are proposed. In the fourth chapter the design of the non-uniform node deployment scheme is presented. Chapter 5 describes the analysis and establishment of a spatially energy balanced routing scheme. In Chapter 6, an adaptive duty cycle scheduling scheme for the mobile sensor network system is proposed. The last chapter concludes the thesis and proposes directions for future works.

Chapter 2: Background

A distributed wireless sensor network system is designed for sensing and processing signals from the environment, such as temperature, humidity and sound and transmitting the sensed data through wireless channels. It is composed of sensor nodes, capable of accomplishing these tasks. The earliest sensor network systems were constructed of high capacity large nodes. However due to their size, these pieces of equipment are very difficult to deploy in some of the areas where sensors are required, such as volcanoes, the bush, battle fields or tracked animals. As processor, memory and radio technologies have developed, the exploitation of micro devices to accomplish these previously difficult goals has become possible. Nevertheless due to limitations with the hardware and the high cost of either renewing the energy supply of the nodes, or redeploying the sensor nodes, the energy and lifetime constraints of this kind of system are severe. This chapter will provide a brief overview of the sensor network system and discuss the energy constraint problems inherent in it.

2.1 Overview of the Sensor Network System

Generally speaking, any network made up of nodes, with the ability of sensing and wireless transmitting can be called a sensor network. One of the first sensor networks deployed in the real world was the ALERT system [14,15], constructed in the 1970's in the USA. The objective of the ALERT system is to provide real-time rainfall and water level information for evaluating the possibility of potential flooding. In order to obtain the environmental information needed, the system requires large sensing stations equipped with high capacity sensors, such as water level sensors, temperature sensors, wind sensors and even X-band radar. Data gathered by the sensor stations is transmitted through line-of-sight radio communication from the sensor to the base station in real time and processed using a forecast model. A node of the ALERT system is shown in Figure 2-1 [15]. Another similar system is CORIE [16], designed for monitoring the environment of the Columbia River in North America. This system uses both large stationary stations onshore and mobile stations, positioned on a pier or a buoy offshore. The data is also processed centralised by a base station. Other systems such as the watershed environmental monitoring system for investigating the water and air quality [17] and the system for monitoring the microclimate of the grape-yard [18] all use large station nodes to perform the tasks of sensing and transmitting. A node from each system is shown respectively in Figure 2-2 [17] and Figure 2-3 [18]. The figures show clearly the drawbacks of this type of system - as the equipment they rely on is very large and complex, it is difficult to deploy. In some environments, like terrain that is covered with dense vegetation or trees, it is sometimes impossible to construct such a network.



Figure 2-1: A Sensor Station of ALERT System [15]



Figure 2-2: A Sensor Station of Watershed System [17]



Figure 2-3: A Sensor Station for Grape-Yard [18]

With developments in processor, memory and radio technology, the possibility of using small sensor nodes, which are capable of sensing, communicating and computing, to monitor the physical world emerges. Researchers turned to this kind of small and integrated equipments in order to decrease the cost and increase the flexibility of the deployment of the network system. One of the earliest trials is the system constructed on Great Duck Island in Maine for habitat monitoring [1]. This system uses the small and integrated sensor nodes called 'motes' (as shown in Figure 2-4 [1]), which have a limited wireless transmission range, to monitor the habitat of birds on the island. The data gathered by the nodes is periodically transmitted to the base station, which is also called the sink node, through multi-hop routes. Further access to the data can be issued by users through the Internet. Other systems that need to be deployed in places where it is impossible to construct large sensing stations, such as PDOS [3,4] and LUSTER [5], also use micro devices. Due to the flexibility with their construction, similar systems are employed for a variety of different applications, including maritime monitoring [6], seabed monitoring [7], gas pipelines monitoring [8], soil moisture monitoring [9] and even glacial environment monitoring [10]. In the systems noted above, nodes perform data gathering and transmitting periodically according to certain work cycle.



Figure 2-4: Sensor Motes [1]

Another type of sensor network system is a query-based system such as TinyDB [19]. This system allows users to send a query to the network and the nodes relevant to the query will respond accordingly. Since the requirement of the query is normally a sequence of data gathered in a period of time at certain rate, the system will still

work periodically in this scenario.

For some applications such as disaster monitoring, intrusion detection and the discovery of the occurrences of animals, it is necessary for the system to gather information continuously and transmit the information when the event of interest occurs. In order to fulfil the requirements of these applications, the event detection system has been designed [20–23]. Each node in an event detection system has the detection radius for the signals of the events. In order to obtain the degree of accuracy required by the application, the deployment of nodes should meet certain coverage and connection levels. Systems for detecting static events need at least full coverage [23], while for those designed for detecting motion objects [20], partial coverage is adequate.

In addition to the static network deployment, sensor nodes can also be attached to the motion objects and thus form a mobile network system [11–13]. Since the mobile senor network system can be used to continuously obtain information from the objects sensors are attached to, the system is suitable for many applications such as monitoring the motion pattern of whales [11], observing the lifestyle of the zebra [12] or even controlling the spread of epidemics among humans [13]. In order to exploit the information obtained by the network system, the data gathered by sensor nodes needs to be transmitted to a base station for further processing. In [24]the approach of infostation is proposed. In this scheme, nodes within communication range of the base station directly upload data to the base station. However due to the mobility of nodes within the system, occurrences of connections between nodes and the base station are intermittent. Hence a corresponding method is necessary to increase the probability of data delivery. Since a delay for the data arriving at the base station can be tolerated, there is the potential for utilising node mobility to increase the network throughput [25]. By replicating data among the mobile nodes, the probability that the data will be collected by the base station is increased and the delay in transmission will be decreased. This potential leads to the epidemic routing scheme [26]. Nodes using this routing scheme exchange data among each other when they meet. By replicating data among nodes, each node becomes the data relay node of others to form a virtual route to the base station.

2.2 Energy Constraint Problem

Since sensor networks are usually used for monitoring special environments, it is impossible to provide a stable energy supply externally for the sensor nodes most of the time, which makes it necessary for the nodes to contain an energy supply module. Systems composed of large and powerful nodes like CORIE can be equipped with solar power. However, even when fitted with equipment that generates power, this method still suffers from the problem of loss of energy. For the small and integrated devices, this problem is even more serious. Because of the size and deployment difficulty involved in using a solar power board, it cannot be leveraged by the small equipments like motes. Thus the only possible source of energy to operate an integrated micro device is a battery. The life span of the battery of each sensor device is limited which severely constrains the operation of the sensor network [27, 28]. Since most of the applications have special requirements for the network's lifetime that are beyond the capacity of the hardware [1], the lifetime constraint problem is a severe barrier for the deployment of the sensor network system. Therefore, proper schemes must be proposed to tackle this problem so that the exploitation of sensor networks can become practical.

2.3 Specific Issues in Static Sensor Network Systems

2.3.1 The Energy Hole Problem

In a large-scale static sensor network system the majority of the nodes are out of the transmission range of the sink node and need to transmit data to the sink node through multi-hop routes, using other sensors as relay nodes. During this process, the nodes closer to the sink node need to relay the data from other nodes as well as transmitting data they themselves have generated. In this scenario the sensors near the sink node need to transmit more data and thus will die faster than the nodes further away from the sink node. This reverse-multicast data transmission style leads to the unbalanced energy consumption of the nodes in the network. In Figure 2-5, this issue is explained. Nodes in Region 1 are within the communication rage of the sink node and the nodes in Region 2 cannot directly transmit data to the sink node. So the nodes in Region 1 need to relay the data from sensors in Region 2 as well as the data from Region 1 that they have received and will die faster. After the death of the nodes in Region 1 the rest of the nodes will be disconnected from the sink node and consequently the whole network system will cease to work. However since in this scenario the nodes in Region 2 still have some residual energy in this scenario, the network is actually disconneted by a hole around the sink node. This problem is termed 'the energy hole problem' and has been rigorously analysed using a mathematical model by the authors of [29].



Figure 2-5: The Energy Hole Problem

2.3.2 The Problem of Balancing Energy Consumption in Routing

The energy hole problem can be tackled by non-uniformly deploying nodes around the sink node. In this approach the sensing field is divided into several regions in accordance with the distance from the sink node. Data will be transmitted in a region-by-region style. In order to maintain the proper coverage level of the network and the connection of each part of the network to the sink node, the energy consumption in the routing phase needs to be balanced over each region. Figure 2-6 illustrates this energy balancing issue. Suppose that data from nodes in Region 4 needs to be transmitted through Region 3. If the nodes in Sub Region 3i of Region 3 die faster than the rest of the sensors in the same region, the system will not be able to maintain the coverage in Sub Region 3i and consequently will lose part of the capacity in monitoring the sensing field. In addition since some of the nodes near the outside boundary of Region 4 might only be able to communicate with nodes in the Sub Region 3i, these nodes will be disconnected from the sink node. With a fixed transmission range of each node of the system, nodes in Sub Region 3i will be covered by more nodes. If the nodes in Region 4 randomly select relay nodes in Region 3, the probability that the sensors in Sub Region 3i will be chosen will be higher. This higher chosen rate will lead to the heavier energy consumption of nodes in Sub Region 3i. As a consequence, the nodes in the Sub Region 3i will die faster than the rest of the nodes in the Region 3. Hence a proper scheme for tackling this problem is a necessity for the sensor network system with non-uniform node deployment.



Figure 2-6: Routing Energy Balance Problem

2.4 Specific Issues in the Mobile Sensor Network Systems

2.4.1 The Problem of Duty Cycle Scheduling

In a mobile sensor network system, it is necessary for nodes to replicate data among each other to increase the rate at which the data is delivered to the base station. Since sensor nodes have a severe energy constraint, it is unavoidable that duty cycle scheduling for nodes be exploited to conserve energy when the application has long lifetime requirements. The use of duty cycle scheduling will keep nodes in a low duty cycle to decrease the power consumption. When working in a low duty cycle, nodes will be in the inactive mode for most of the time. A node in the inactive state will turn off their radio transceivers and other onboard equipment to save energy. Hence in this working state, nodes are not able to transmit or receive data. As revealed in [28], in order to ensure the proper lifetime of the node, the duty cycle needs to be lower than 1%. With such a low working cycle, the probability for a node to be able to transmit or receive data will also be extremely low. Since nodes need to detect the existence of each other by transmitting and receiving beacons, successful detection in this circumstance will be very rare. Therefore when a fixed scheduling scheme is used to fulfil the lifetime requirement of applications, nodes cannot effectively discover other neighbouring nodes to replicate data. Consequently the efficiency of the energy use is severely low in this scenario. In order to increase the efficiency of the energy use for a sensor node, it is necessary to develop a new duty cycle scheduling strategy. To increase the efficiency of the energy exploitation, it is essential for the new scheme to adjust the duty cycle of the node in response to changes in the number of the neighbouring nodes. Though it is impossible for a node to detect a change in the number of neighbor nodes in real time under the low working cycle, the estimation of the scale of the neighbouring nodes can be made when the density of network is high. Since animals will occasionally gather together to form flocks with high density, it is possible to design the duty cycle scheduling scheme for applications composed of mobile nodes with this motion pattern. In this thesis the duty cycle scheduling problem for the mobile sensor network system will be examined based on the flock motion pattern of the network.

Chapter 3: Literature Review

Schemes that solve the energy constraint problem of the sensor network system by conserving the battery energy of the nodes and thus prolonging the network's lifetime can be designed on different layers as depicted in Figure 3-1. In this chapter the existing studies on these schemes will be reviewed according to this structure of layers. Through a discussion of the existing research, the specifications of the new schemes presented in this thesis will be illustrated. In addition, the objectives and methodologies of the new approaches proposed in this thesis will be described at the end of this chapter.



Figure 3-1: Schemes on Different Layers

3.1 Schemes on the Energy Constraint Problem

3.1.1 Schemes on MAC Layer

Since transmitting data through a wireless channel is normally the most energyconsuming behaviour for a sensor node, many researchers have focused on designing the energy efficient transmission control schemes on the MAC layer in order to save the energy of each single node. There are two methods to control the data transmission on the MAC layer: either through exploiting a duty cycle scheduling scheme during transmission or by properly arranging the transmission power of the node. As the schemes on the MAC layer are independent of the network's deployment, these mechanisms can be applied to both the static sensor network system and the mobile sensor network system.

3.1.1.1 The Duty Cycle Scheduling Scheme on the MAC Layer

The objective of the duty cycle scheduling scheme is to properly set the working state of one or many of the nodes' components, for example the CPU or the transceiver. Since each component has different energy consumption level for different working states, energy can be saved by keeping the component in the energy conservation state as long as possible.

In order to reduce the energy consumption of a node, the radio transceiver can be turned off when other nodes are transmitting to avoid the energy waste that normally occurs in some traditional protocols like IEEE 802.11 [30]. To further energy conservation, the communication component can be switched periodically between sleep state and active state. One of the earliest MAC protocols designed for the sensor network system was the S-MAC proposed in [31]. It turns off the radio transceiver of the node for a certain period of time when the node overhears the transmission between other nodes. With this scheme, the radio transceiver of each node will be turned on and off periodically. Through the exchange of a message for synchronisation, the schedules of the neighbouring nodes can be synchronised. The authors of [32] presented a similar protocol, which further modifies the RTS and CTS packet to avoid collision. The energy efficiency of another resembling protocol O-MAC was investigated by [33], which used an explicit packet for ordering the nodes to turn to sleep mode. In the IEEE 802.15.4 protocol for low-rate wireless personal area networks provided in [34], the random backoff method is also used to decrease the transmission conflict and energy consumption. Its contention period is analysed in [35]. In [36] a TDMA-style MAC protocol for sensor networks, without the necessity of global time synchronisation, was described. Nodes using this protocol exchange time slot information through attaching the time slot information of their immediate neighbours and up to two-hop neighbours relative to its own time slot to the data packet head. In this way the time synchronisation can be performed and nodes can arrange their sleep period for energy conservation. The technique discussed in [37] used the transmitter-receiver rendezvous method to carry out the synchronisation. Synchronisation is achieved through the periodic transmission of the frame by the transmitter until it can be received by the receiver. Uisng this method, a node can turn off the transceiver without losing the data transmitted to it. In [38] this scheme was optimised by exploiting the overhearing. When a node hears a frame that has the same destination as its own, it adds the overheard frame to its own frame and interrupts the previous transmission. It then transmits this data and its own data to the determined receiver. This method can decrease data retransmission and consequently reduce energy consumption. The authors of [39] addressed another protocol leveraging two different radio transceivers. One is for data transmission and the other is for waking up the node, which is in low energy consumption. With the waking up capacity, a node is able to stay in a low energy consumption state when there is no data transmission.

3.1.1.2 The Power Arrangement Scheme on the MAC Layer

In addition to the working state, the transmission range is also a contributing factor to the energy consumption level of a radio transceiver. A strategy for deciding the transmission power before node deployment was presented in [40]. It uses the QoS constraint of the maximum tolerable bit error rate at the data destination to derive the optimal transmission power for both decreasing transmission interference and energy consumption. The authors of [41] set out to provide the dynamic and distributed transmission range control scheme for avoiding collisions. Since this scheme tends to reduce the transmission range of nodes, it can reduce the power consumption of a node and consequently conserve its energy.

3.1.2 Schemes on the Routing Layer

Schemes on MAC layer for energy conservation can only control the energy consumption for each single node on transmission. In order to increase the energy efficiency of the whole network, the balance of the energy usage should be further obtained and the unnecessary energy consumption reduced during communication. Therefore it can be noticed that this goal can only be achieved through the mechanisms on higher layer. The schemes on the routing layer are designed to solve this problem.

3.1.2.1 The Data Flow Control Scheme

Controlling the data flow during routing aims to lower energy consumption and network contention by eliminating the unnecessary broadcasting of data. Several studies that deal with this issue for a static network system have been proposed. The authors of [42] demonstrated an energy-efficient data broadcast protocol for network reprogramming. Nodes using this mechanism use limited non-local topology information to decide when to go to sleep as the code is distributed around it. In [43] a scheme based on probabilistic decision making was presented. Nodes decide whether to go to sleep or rebroadcast information by evaluating the probability of keeping active after the active time and the probability of broadcasting. The two probability parameters are designed beforehand in consideration of reliability, latency and energy efficiency. A cross-layer protocol was provided in [44] that exploits the information of the neighbouring nodes, obtained from the lower layers to select the flooding nodes. By this method the retransmission ratio can be adjusted so that the collision and energy consumption can be lowered. An in-network index was constructed in [45] to direct the user's query to the node required, so that the amount of transmission can be decreased. In [46] a similar index tree for the target tracking application was presented for efficiently directing the queries.

With the mobile sensor network system, the issue of controlling the packet replication during the epidemic routing process has also been addressed by many researchers. In [11] a data deletion scheme is proposed based on the estimation of data delivery delay. Through controlling the hop count of the data replication, another mechanism is presented and analysed in [47]. The spray and wait strategy proposed in [48] restricts the data flooding through token based replication number control. Aiming at understanding these schemes further, some works are provided to study performances and trade-off of the mechanisms. In [49] the impact of the replication controlling counter is analysed, based on which a heuristic source control mechanism is proposed. Since the movements of the sensor nodes exhibit certain patterns, it is proper to consider that some nodes will have a higher probability of delivering data to the sink nodes than other sensor nodes. Through this property of the nodes, nodes in the ZebraNet system only choose nodes with higher probability of meeting the sink node as data relay nodes [12]. In [50] a sketch of the delivery probability calculation mechanism is provided.

3.1.2.2 The Routing Topology Control Scheme

Routing topology control schemes are designed to properly form the routing topology of the network so that the energy consumption of the routing phase can be decreased and the efficiency of the data delivery can be increased. To our knowledge, all the mechanisms proposed specifically for the energy constraint sensor network system are constructed for static sensor network system.

The decision-making process for routing topology is energy consuming, because nodes need to exchange information among each other. To reduce this cost, some centralised methods have been addressed. The authors of [51] proposed the protocol with the base station positioned on the edge of the network, providing position information by directional antenna to sensor nodes. Sensor nodes can then use this information to make routing decisions. In [52] another mechanism was discussed. It processes the topology information at the gateway node to form energy efficient download paths and loads them to the sensor nodes when downloading the data.

In addition to the centralised methods, alternative energy-efficient distributed routing schemes were also discussed by other researchers. The authors of [53] proposed a location-based routing protocol that considered the energy cost in addition to the location information. Consequently, it improves the energy-efficiency of some protocols like the one presented in [54] that only considers the location information. In [55] the problem of inaccurate location information was considered and a new energy-efficient routing scheme under this condition was provided. The work issued in [56] modified the proactive routing protocol OLSR [57]. When exchanging the routing information, a node tries to avoid low residual energy nodes in addition to other optimisations on the original OLSR. In [58] the routing strategy exploiting mobile sink nodes was investigated. Through predicting future positions of the sink node that requires the data, the routing can be issued precisely so that the energy waste for the network can be reduced.

The design of an energy balanced routing scheme for static sensor network systems was also examined by a few researchers such as [59], [60], [61], [62], [63], [64] and [65]. In [59] and [60], the strategy of using optimised multiple paths to balance the power usage of data transmission is considered. A parameterised spatial energy balancing routing strategy for wireless networks is proposed in [59], which spreads the data flow for each session in different transmitting paths. In [60] a basestation controlled mechanism is presented to adjust the traffic flow among different data relay routes. A different method of adjusting the transmission range to achieve the balanced energy usage is theoretically analysed in [61]. The mechanisms in [62] and [63] are based on Directed Diffusion [66]. In [62] an algorithm is provided to choose the optimal path in sensor networks for data transmission considering global energy balance and limited delivery delay. The authors of [63] designed the fuzzy next-hop selecting strategy to further balance the energy consumption of Directed Diffusion. The article [64] proposed a swarm intelligence based energy balance routing scheme, based on the neighbour nodes' weight and residual energy. A strategy that trades off the energy consumption and the latency in accordance with the route length is proposed in [65]. None of these works have considered the scenario of deploying sensor nodes non-uniformly in the network by arranging different node density in different area of the network. Considering non-uniform node deployment strategy, the mechanism of selecting the node with largest residual energy is provided in [67].

In order to tackle the wasted energy consumption due to the contention of the flat network structure, different clustered methods were presented. For decreasing the contention caused by the routing information exchange of the proactive protocols, the authors of [68]proposed a topology discovery scheme, which divides the network into clusters with the cluster head being in charge of the routing information exchange. In [69] nodes self-organise to form clusters for controlling the traffic flow. The head of the cluster is in charge of evaluating the traffic density and exchanging information between clusters, so that the data rate can be controlled according to the importance of the data flow and congestion can be avoided. In contrast to the supporting row of clusters for the above two protocols, the mechanism exploiting clusters directly for the routing of the data transmission was provided by [70]. Nodes using this protocol periodically select cluster heads through random rotation. The cluster head is in charge of aggregating and transmitting the data directly to the sink node. Due to the limited transmission range of the node, this method cannot be applied in the large scale sensor network system. To tackle this problem an alternative approach was demonstrated in [71]. Leveraging this protocol, nodes select a cluster head according to the residual energy level of the sensors. The data is transmitted to the cluster head for aggregation and then sent to the sink node through the path formed by the cluster heads. By this method, the contention can be reduced and most of the nodes only need to transmit their own data locally to the cluster head node. Consequently the energy can be reserved; however the cluster heads might die quite quickly. The authors of [72] studied the scheme of exploiting a few nodes with limited mobile capacity to tackle this problem. The mobile nodes using this scheme will move to the clusters, in which the energy of the cluster head is used up. For balancing the energy consumption, the work proposed in [73] discussed a centralised method to avoid a hot spot problem by optimising the formation of the clusters according to the information of the location of the node. The authors of [74] designed a distributed protocol for forming the load-balanced transmission framework of clusters. They also considered the working state control of the sensor radio component. Due to the reverse-multicast data transmission manner of sensor networks, the cluster head near the sink node will suffer from bearing a higher burden of traffic flow and die more quickly. Attempting to tackle this problem, another mechanism was addressed in [75]. This strategy forms the clusters with different sizes, in terms of the distance between certain cluster and the sink node. The closer the cluster is to the sink node, the smaller the size of the cluster. This method will provide more nodes to do inter-cluster transmission and in consequence reduce the level of unbalanced energy consumption.

In addition to the hierarchical cluster topology, the flat routing tree structure was also investigated in many studies. The authors of [76] proposed a modified MDST tree, called the DB-MDST tree, to obtain near-optimal tree structure for both minimised height and degree. Experimental results showed that this topology could achieve relatively low delay and an acceptable network lifetime. In [77] an autonomous algorithm for creating and maintaining a routing tree to obtain prolonged network lifetime was presented.

Through working state adjustment, energy-efficient routing topology can also be achieved. The authors of [78] proposed a wave scheduling scheme. This mechanism arranges the working schedules of the nodes to form the routing topology, which decreases the energy consumption of the network by allowing nodes to turn off their radios most of the time. By partitioning the network into cells, this scheduling mechanism can be performed.

3.1.2.3 The In-network Processing Scheme on the Routing Layer

The routing topology control scheme can prolong the lifetime of the sensor network by balancing the energy consumption of the transmissions, decreasing unnecessary transmissions or adjusting the transmission schedule so that nodes can turn off their radio for as long as possible. However, the short network lifetime, caused by the large amount of data that needs to be transmitted in the network, cannot be solved using this method. In order to lower the quantity of the data transmission, the in-network processing scheme for the static sensor network system is proposed. On the routing layer, this scheme is designed focusing primarily on how to aggregate or compress the data during the transmission process. The authors of [79] discussed the routing and aggregation scheme for a multi-sink network. It uses the graph colouring method, which is adaptive to the topology changes, to optimise the time slot assigning for TDMA to avoid network collision. In [80] the scheme used for cluster-based routing topology was considered. It assumes that each node in the cluster uses TDMA protocol to send data to the cluster head. During the transmission process, the node that hears the information sent by other nodes before its transmission and uses this information to compress its own data, exploiting the correlation of the data. A 2D transform compression method was proposed in [81]. This scheme is suitable for any routing tree. It further optimises the routing and transformation, based on the internode data correlation and inter-node distance. Since many in-network processing operations have the same energy consumption level as data transmission, in [82] a randomised algorithm was proposed. By choosing the aggregation nodes, this method allows for the construction of a routing tree that jointly optimises energy consumption in consideration of both transmission cost and operation cost. The authors of [83] further considered this problem by proposing an adaptive routing tree, with nodes deciding to aggregate or transmit the data directly. In [84] the data rate allocation scheme for source coding on each node is investigated and an optimised data rate allocation strategy according to the lifetime was proposed.

3.1.3 Schemes on the Application Layer

As an application-specific system, the sensor network system cannot depend solely on the optimisations on the lower layers to obtain expected performance. The requirements of the application need to be taken in consideration; hence it is necessary to exploit the high-level design concerning all the characteristics of the system. On the application layer, all these properties can be considered and thus the full optimisation to the system can be achieved. In this section, the existing mechanisms on the application layer are discussed.

3.1.3.1 The In-network Processing Scheme on the Application Layer

The in-network processing mechanisms proposed on the routing layer of a static sensor network system concentrate on joint optimisation of the routing and compression, thus exploiting the correlations among the sensed values. Some of the schemes deal with the optimisation of routing topology with the capacity of aggregation. However the performances of these methods depend on the characteristics of the data. Using the requirements of the applications, schemes with the better performance can be designed. The TAG presented in [85] is the earliest scheme that leveraged the application's requirements to aggregate the information. It aggregates the data according to certain aggregation function, such as SUM, AVG, MAX or MIN when the data is transmitted through the routing tree rooted by the sink node. The scheme can efficiently fulfil the needs of applications requiring only certain statistics of the data from the sensing field. The authors of [86] discussed the fault tolerant problem and provided a framework with multiple paths for data transmission. Still to tackle the node fault problem, a hybrid method was proposed in [87]. This mechanism uses both tree and gossip algorithms to perform the aggregation processing. Since the sensor network system is intrinsically a distributed system with computation capacity, the idea of exploiting the data processing ability to perform the clustering algorithm for data mining [88] is addressed in [89]. When the data is sparse, the efficiency of a normal routing tree for aggregation is low and the authors of [90] provided a scheme for solving this issue. With this method, nodes with data to report will find the other counterpart that also has information for aggregation. It uses an efficient search method for forming the aggregation tree automatically.
In order to effectively respond to the queries of the users, the in-network storage method is provided, leveraging the storage capacity of the sensor nodes. Through this mechanism, the data can be stored by the nodes and thus the queries can be directed to the sensors with relevant data efficiently. The authors of [91] proposed a hierarchical structure for storing sensed data in different granularities by the exploitation of wavelet transform. The nodes closer to the sink node have the data with less information, while the nodes further away from the sink node contain the more detailed information. Queries can be done in an OLAP [88] fashion. In [92] another method of using the gossip to build the multi-resolution data representations of the sensor data was presented. For the data aggregation, nodes choose to pair for the data exchange according to a probability related to the distance between itself and the counterpart. A distributed hash table scheme was presented in [93]. This method hashes the data according to the demands of users and distributes the data to the corresponding node for storage. The query that requires a certain value can then be directed to the node with the relevant data. It is noted that this mechanism has a hot spot problem due to its single storage point. The clue for this issue was discussed in [94] leveraging a proper replication scheme. The authors of [95] discussed a cluster formation mechanism. With this scheme, the nodes with correlated data will form clusters for a period of time so that only one piece of data needs to be reported each time. Since the network using this method can be regarded as being divided into many virtual storage units, it is categorised as an in-network storage method.

According to trajectories of the motion objects, the in-network processing strategy for motion object tracking is designed. In [96] a tracking tree construction scheme was proposed to detect the motion of an object continuously.

3.1.3.2 The Duty Cycle Scheduling Scheme

Since the energy uses of both the CPU and the transceiver are crucial for the lifetime of a sensor node, it is necessary to arrange the working states not only of the radio transmission device itself, but also of other energy consuming equipments on a sensor node. However as the methods introduced previously can only reduce the power consumption of the radio transceiver, they are not able to decrease the energy consumption of the network effectively. Therefore new duty cycle scheduling schemes need to be proposed for controlling the working states of all the onboard equipments of a node according to the characteristics of the application system.

For the static sensor network system that needs to periodically report data, all the sensors can be kept in sleep mode for conserving energy during the period between the two report processes with the aid of certain time-synchronisation scheme [97]. Existing systems, like the typical one introduced in [1], use this scheduling method. The query-based static sensor network system like the TinyDB presented in [19] can also use this scheme since the report stream for query results is also periodic. The only difference is that this kind of system should keep a working cycle for the queries to be sent to the network. If the issuing of the detection is allowed to be done in cycles by the applications, the in-network storage systems can also use this method. However, for the query-based systems that sense arbitrary events and use in-network storage, no scheduling schemes can be applied, as all the nodes need to be active all the time to detect the event.

When considering energy conservation, it is more important for the static event detection systems to be able to exploit duty cycle scheduling mechanism. Since the occurrences of events are normally sparse, it is proper to directly report the events rather than use in-network storage. In this kind of system, node redundancy can be leveraged to provide duty-cycle arrangement schemes in terms of the demands of the application. In order to achieve level of accuracy of the sensing data, the event detection system needs to retain enough working nodes so that the proper degree of coverage and connection can be obtained. As long as this condition is fulfilled other nodes in the network can switch to the energy conservation mode.

The naive approach is to allow the nodes to switch among different working states randomly following some probabilities. However, the performance of this method needs to be assessed; and many works have analysed this problem. The authors of [98] modelled the performance of such a system in terms of energy consumption, network capacity and data-delivery delay. Through a Markov chain, the trade-offs between the performance metrics and the sensor dynamics in sleep/active mode were investigated by this work. In [99] the possibility of exploiting the uncoordinated scheduling scheme in a sensor network for the applications with serious bonds on latency was examined through percolation theory. The result of the analysis proves that the messages sent by a node can reach the sink with a fixed asymptotic speed. To the coverage capacity, the research issued in [100] analysed the probability of k-coverage of the random schedule scheme. In order to further improve the performance of this mechanism, the authors of [101] formed an optimisation problem to obtain the optimum parameters for the scheduling probability. The presented optimisation problem can be solved using a Markov model. In [102] the issue of the fundamental relationship between the amount of reduction in duty cycle and the amount of deployment redundancy of nodes for the criteria of fixed performance requirement was examined. The random scheduling scheme and coordinated scheduling scheme were provided and compared. This work points out that the performance-energy trade-off lies in some combination of these two schemes depending on the application requirements.

The random scheduling mechanism cannot always promise the expected coverage and connection degree. In order to obtain the determined coverage and connection level, researchers turned to the geometry property of coverage and connectivity for answers. In [103] the intersection coverage property was proven and a coverage scheduling scheme based on this property was proposed to ensure k-coverage for the network. This paper reveals the fact that coverage property being the intrinsic geometric property of the network. Additionally, it also proved that if the transmission range was at least twice the sensing range the network was connected when the network was fully covered. Another coverage scheduling method is proposed by [105] based on the perimeter coverage property presented in [104]. The main contribution of this work is that it loosens the requirement for the relation between coverage radius and transmission range by presenting the direct-neighbour-coverage property. The authors of [106] extended the circular sensing area in the previous works to the polygon and provided the corresponding coverage detection mechanism. In [107] the network was divided into grids and the network coverage scheduling scheme was issued through detecting the coverage level of the grid points. This scheme calculates the scheduling plan in the network initialisation phase and only performs rescheduling when needed. Since these schemes are not able to control the number of the nodes, there will be more nodes than needed. To tackle this problem, the authors of [108] proposed the optimal scheduling scheme, which can effectively reduce the number of active nodes for full coverage. In [109] the lifetime upper-bond for coverage scheduling schemes was estimated. It reveals that the coverage level is closely related to the node density of the network.

In order to further prolong the lifetime of the vehicle detection system described in [20], the work presented in [110] used the partial coverage scheduling scheme proposed in [111]. In this method the active nodes in the network only need to cover part of the sensing field. Due to the mobile characteristic of the vehicles, the objects will be detected on their paths if the schedules of the nodes are properly arranged. The authors of [112] analysed the performance of the partial coverage scheduling mechanism on the motion object detection system according to some important measures, such as average stealth distance, sufficient phase and worstcase stealth distance.

In the mobile sensor network system, the node needs to arrange the duty cycle schedule to effectively perform neighbour node discovery as well as conserving energy to fulfil the lifetime requirement of the application. A scheduling mechanism for this purpose was proposed in [113]. This method leverages the periodic pattern of the node encounters to allocate energy for each time slot.

3.1.3.3 The Node Initial Energy Arrangement Scheme

Most of the research discussed above concentrates on performing energy conservation in accordance with the power supply constraint problem of the single node. Nevertheless the unbalanced energy consumption of the static sensor network system is also another dominant factor for prolonging of the network's lifetime. The authors of [75] attempted to solve this problem through the network topology control scheme. However, with this method the energy use of nodes close to the sink is still higher, since the amount of data for the nodes near the sink node to transmit does not change.

A simple solution is to allocate a higher initial power supply to the nodes near the sink node, so that the network energy consumption can be balanced. The work presented in [114] investigated the relationship between the unbalanced power exploitation and the amount of data that needs to be transmitted by nodes in different part of the network. Through a statistical model, the scenarios for different sink node placements were examined. Based on the analytical results, the nonuniform energy arrangement scheme was proposed.

3.1.3.4 The Mobile Sink Movement Control Scheme

Another method for balancing the energy consumption of the static sensor network system is to deploy mobile sink nodes. This issue has also been examined by many researchers. The earliest one was the data mule approach, which used mobile data collection sinks with random movements to retrieve information from the sensor nodes [115]. In this work an analysis of the performance of the system in terms of the data delivery rate and the buffer use was presented. With the aim of obtaining the optimal sink movement, some scheduling schemes for the motion of the sink nodes have also been proposed. In [116] the movement planning issue was formed into an optimisation problem. It was further proven by this work that the problem was NP-Complete. Practical solutions were also provided by this work. In order to solve the back and forth problem of the schemes provided by [116], a partitioning based mechanism was proposed in [117]. In [118] the sink node movement optimisation method for clustered sensor networks was presented. An alternative to the predetermined movement scheduling method for prolonging the network lifetime is the reactive movement control scheme. The mechanism that calculates the locations of the sinks according to the residual energy of the nodes was demonstrated in [119]. This method controls the movement of the sinks through solving an integer linear programming optimisation problem. In addition to the movement control of the sink node, the corresponding routing scheme also needs to be examined. In [120]the optimal movement scheduling issue and the energy-efficient routing planning problem were formulated as two joint optimisation problems. The results showed that the model provided the optimal solutions to both the problems.

3.1.3.5 The Node Deployment Scheme

Due to the single node energy constraint, the node's initial energy allocation is not practical when high energy level needs to be allocated to a node. The deployment and exploitation of the mobile sink node is also difficult and will lead to high network latency. An alternative method is to deploy more nodes in the areas close to the sink node. The work demonstrated in [121] proposed a non-uniform node deployment strategy in terms of the number of node with the distance to the sink. In [67] it was proven that if all nodes need to transmit data periodically, the ideally balanced energy consumption cannot be obtained. A novel non-uniform deployment strategy was further presented for achieving nearly balanced energy consumption. The authors of [114] turned to the non-uniform node deployment strategy in [122] and presented the node deployment scheme, based on the statistical model of the balance of the network energy consumption. It assumes that the network is scheduled by an ideal scheduling scheme and shows that in this scenario the energy consumption of the network can be balanced. The authors of [123] tried to investigate the new deployment strategy based on the Gaussian distribution. This work analysed the impact of the two Gaussian parameters to the coverage level and network lifetime. The strategies discussed by these works need to divide the network into different regions in terms of the distance to the sink node. In each region, the nodes are deployed uniformly. The data needs to be transmitted region-by-region to the sink node. In these works the energy consumption of the radio transceiver during the data transmission phase was considered as the dominating factor of the network power use. The energy consumed by other working states without data transmission or reception has not been taken into consideration.

3.2 Discussion on Reviewed Schemes

3.2.1 Schemes for Static Sensor Network System

With the unbalanced energy consumption caused by the energy hole problem, the longevity of the static sensor network system will be severely limited by the nodes with a heavy workload that are close to the sink node. Exploiting the schemes on the MAC layer, the energy of the single node can be saved and thus the lifetime of the node will be prolonged. However since nodes with more data to transmit will still die faster, the energy of the whole network will still be seriously wasted. Consequently the system cannot achieve the expected lifetime due to the power constraints of the node.

The data flow control methods on the routing layer focus on the energy efficient data broadcast from sink node to sensor nodes. Therefore these mechanisms are not able to balance the energy consumption of the network. Through controlling the routing topology, the unnecessary waste of the energy use in the routing phase can be decreased. Furthermore by the exploitation of the clustered schemes, the extra power used due to contention can be reduced and with the special design of the size of the cluster, the relatively balanced energy consumption can be achieved. However the effectiveness of the clustered schemes depends on the performance of the data aggregation or data compression. If the amount of data for the cluster head to transmit cannot be decreased, the cluster heads close to the sink node will still die faster and consequently the balanced energy consumption will not be obtained. The in-network processing schemes on the routing layer suffer from the same problem. When the data aggregation or data compression process cannot efficiently reduce the size of data, the energy hole problem will occur. Consequently the mechanisms on routing layer are not capable of effectively achieving the balanced energy consumption of the system.

According to the requirement of the specific application, the in-network processing schemes are able to significantly reduce the amount of data for transmission. In this occasion the amount of data for the nodes close to the sink node to transmit will not dramatically increase according to the increase of the scale of the network; hence the energy hole problem is not serious for the application. However this kind of method cannot be applied for all the applications. For the systems that need to process all the information gathered from the sensor nodes centrally, these schemes cannot be exploited. Leveraging the mobility of the sink node, the balance of the energy consumption can be achieved; but this mechanism will lead to a low data rate and high cost of the construction of the system. The natural solution for balancing the energy consumption in this scenario is to arrange more energy to the nodes near the sink node. Nevertheless due to the intrinsic restriction of energy provision of the single node, it is not practical to issue this method in the system. The applicable resolution for the energy hole problem is the non-uniform node deployment scheme. Since it is possible to design the proper scheduling scheme according to the sensing field coverage requirement and inter-node transmission connection requirement of the application, the redundancy of the node deployment close to the sink node can be exploited to balance the energy consumption of the network. With a proper scheduling scheme, the sensor nodes of the network can be regarded as working in groups to maintain the required level of coverage and connection. Thus the deployment of the redundant nodes will be equivalent to the arrangement of the additional energy to the single node. The existing works on the non-uniform node deployment strategy only consider the energy consumption of the radio transceiver during the data transmission and reception phase. However for some applications such as fire detection, it is necessary to keep the nodes in the working state(inter-changeable with the term active state) with on-board equipments on for monitoring the sensing field continuously. In this circumstance the energy consumed by a node during the working period without transmitting and receiving data is also crucial for the longevity of the node and thus cannot be ignored in the design of the node deployment strategy. According to the review of the existing works on the non-uniform node deployment strategy, no work has considered the energy consumption of the node in the active mode without data transmission and reception. Hence the design of the existing strategy cannot achieve the proper node deployment for applications requiring the continuous monitoring of the sensing field.

The system using a non-uniform node deployment scheme needs to transmit data region-by-region to the sink node. If the workload of the data transmission cannot be distributed evenly throughout a certain region, nodes in another part of the region with more data to transmit will be out of work earlier than other nodes in the same region. When the data relay node in the region is randomly chosen, the probability for nodes covered by more sensors to be selected as the data relay node will be higher. In this occasion, the workload for these nodes will be heavier and thus these nodes will die faster. Among the reviewed energy balanced routing schemes, only the highest residual energy node selection strategy proposed in [67] is capable of keeping the balance of workload in certain region. Nevertheless in order to obtain the accurate information of the energy of the node, a special piece of equipment [124] is necessary and the complexity and cost of the system will be increased. Even the systems with the energy information available will still suffer from spatially unbalanced energy consumption. When there are multiple nodes with the same residual energy, it is more probably that the sensors covered by more nodes will be selected. In addition as the transmission of the real-time energy information from the potential data relay nodes to the data sender will place a heavy burden on the network, the practical method to disseminate the information is through the cyclic broadcasting. With the decrease of the frequency of energy information synchronisation, the inaccuracy of the information will increase. Since the practical information propagation cycle for different systems might vary, this effect will also have impact on the performance of the routing scheme. As no energy balanced routing scheme discussed previously has considered the issue of spatially balancing the energy consumption of a system without the energy information of the nodes, the existing schemes are not applicable in the scenario of the unavailability of the energy information of the nodes and a new scheme without the necessity of the energy information of the nodes need to be designed. Furthermore the design of such a method can also be combined with the maximum residual energy selection mechanism to improve the performance of the system.

3.2.2 Schemes for Mobile Sensor Network System

In mobile sensor network systems, it is important for nodes to conserve energy so that the longevity requirement of the application can be fulfilled. Schemes on the MAC layer can be exploited for energy conservation by adjusting the energy consumption of the radio transceiver. However since the power use of all the components of the sensor is essential for the lifetime of the node, the effectiveness of the mechanisms on the MAC layer is limited.

The data flow control scheme for mobile sensor network systems on the routing layer is designed to control the packet replication during the epidemic routing process. Exploiting this method the energy consumption of nodes can be decreased through the reduction of the amount of data transmitted by each single node. As the decrease of the power consumption through this mechanism is also achieved by reducing the energy use of the radio transceiver, the data flow control scheme still cannot effectively perform the energy conservation for the node in mobile sensor network system.

Due to the ability of turning all the units of a sensor node into energy conservation state, the duty cycle scheduling scheme on the application layer can be leveraged efficiently for the energy conservation of a node in mobile sensor network systems. However since sensors also need to be capable of detecting other nodes to exchange data with for obtaining the proper data delivery rate, the suitable duty cycle scheduling scheme for the system also needs to consider the issue of increasing the rate of node discovery. As a node needs to detect other nodes through transmitting and receiving beacons, a sensor cannot discover the existence of the other node when it is working in the inactive state. As a consequence the probability of the node discovery will be unacceptable when the node is working in extremely low duty cycle. Hence the naive fixed scheduling scheme without the consideration of this problem is not suitable for mobile sensor network systems. Among all the reviewed works, only the scheduling strategy proposed in [113] has specifically considered this issue. Nevertheless this scheme can only be exploited for the network with periodic motion pattern. Since many motion objects such as wild birds cannot be expected to exhibit periodic gathering behaviours, these motion objects show the motion pattern of nonperiodic gathering. For the network with this kind of non-periodic motion pattern, this method is not applicable.

3.3 New Approach on Non-Uniform Node Deployment

3.3.1 Objective

Due to the intrinsic restriction on the energy provision of a single sensor node, the energy consumption of a node in the active working state without data transmission and reception is still critical for the longevity of the node. For the static sensor network system with the necessity of continuous sensing, a certain number of nodes should be kept in active mode in order to fulfil the coverage and connection requirements. Thus the power use in the active mode cannot be ignored in the design of the non-uniform node deployment strategy. However to the best of our knowledge, no work on the non-uniform node deployment scheme has considered this issue. Hence in this thesis a new approach will be proposed in consideration of this problem.

Since the density of the occurrence of the events will influence the frequency of data transmission, it will consequently have an impact on the energy consumption of the data transmission. Additionally, the spatial density of the events in the sensing field will also affect the amount of the data that needs to be transmitted and thus will impact the power use of the data delivery. If the spatial density or the temporal density of the occurrence of the events is high, the energy consumption in data transmission will be the dominant factor of the all the power use of the system. In this scenario, the energy hole problem will be serious. As a consequence the network needs to be deployed highly non-uniformly. On the other hand when the density of the occurrence of the events is low, the energy consumed during data transmission will not be the major factor for the power use of the system and the impact of the energy hole problem on the longevity of the network will be minor. In this circumstance it is not necessary for the network to be deployed very nonuniformly. The objective of the new approach on the non-uniform node deployment strategy of this thesis is to investigate the impact of the spatial and temporal density of the occurrence of events to the deployment of the network in terms of the lifetime requirement of the application. Since many sensor network systems use a deterministic requirement of the network lifetime measured by time units, it is practical to assume that the network lifetime requirement is predetermined by the application in this thesis. Through the result of the analysis a new non-uniform node deployment scheme will be proposed.

3.3.2 Methodology

As the occurrences of many natural events such as rainfall [125] can be modelled as Poisson processes spatially and temporally, the spatial and temporal distributions of the occurrences of events can be leveraged to propose the analytical model for nonuniform node deployment scheme. Through regarding the spatial distribution of the occurrence of the events as a Poisson process, a statistical model of the impact of the spatial density of events on the amount of data for the network to transmit can be derived. Since the temporal distribution of the events can also be generalised as a Poisson process, the theoretical model of the effect of the frequency of the occurrence of the events can be obtained. Exploiting these two models, the node deployment density of each region of the sensing field for balancing the energy consumption of the network can be achieved according to the lifetime requirement of the application. The numerical results of the analytical model will be calculated through MATLAB. In order to further validate the strategy, the network simulation will also be issued through the Java based network simulator J-SIM [126–128].

3.4 New Approach on Energy Balanced Routing

3.4.1 Objective

Without the aid of the residual energy information, the random node selection routing will lead to the spatially unbalanced energy consumption of the sensor network system using non-uniform node deployment scheme. This effect is due to the uneven transmission coverage for nodes of certain region. Since nodes near the outer boundary of the region are closer to the sensors in the adjacent region, these nodes will be within the transmission range of more sensors. Hence the probability for these nodes to be selected as the relay nodes will be high and thus the energy consumption of the region will be skewed. Even with the information of the residual energy, the energy consumption will still be unbalanced among the nodes with the same residual energy level, thus the maximum residual energy node selection scheme will also suffer slightly from the spatially unbalanced energy information dissemination frequency, the accuracy of the residual energy information will also influence the balance of the energy consumption of the network. Aiming at solving these issues, the analysis on the issue of balancing the energy consumption spatially during the data routing process will be investigated in this thesis. Through the analysis, the constraint of the node selection region for each sensor with data to transmit can be determined. Based on the analytical result the region constraint node selection scheme without the need of the residual energy information will be proposed. Further combining the region constraint scheme and the maximum residual energy scheme, the hybrid scheme will also be presented to improve the performance of the maximum residual energy node selection scheme.

3.4.2 Methodology

Since the spatial distribution of nodes in each region can be regarded as a Poisson process, the theory of the stochastic geometry [129] can be applied to the analysis. Exploiting the theorem presented in [130], the statistical model for the energy consumption of each region under random node selection strategy can be obtained. With the modification on this analytical model, the theoretical model for the region constraint node selection strategy can be derived. The results of the analytical models can be obtained through MATLAB and the results of the simulations can be achieved through network simulation experiments leveraging J-SIM. By comparing the two sets of results the correctness of the analytical models will be proved. The performance of both the region constraint scheme and the hybrid scheme will also be tested through simulations issued by J-SIM.

3.5 New Approach on Duty Cycle Scheduling

3.5.1 Objective

In order to increase the data delivery rate, nodes in mobile sensor network systems need to exchange data with each other. The reviewed works on the data flow control schemes for mobile sensor network systems all focused on the low energy cost data replication strategy to achieve the proper data delivery rate with reduced power consumption. Since nodes need to discover each other through transmission and reception of beacons, a node discovery can only be performed in the active mode. However in order to fulfil the lifetime requirement of applications, nodes need to work in low duty cycle to conserve energy. In this occasion, the probability for nodes to find each other under fixed duty cycle scheduling will be extremely low. Therefore a proper duty cycle scheduling scheme that enables the effective node detection is a necessity for the mobile sensor network. Though in [113] a mechanism for the network with periodic motion pattern was proposed, the strategy for the network with non-periodic motion pattern still needs to be examined.

The most efficient method for a duty cycle scheduling is to adjust the duty cycle according to the number of neighbouring nodes. Nevertheless working in low duty cycle nodes cannot properly detect the change the number of the neighbouring nodes. Thus it is necessary to exploit some other pattern of the network with nonperiodic motion pattern. It has been revealed by previous research on the motions of animals that the movements of these objects all follow the pattern of forming flocks [131–133]. It can also be noted that humans will occasionally gather together to form an area with high density of people. During the flocking period, the number of the neighbouring nodes for a certain node is relatively stable, hence in this period it is possible for the node to discover the existence of a flock even when the work cycle is low. Consequently nodes will be able to adjust the duty cycle according to the size of the flock for effectively performing node discovery. The objective of the new approach on the duty cycle scheduling for mobile sensor network systems in this thesis is to design a flock detection based duty cycle scheduling scheme for nodes to perform node discovery efficiently as well as conserving energy, in applications with mobile nodes following the pattern of forming flocks.

3.5.2 Methodology

Through configuring the duty cycle of a single node as a temporal Poisson process by generating random numbers following exponential distribution, the duty cycles of several nodes combined together can also be regarded as a temporal Poisson process. Therefore the model for the estimation of the number of the neighbouring nodes can be derived through the detected beacon arrival rate in terms of the Poisson process. Based on the neighbour node number estimation, the flock detection method can be established. By a flock detection method, a duty cycle adjustment scheme can be constructed according to the size of the flock. The configuration of the parameters for the scheme can be determined through the analysis and simulations. In order to measure the performance of the mechanism, the simulation experiments will be performed. All the numerical results of the analysis will be calculated by MATLAB and the simulations will be carried out leveraging J-SIM.

Chapter 4: Non-Uniform Node Deployment

4.1 Introduction

As discussed in Chapter 3, one practical method for tackling the energy hole problem is the non-uniform node deployment scheme. The fundamental approach of this scheme is to deploy more nodes in the area with the higher energy requirements near the sink node, thus balancing the lifetimes of the different areas of the sensing field. However existing non-uniform node deployment strategies have only considered the energy consumption of the data transmission and reception. For the systems that require continuous sensing of the field and only issue data transmission at the occurrence of the specific events they are monitoring for, this kind of strategy will lead to an unnecessarily high deployment density in the regions near the sink node. This problem can be illustrated with an example. Suppose that it is necessary to keep three nodes in active mode within the transmission range of the sink node. Outside this region, there are nine nodes performing the sensing task. When the energy consumption of the data transmission and reception is the only factor considered, 12 nodes should be deployed in the area within the transmission range of the sink. However, if the energy consumption for one node to transmit its own data is only 10% of the total energy consumed by the node in the whole lifetime, the lifetime of the three nodes within the transmission range of the sink node will be shortened by 30%. Therefore statistically only an extra 30% more energy is necessary for the direct transmission region of the sink. In order to fulfil the requirement of the *coverage of the sensing field*, six nodes needed to be deployed in this region. It is noted that the energy hole problem is directly caused by the unbalanced work load of the reverse-multicast data transmission. Thus if the nodes do not need to perform data transmission, the energy hole problem will not occur. With the increase of the amount of essential data transmission of the network, the energy consumption in the data transmission will rise and the severity of the energy

hole problem will consequently increase. To solve this problem, the network needs to be deployed more non-uniformly. For sensor network systems in charge of event detection, the spatial and temporal distribution of the events will determine the amount of data transmission necessary for the network. Consequently, it is essential to consider the energy consumption of the node in active mode without data transmission and reception in the design of the non-uniform node deployment scheme for event detection sensor network systems. Furthermore, for the construction of the node deployment strategy it is also necessary to take into account the spatial and temporal distribution of the events.

In this chapter, a novel non-uniform node deployment strategy for static sensor networks that takes into consideration the energy consumption of a node in an active working state *without the data transmission and reception* will be presented. By investigating the level of unbalanced energy consumption in the network according to the spatial and temporal distributions of events, an estimation of the network lifetime in terms of the deployment density of each region can be derived. Based on this result, a deployment strategy that is in accordance with the network lifetime requirement of the application can be obtained.

The chapter is organised as follows. The system model is presented in Section 4.2. Based on the network model, a mathematical model that determines the amount of data transmission will be proposed in Section 4.3. Exploiting the result of the amount of data transmission derived by this model, the lifetime estimation method will be presented in the following section, Section 4.4. This section also describes the non-uniform node deployment strategy that leverages the network lifetime estimation. The arrangement of the region width required in order to maintain the connectivity of the network will be analysed in Section 4.5. To evaluate the feasibility of the strategy shown in this chapter, a numerical and experimental study is proposed in Section 4.6. The last section will conclude this chapter.

The main contributions of this chapter are: the volume of the amount of data transmission of the network is derived and then analysed, taking into consideration the spatial distribution of the events; a model that estimates the lifetime of a network, taking into account both energy consumptions for active mode and transmitting/receiving modes is presented, based on the results of the amount of data transmission of the network; and a non-uniform node deployment strategy is presented, leveraging the derived network lifetime estimation model.

4.2 System Model

The desired sensing field is assumed to be a circle region with radius r_D , i.e. the area of the network is πr_D^2 . The sink node is located at the centre of the network. The sensing nodes in the network are assumed to be homogenous with sensing range r_s (shown in Figure 4-2) and communication range r_t . In other words, each sensor can sense each event that occurs within its sensing field, which is a circular region with the area of πr_s^2 . A node can communicate with all of the nodes in the circular region of πr_t^2 . Within the distance of r_t from the sink node, nodes can communicate directly with the sink node. Out of this region nodes transmit data to the sink node through multi-hop paths. Sensing nodes originate and forward a unit of information of m bits about an event they sense to the sink. Since this chapter focuses on a large scale sensor network, the radius of the network is assumed to be far larger than the transmission range $(r_D \gg r_t)$. The sink node is assumed to be a super node without energy constraints. In addition, the transmission of a node is assumed to be error free with the speed of a constant value $\gamma \ bit/s$.

Nodes in the network are assumed to be scheduled by a proper scheduling scheme, so that the density of active nodes can be maintained to be a constant value λ_n for a proper coverage degree (at least full coverage) [109], which can fulfil the application's coverage requirement. In this way, all nodes can work alternatively to conserve energy, which leads to the prolongation of network lifetime.

As the occurrences of many natural events such as rainfall [125] can be modelled as Poisson processes spatially and temporally, the occurrences of events are regarded as two independent Poisson processes on the spatial dimension and the temporal dimension. The densities of these two processes are λ_s and λ_t respectively.

The network is divided into several circular regions which have the same centre, which is the sink node. Except for the first region, the widths of all the other regions are the same with the value of r'_t ($r'_t \leq r_t$), which can ensure the communication between two nodes in adjacent regions. The first region is composed of nodes that can communicate with the sink directly, therefore it has the width of r_t . The network division model used in this chapter is shown in Figure 4-1. In this chapter the adjacent region of a region closer to the centre of the network is called the innerregion of the region. The adjacent region of a region further from the centre of the network than the region is called the outer-region of the region. For example the inner-region of Region 2 is Region 1 and the outer-region of Region 2 is Region 3. The boundary of a region closer to the centre of the network field is called the inner-boundary of the region and the other boundary further away from the centre of the network is called the outer-boundary of the region. Since nodes in the innermost region can communicate directly with the sink node, the width for this region is the transmission range r_t . The nodes in other regions need to transmit their information to the sink node through relay nodes in the next inner-circular region. Each node has the same initial energy of e_{ini} . The energy consumption model for



Figure 4-1: The division of the network

radio transmission is assumed to be the first-order radio model as follows [70]

$$e_{tx} = e_{elec} + e_{amp} d^{\beta} \tag{4-1}$$

This model shows the energy consumption for transmitting one bit. The parameter e_{elec} is the energy consumed by activating the circuit of radio transceiver and the e_{amp} is the energy used by the transceiver amplifier for communication. d is the distance for transmission. The energy for receiving one bit is just the energy consumed by the transceiver circuit. Thus we have

$$e_{recv} = e_{elec} \tag{4-2}$$

Energy consumed per unit time for a node in the active state is assumed to be a constant value e_{act} . The cost for a node in sleeping mode is neglected.

4.3 Volume of Data Transmission

Nodes in the network need to transmit data via multiple-hop paths. In this scenario, nodes in the inner-region of the network need to relay the packets that come from all of the nodes from the outer-regions. Thus in order to obtain the relationship between lifetime and node deployment density, the amount of data transmitted by each region needs to be calculated first. In this section the amount of data transmission is derived by considering the coverage effects, the density of the active nodes and the density of events on spatial dimension.

In order to calculate the amount of data transmission, it is necessary to examine the impacts of events on the amount of data generated by a certain region. As revealed in Figure 4-2, each region will be affected by events from three different influences. Events in iner-inf Region K of Region K will lead to the data generation of nodes in both Region K and Region K+1. For example the event e^2 will influence each sensor node in the area A_{iinf} of Region K+1 to generate a packet. It will also cause data generation from the sensor nodes in Region K within its impact circular region with radius r_s . Similarly the occurrence of an event such as e_1 will influence sensor nodes in the region A_{oinf} within Region K - 1. Events happening in the rest areas of Region K like e_3 will only cause the nodes in Region K to generate data packets. Utilising the density of the active sensor nodes, the number of nodes influenced by a certain event can be calculated according to the area of the impact of the event. Furthermore the total number of data packets generated by each type of the influence can be achieved through the spatial density of the events. The first three subsections of this section will determine the data generation amount of the three types of influence respectively. Based on these results the data generation amount of each region will be derived in the last part of this section.



Figure 4-2: The Influence of Events

4.3.1 The In-Region Data Origination Amount

The radius of the inner-boundary for a certain region is denoted as r'_d . The occurrence of events influencing only the nodes inside this region are in the area started from the circle having the radius $r'_d + r_s$ with the width $r'_t - r_s$. The total number of packets that are generated by the occurrences of events in this area, M_{in} , can be calculated as

$$M_{in} = \int_0^{r'_t - 2r_s} N_{in} \lambda_s 2\pi (r'_d + r_s + r'_s) dr'_s \tag{4-3}$$

where N_{in} is the number of nodes influenced by the whole coverage area of the occurrence of a single event r'_s away from the circle with the radius $r'_d + r_s$. It can

be derived through the density of active nodes λ_n as

$$N_{in} = \pi r_s^2 \lambda_n \tag{4-4}$$

For the convenience of the derivations in section 4.3.4, we define the function

$$M_{in}(r'_{d}, r, \alpha) = \int_{0}^{\alpha} N_{in} \lambda_{s} 2\pi (r'_{d} + r + r'_{s}) dr'_{s}$$
(4-5)

4.3.2 Outer-influence

Considering the coverage effects, the occurrence of events out-side the outer-boundary of a region might cause the origination of information in this region. It can be noted that only the events in a certain region with the distance in the range $(0, r_s)$ from the inner-boundary of the region can influence the inner region. For example in Figure 4-2, only the events occurring within the area formed by the two boundaries with radius r'_d and $r'_d + r_s$ respectively in Region K can influence the sensor nodes in Region K - 1. Thus the total number of packets that generated by this outer-influence effect can be calculated as

$$M_{oinf} = \int_0^{r_s} N_{oinf} \lambda_s 2\pi (r_d + r'_s) dr'_s \tag{4-6}$$

where r_d is the radius of the outer-boundary of certain region. In the formula above, the number of nodes that are influenced by a single event, denoted by N_{oinf} , can be obtained as

$$N_{oinf} = \lambda_n A_{oinf} \tag{4-7}$$

where A_{oinf} is the area of the region influenced by the event. For the convenience of the derivations in Section 4.3.4, the following function is defined

$$\Delta M_{oinf}(r_d, \alpha) = \int_0^\alpha (N_{in} - N_{oinf}) \lambda_s 2\pi (r_d + r'_s) dr'_s \tag{4-8}$$

4.3.3 Inner-influence

Similar to the outer-influence effects, the occurrences of events in the inner-region of one region can also influence the data origination of the region. Suppose the radius of the outer-boundary of the inner-region of a certain region is r_d . Events occurring in the area bounded by the two boundaries with radius $r_d - r_s$ and r_d will have this effect. For example in Figure 4-2, events in the area bounded by the boundaries with radius $r_d - r_s$ and r_d respectively in Region K will influence the nodes in Region K + 1. The total number of packets that generated by this effect can be calculated as

$$M_{iinf} = \int_{0}^{r_{s}} N_{iinf} \lambda_{s} 2\pi (r'_{i} + r'_{s}) dr'_{s}$$
(4-9)

where $r'_i = r_d - r_s$ and N_{iinf} is the number of nodes that are affected by one event, occurring r'_s away from the circle with the radius of r'_i . N_{iinf} can be derived as

$$N_{iinf} = \lambda_n A_{iinf} \tag{4-10}$$

where A_{iinf} is the area that the event covers the outside outer-region. For the convenience of the derivations in Section 4.3.4, we define the two functions

$$M_{iinf}(r_d, r'_i, \alpha) = \int_0^\alpha N_{iinf} \lambda_s 2\pi (r'_i + r'_s) dr'_s$$
(4-11)

$$\Delta M_{iinf}(r_d, r'_i, \alpha) = \int_0^\alpha \Delta N \lambda_s 2\pi (r'_i + r'_s) dr'_s \tag{4-12}$$

where $\Delta N = N_{in} - N_{iinf}$.

4.3.4 Region Data Transmission Amount

The amount of data that needs to be transmitted by each region can be calculated using the results presented in previous sections. Suppose there are G regions in the sensing field. Region G is the region farthest from the centre of the network. Sensor nodes in Region i need to transmit all of the data they have generated and the data that originated in its outer-regions. Thus the packets of the data transmitted by the nodes in Region i include those generated solely inside the area formed by the inner-boundary of Region i and the outer-boundary of Region G, m_{in} . Additionally, except for the first region, the inner-influence of events in Region i - 1 on Region i, m_{iinf} , also needs to be considered. Due to the inner-influence effect to the area outside of the network near the outer-boundary with the radius r_D on Region Gand outer-influence effect to the Region i - 1 close to inner-boundary of Region i, the packets generated by the two effects need to be excluded. The exclusions are performed by two variables Δm_{oinf} and Δm_{iinf} . r'_{di} is denoted as the radius of the inner-boundary of Region i and r_{di} as the radius of the outer-boundary of Region i. The total number of packets that need to be transmitted by Region i $(1 < i \leq G)$, M_i , is

$$M_i = m_{in} + m_{iinf} + \Delta m_{iinf} + \Delta m_{oinf} \tag{4-13}$$

where

$$m_{in} = M_{in}(r'_{di}, r_s, r_D - r_s) \tag{4-14}$$

and

$$m_{iinf} = M_{iinf}(r_{di-1}, r_{di-1} - r_s, r_s)$$
(4-15)

and

$$\Delta m_{iinf} = \Delta M_{iinf}(r_{dG}, r_{dG} - r_s, r_s) \tag{4-16}$$

and

$$\Delta m_{oinf} = \Delta M_{oinf}(r_{di-1}, r_s) \tag{4-17}$$

As Region 1 does not have an inner-region, the number of the packets to be transmitted in Region 1 can be expressed by

$$M_1 = m_{in1} + \Delta m_{iinf} \tag{4-18}$$

where

$$m_{in1} = M_{in}(0, 0, r_D - r_s) \tag{4-19}$$

The amount of data for region i to transmit, D_i , is

$$D_i = M_i \cdot m, \ i = 1, 2, \cdots G$$
 (4-20)

where M_i is defined in (4-13) and m is the number of bits for a packet.

4.4 Deployment Strategy

Using the results of the amount of data transmission for each region, obtained in the previous section, the network lifetime for each region can be estimated, based on the density of events on the temporal-dimension. The estimation is achieved according to the energy use of all the sensor nodes of a region throughout the time and the total energy available for the nodes. This result will be achieved in this section. Exploiting the estimation, a measure will then be defined to analyse the energy waste for the uniform node distribution strategy. There are different definitions for the lifetime of sensor network [109, 122]. In this chapter the network lifetime is defined as the period of time during which the network can keep the certain density of sensor nodes required by the application. Utilising the lifetime analysis, the non-uniform node deployment strategy will be proposed at the end of this section.

4.4.1 Network Lifetime Estimation

If the density of events occurrences on the temporal dimension is λ_t , the average waiting time for the occurrence of events is $1/\lambda_t$. Except for the first waiting period, the duration $1/\lambda_t$ can be divided into two durations: transmission duration and active duration, as shown in Figure 4-3. In the active duration, the onboard equipments of sensor nodes will be turned on to monitor the sensing field without data transmission. In the transmission duration, sensor nodes will perform data transmission.



Figure 4-3: The Working Sequence of a Certain Region

The average energy consumption in the waiting period for the first occurrence of events is denoted as e_{w1} . e_{trans} and e_{active} are the energy consumptions for the transmitting duration and active duration respectively. The energy balancing equation for Region j can be derived as follows

$$e_{all} = e_{w1} + k_j \left(e_{trans} + e_{active} \right) \tag{4-21}$$

 e_{w1} can be obtained by the density of active nodes λ_n and the energy consumed per unit time for a node in the active state e_{act} as

$$e_{w1} = \frac{1}{\lambda_t} e_{act} A_j \lambda_n \tag{4-22}$$

where A_j is the area of Region j. Since nodes in Region j need to receive the data from nodes in Region j + 1 and transmit all the data including the data they receive and the data generated by themselves, the derivation of e_{trans} can be obtained according to (4-20)

$$e_{trans} = D_j \cdot e_{tx} + D_{j+1} e_{recv} \tag{4-23}$$

Also e_{active} can be calculated by (4-21) as

$$e_{active} = e_{act} A_j \lambda_n \left(\frac{1}{\lambda_t} - \frac{D_j + D_{j+1}}{\gamma A_j \lambda_n} \right)$$
(4-24)

Let ν_j stand for the deployment node density for Region j. The e_{all} can be obtained as

$$e_{all} = \nu_j A_j e_{ini} \tag{4-25}$$

Through (4-21) the parameter k_j can be resolved as

$$k_j = \frac{e_{all} - e_{w1}}{e_{trans} + e_{active}} \tag{4-26}$$

The estimated lifetime for the Region j, T_j , can be derived as

$$T_j = (k_j + 1)\frac{1}{\lambda_t}, \ j = 1, 2, \cdots G$$
 (4-27)

4.4.2 Lifetime Waste Ratio

In this section, lifetime waste ratio is defined to estimate the energy waste for the uniform node deployment strategy. For the uniform node deployment strategy, it is assumed that the node density is a constant value ν for the whole network. In this situation the network lifetime is dominated by the first region. Also since the nodes in the G_{th} region do not need to relay data generated by nodes in other regions, the G_{th} region is the region with the longest lifetime. Hence the lifetime waste ratio can be defined as follows

$$\Psi = \frac{T_G - T_1}{T_G} \tag{4-28}$$

Exploiting (4-27) it can be further derived as

$$\Psi = \frac{(k_G + 1)/\lambda_t - (k_1 + 1)/\lambda_t}{(k_G + 1)/\lambda_t} = \frac{k_G - k_1}{k_G + 1}$$
(4-29)

4.4.3 Deployment Density for Non-uniform Node Deployment

Using the analysis from the previous sections, the non-uniform node deployment strategy can be designed, according to the lifetime requirement of the application. Each region can then be deployed according to the estimated node density. Given a certain lifetime requirement T_{req} , the network density for each region can be calculated through the lifetime estimation. For fulfilling the lifetime requirement of T_{req} , the node deployment density for Region j can be derived in terms of (4-27) as

$$\nu_j = \frac{(T_{req}\lambda_t - 1)\xi + e_{w1}}{A_j e_{ini}}, \ j = 1, 2, \cdots G$$
(4-30)

where ξ is

$$\xi = e_{trans} + e_{active} \tag{4-31}$$

The detail of the derivation is presented in Appendix A.

4.5 The Arrangement of Region Width

The key assumption for a non-uniform deployment mechanism, as proposed in this chapter, is that multi-hop data delivery can be done in a region-by-region manner. However if the width of a region is set too large, the area covered by the transmission region of a node far away from the outer-boundary of the inner-region will be too small to ensure the existence of at least one node in the area. As a consequence, it is difficult to fulfil the assumption of region-by-region routing. In this section, the problem of adjusting the region width will be investigated.

When the density of active nodes in a network is scheduled to be λ_n , the probability for a node in certain region to have at least one neighbour node in its inner region is defined as the route-able probability P_{γ} . Since the distribution of active nodes is assumed to be a Poisson distribution, the route-able probability can be derived as

$$P_{\gamma} = 1 - e^{-\lambda_n A_c} \tag{4-32}$$

where A_c is the area formed by the intersection of the transmission area of the node and the next inner-region. It is clear that the probability increases with the enlargement of A_c . Thus, if a node at the outer-boundary of a region has a large enough value of P_{γ} , all the other nodes in the same region will have a larger routerable probability. r_{Δ} is defined as the ratio of the transmission radius and the region width. It is

$$r_{\Delta} = \frac{r_t}{r_t'} \tag{4-33}$$

The value of A_c is able to be calculated through r_{Δ} . Consequently by adjusting this ratio, the appropriate route-able probability can be obtained. Figure 4-4 shows the

numerical result for the route-able probability P_{γ} as a function of the ratio r_{Δ} for three different regions, under the condition of $r_t = 40$. This result reveals that when r_{Δ} is over 1.3 the reasonable P_{γ} can be obtained, given $r_t = 40$. Figure 4-5 shows the numerical results of Region 2 for P_{γ} as a function of r'_t under different values of r_{Δ} . The results indicate that with the increase of r_{Δ} the region width required for achieving a proper route-able probability decreases and the required transmission range r_t required also decreases accordingly. Using these results the proper region width for the network can be set according to the transmission range of the sensor node.



Figure 4-4: r_{Δ} versus P_{γ}

Figure 4-5: r'_t versus P_{γ}

4.6 Experimental Results

In this section both numerical results based on the proposed mathematical model and experimental results, obtained through simulation, are presented in order to evaluate the feasibility of the mathematical model, presented in the previous sections.

Firstly, the estimated lifetime of each region will be calculated through numerical results according to different spatial and temporal densities λ_s and λ_n of the events. The simulation results will then be provided to further illustrate the performance of the mathematical model, by comparing the results achieved from simulations with those of the mathematical model, under certain conditions.

In order to demonstrate the impacts of the spatial and temporal distributions of the events on the unbalanced energy consumption degree of the network, the lifetime waste ratio will also be evaluated, through the calculation of the mathematical model. Again simulation results will be provided to validate the theoretical results.

At the end of this section, the simulation results for the non-uniform node deployment strategy, provided in this chapter, will be presented, thus demonstrating the feasibility of the strategy.

The simulations are performed by the Java based network simulator J-SIM. It is

extended to support node deployment and simulation time evaluation for issuing the experiments. The simulation model follows the system model presented in Section 4.2. In the experiments each node selects the neighbouring node with the largest residual energy in the next inner-region as the data relay node.

4.6.1 Parameter Settings

The parameter settings for the experiments are listed in Table 4-1. The sensor hardware parameters, such as energy consumption parameters, transmission speed parameters and transmission range parameters are selected similar to the Motes [27, 28]. The topology of the network is formed by region-by-region routing. Region width is set to be 30m for achieving a reasonable router-able probability. The total number of regions of the network is set to 10.

Parameter Name	Value
e_{ini}	2J
e_{act}	$1.25 \times 10^{-5} J/s$
e_{elec}	$5.0 \times 10^{-11} J/bit$
e_{amp}	$1.0 \times 10^{-11} J/bit$
β	2
γ	250kbit/s
r_D	300m
r_t	40 <i>m</i>
r'_t	30m
m	640bits

Table 4-1: Parameter Settings

4.6.2 Lifetime of Regions

The numerical results for the estimation of lifetime of different regions, in terms of temporal density are shown from Figure 4-6 to Figure 4-9. From the results, it can be seen that with the decrease of the temporal density of events, the lifetime of each region increases accordingly and the level of unbalanced consumption of network falls, as the temporal density decreases. When the density is very low, the energy usage is nearly balanced, even for the uniform distribution, while in the situation of high event temporal density, the energy consumption is highly unbalanced. The results also reveal that the lifetime of each region is approximately proportional to the network node density ν . The numerical results indicate that the level of unbalanced energy consumption depends on whether the energy consumption of the data transmission is the dominant factor of energy utilization of the network. If more energy is used for data transmission, the energy consumption of the network will be more unbalanced. Furthermore the lifetime decreases when the spatial density of events increases. Figure 4-10 and 4-11 show the comparison between the estimated lifetime and simulation results for lifetime of two different regions. The results show that the numerical results match the simulation results with only minor distortions. The largest difference in Figure 4-10 is 1.676% and the largest difference in Figure 4-11 is 0.322%. This shows that the estimation scheme proposed in this chapter is accurate enough.

Figure 4-6: Lifetime of Regions by λ_t ($\nu = 2$, $\lambda_n = 0.02$ and $\lambda_s = 0.2$)

Figure 4-7: Lifetime of Regions by λ_t ($\nu = 0.2$, $\lambda_n = 0.02$ and $\lambda_s = 0.2$)

Figure 4-8: Lifetime of Regions by λ_t ($\nu = 2$, $\lambda_n = 0.02$ and $\lambda_s = 0.02$)

Figure 4-9: Lifetime of Regions by λ_t ($\nu = 0.2$, $\lambda_n = 0.02$ and $\lambda_s = 0.02$)

Figure 4-10: Lifetime of Region 1 by λ_t ($\nu = 0.2$, $\lambda_n = 0.02$ and $\lambda_s = 0.02$)

Figure 4-11: Lifetime of Region 5 by λ_t ($\nu = 0.2$, $\lambda_n = 0.02$ and $\lambda_s = 0.02$)

The results for estimated lifetime according to the spatial density of events are displayed in Figures 4-12 to 4-15. The results imply that the network lifetime of each region is negatively proportional to the spatial density of events. Similar to the previous results, it can also be seen that lifetime of each region is approximately proportional to the sensor node density ν . Since nodes in Region 1 need to transmit the most amount of data, the lifetime of Region 1 is the shortest among all the regions. Figures 4-16 and 4-17 show the simulation results in comparison with the numerical results for the lifetime of two regions in terms of the spatial density of events. The largest difference in Figure 4-16 is 2.0702% and the largest difference in Figure 4-17 is 0.5534%. The results also indicate the accuracy of the lifetime estimation proposed in this chapter.

Figure 4-12: Lifetime of Regions by λ_s ($\nu = 0.2$, $\lambda_n = 0.02$ and $\lambda_t = 2 \times 10^{-5}$)

Figure 4-13: Lifetime of Regions by λ_s ($\nu = 0.2$, $\lambda_n = 0.02$ and $\lambda_t = 5 \times 10^{-5}$)

Figure 4-14: Lifetime of Regions by λ_s ($\nu = 2$, $\lambda_n = 0.02$ and $\lambda_t = 2 \times 10^{-5}$)

Figure 4-15: Lifetime of Regions by λ_s ($\nu = 2$, $\lambda_n = 0.02$ and $\lambda_t = 5 \times 10^{-5}$)

Figure 4-16: Lifetime of Region 1 by λ_s ($\nu = 0.2$, $\lambda_n = 0.02$ and $\lambda_t = 2 \times 10^{-5}$)

Figure 4-17: Lifetime of Region 5 by λ_s ($\nu = 0.2$, $\lambda_n = 0.02$ and $\lambda_t = 2 \times 10^{-5}$)

4.6.3 Lifetime Waste Ratio

Figures 4-18 and 4-19 show the numerical results of lifetime waste ratio for different spatial densities of events, given the temporal density of events. These results again imply that energy hole problem will be more serious when the spatial and temporal
densities of the events are higher. It is also noticed that the node deployment density ν approximately has no impact on this ratio. The simulation results in Figure 4-20 show the accuracy of theoretical approximation. Results in Figures 4-21 and 4-22, which are the numerical results of lifetime waste ratio in terms of spatial density of events, show the same trend for the degree of unbalanced energy consumption. The simulation results in Figure 4-23 show that the numerical results for the lifetime waste ratio match the simulation results well.



Figure 4-18: Lifetime Waste Ratio by λ_t ($\nu = 0.2, \lambda_n = 0.02$)



Figure 4-19: Lifetime Waste Ratio by λ_t ($\nu = 2, \ \lambda_n = 0.02$)



Figure 4-20: Lifetime Waste Ratio Comaprison by λ_t ($\nu = 0.2, \ \lambda_n = 0.02 \ and \ \lambda_s = 0.07$)



Figure 4-21: Lifetime Waste Ratio by $\lambda_s~(\nu=0.2,~\lambda_n=0.02)$



Figure 4-22: Lifetime Waste Ratio by $\lambda_s~(\nu=2,~\lambda_n=0.02)$



Figure 4-23: Lifetime Waste Ratio Comparison by λ_s $(\nu = 0.2, \ \lambda_n = 0.02 \ and \ \lambda_t = 0.0001)$

4.6.4 Performance of the Non-uniform Deployment Scheme

For the evaluation of the performance of the non-uniform deployment strategy, proposed in this chapter, two ratios are used. The first ratio is the lifetime waste ratio, defined in Section 4.4.2, which indicates the degree of unbalancing in energy usage in the network. Although this measure has been previously presented for the circumstance of uniform deployment, it can also be used for evaluating the simulation results for non-uniform deployment strategy.

The second measurement, lifetime expectation ratio, is defined as

$$\omega = \frac{T_{sim}}{T_{reg}} \tag{4-34}$$

where T_{sim} is the simulation result for the network lifetime.

In Figure 4-24 the simulation results for lifetime waste ratio of the network with non-uniform deployment and uniform deployment, in terms of temporal density of events are shown. These results show that when using the non-uniform deployment strategy presented in this chapter, the energy consumption of the network is greatly balanced. Figure 4-25 illustrates the lifetime expectation ratio for the same simulation. The results also prove that the non-uniform deployment strategy discussed in this chapter can achieve good performance. In Figure 4-26 the results for lifetime waste ratio according to spatial density of the events are shown. Figure 4-27 provides the results of lifetime expectation ratio for the same simulation. From these results, it is noted that the non-uniform node deployment scheme can provide the stable lifetime performance of the network in all the occasions examined, despite the minor distortions of the experiments. The occurrence of spikes of the curve in Figure 4-27 is due to the high resolution of 0.1% of the Y-axis. The largest distortion in the results of Figure 4-27 is 1%. Therefore these results further prove the feasibility of the non-uniform deployment strategy provided in this chapter.



Figure 4-24: Lifetime waste ratio by λ_t ($\lambda_n = 0.02$, $\lambda_s = 0.05$ and $T_{req} = 19$ days)



Figure 4-26: Lifetime waste ratio by λ_s $(\lambda_n = 0.02, \ \lambda_t = 0.0001 \ and \ T_{req} = 19 \ days)$



Figure 4-27: Lifetime expectation ratio by λ_s $(\lambda_n = 0.02, \ \lambda_t = 0.0001 \ and \ T_{req} = 19 \ days)$

4.7 Summary

As discussed in the first section of this chapter, the amount of data to be transmitted by sensors has significant impact on the design of the non-uniform node deployment strategy for sensor network systems that need to monitor the sensing field continuously. In this situation, the energy consumed by nodes in the active state without data transmission and reception needs to be taken into consideration. As demonstrated by the results on lifetime waste ratio, when only the energy consumption for data transmission and reception is considered, the deployment strategy causes unnecessarily more nodes to be used and thus leads to the waste of sensor nodes. Since the spatial and temporal distribution of the occurrence of events will influence the amount of data transmission, in this circumstance the design of a proper non-uniform node deployment strategy needs to be based on the spatial and temporal distribution of the occurrence of events. In this chapter, the design of such a non-uniform node deployment scheme for continuous event detection sensor network systems is investigated taking into consideration the energy consumptions of nodes without transmitting and receiving data, according to the spatial and temporal distribution of events. The analytical models for estimating the lifetime and the degree of the unbalanced energy consumption level are given. Based on the estimation of network lifetime, a non-uniform node deployment strategy is proposed.

Both numerical and simulation results prove that the provided lifetime estimation model and the presented non-uniform node deployment strategy are feasible. The results indicate that the spatial and temporal distributions of events greatly influence the strategy of the node deployment for balancing the energy consumption of the network. This chapter also shows that the energy consumption for nodes in active mode without transmitting or receiving should be considered when designing the network node deployment.

Chapter 5: Spatially Energy Balanced Routing

5.1 Introduction

In order to achieve the performance expected from the non-uniform node deployment method, nodes need to transmit data to the sink node by selecting a node in the adjacent inner-region. Since the nodes near the outer-boundary of a region will be covered by more sensors, the random selection method will cause the unbalanced energy consumption problem. This issue is illustrated in Figure 5-1. The node n3 in the sub-region K1 of Region K is covered by both node n2 and node n1 in Region K + 1. The node n4 in Region K is only covered by the node n1 in Region K + 1. As a consequence if nodes in Region K+1 select their next relay node in the region K randomly, the probability that the node n3 will be chosen rather than the node n4 is greater due to the higher coverage level. Hence the energy consumption of the network in the routing process is not balanced spatially in this occasion and nodes with higher coverage will die earlier. Though the maximum residual energy selection strategy is able to balance the spatial energy consumption of the region-by-region routing, the requirement of a piece of special equipment [124] for obtaining accurate energy information will increase the cost of the system. Therefore a spatially energy balanced node selection method without the need for the residual energy information of sensor nodes needs to be proposed. Figure 5-1 also demonstrates that when the two nodes n3 and n4 have the same energy level, the node n3 also has the higher probability of being selected. In this scenario, the node n3 will consume more energy. When the energy of the node n3 has decreased, it will still be chosen by the node n^2 . Due to the extra energy consumption of node n^2 for the transmission of data from node n1, the energy consumption is still slightly spatially unbalanced. Thus the maximum residual energy node selection scheme also needs to be improved. Furthermore since the real-time dissemination of the residual energy information of nodes is expensive, a practical approach is to broadcast this information periodically. Due to the varied achievable broadcast periods of different applications, the accuracy of the information will vary. Consequently the impact of the accuracy of the energy information on the performance of the routing strategy also needs to be investigated taking into consideration the broadcast period. In this chapter, this issue is rigorously studied and a region constraint selection scheme will be proposed based on the analytical result. Through combining the region constraint strategy and the maximum energy node selection mechanism, a hybrid scheme will be presented that improves the performance of the maximum residual energy method. The impact of the accuracy of the energy information on the performance of the routing strategy will be examined through simulation experiments. Exploiting the numerical results obtained from the analytical model and the simulation results achieved form the network simulation experiments, the improvements of the region constraint scheme over the random scheme will be discussed. Additionally, the simulation results will also demonstrate the better performance of the hybrid mechanism in comparison to the maximum energy node selection scheme.



Figure 5-1: Unbalanced Routing Coverage

This chapter is organised as follows. Section 5.2 provides the network model, the fundamental assumptions and the notations used in this chapter. In the following section, Section 5.3, the mathematical model for the spatially unbalanced energy consumption issue due to the random node selection is proposed, based on which the region constraint strategy is given in Section 5.4. Section 5.5 describes the

hybrid scheme. The experimental results are presented in Section 5.6 and Section 5.7 states the conclusions drawn in this chapter.

The major contributions of this chapter are: the development of an analytical model for the spatially unbalanced energy consumption of the random node selection scheme; The proposal of a region constraint mechanism; the proposal of a hybrid scheme combining the region constraint strategy and the maximum energy node selection scheme; and the impact of the inaccuracy of the energy information on the node selection mechanisms are examined through simulations.

5.2 System Model

Most of the configurations of the system model used in this chapter is the same as thoes in Chapter 4. However, in order to maintain the integrity of this chapter, they are further addressed in this section. The sensing field of a sensing network is assumed to be a circular region with radius r_D . Therefore the area of the network is πr_D^2 , with the sink node located at the centre of the network. The sensing nodes in the network are assumed to be homogenous with communication range r_t , so that one node can communicate with any other node within the circular area of πr_t^2 centred at the node. In this chapter, if a sensor can communicate with a node, the sensor covers the node. Nodes can communicate directly with the sink node within the distance of r_t from the sink node. Outside this region nodes transmit data to the sink node via multi-hop paths. Since statistically the data transmission of the network can be generalised as a periodic pattern, it is also assumed that each node generates a data unit of l bits in the period of τ seconds to the sink node. Since this chapter primarily focuses on the large-scale sensor networks, the radius of the network is assumed to be far larger than the transmission range $(r_D \gg r_t)$. The sink node is assumed to be a super node without energy constraints. It is also assumed that an ideal MAC protocol is used, so that the collision can be tackled and overhearing can be avoided [31]. The data transmission is assumed to be error free.

Nodes in the network are assumed to be scheduled by a proper scheduling scheme, so that the density of working nodes can be maintained to be a constant value λ_n to fulfil the coverage requirement of the application [109]. This assumption of the constant density value implies that the distribution of the nodes follows the Poisson distribution. Based on this assumption, the network can be statistically considered as working in groups with nodes distributed uniformly. In this circumstance, the node density is constant and the spatially unbalanced energy consumption problem is independent of the non-uniform deployment strategy. Thus it is proper to solely consider the scenario of uniform distribution in the analysis of the spatially unbalanced energy consumption problem in the following sections. It is also practical to suppose that each node knows its own position and that a sensor also has the information about the positions of all the nodes within its transmission range through an information exchange stage.

The network is divided into several circular regions, all of which have the sink node at their centre. Except for the first region, the widths of all the other regions are the same with a value of r'_t ($r'_t \leq r_t$), which ensures the communication between two nodes in adjacent regions. The first region is composed of the nodes that can communicate with the sink directly, therefore it has the width of r_t . Sensors in other regions need to transmit data through multi-hop routes in a region by region fashion, which only allows a node to select a relay node from the adjacent inner region. This postulate is proposed to ensure that the network lifetime can be lengthened through a non-uniform node deployment scheme. For the purpose of the research in this chapter, each region is further divided into several sub-regions with width δ . Figure 5-2 shows the network division model used in this chapter, where $\Xi(3, i)$ represents the *ith* sub-region of Region 3. Since the focus of this chapter is on the energy balance of the routing scheme, only energy consumed by the data transmission is considered in this chapter.



Figure 5-2: The Division of the Network

The notations most frequently used for the analysis in this chapter are listed in Table 5-1. Others will be explained when they first appear in the chapter.

5.3 Random Selection Scheme

The fundamental strategy when the relay node is selected is to randomly choose one neighbour node in the adjacent inner-region. In this section, the balance of the energy use of this node selection strategy is analysed. Firstly, the probability for a node to be chosen as the data relay node will be calculated in terms of the spatial density of active nodes of the network. Based on this result, the probability of a certain number of the nodes choosing sensors in a certain sub-region will be constructed as a binomial distribution. Through an estimation of the number of potential nodes that can be chosen in a certain region, this probability will be obtained. Exploiting these results, the amount of data for nodes in a certain subregion to transmit can be estimated. At the end of this section a measure for the spatial balance of the energy consumption of the routing phase will be proposed.

Notations	Definitions			
$\Xi(i,k)$	The sub-region k of Region i .			
δ	The width of a sub-region			
λ_n	The density of active nodes in the			
	network			
N	The total number of nodes in the			
	network			
l	The amount of data that is gen-			
	erated by a node in each cycle			
G	The total number of regions in the			
	sensing area			
r_t	The transmission range of a sen-			
	sor node			
r'_t	The width of Region $i(2 \le i \le G)$			
	in the network			
M_i	The total number of sub-regions			
	for the Region i			
$\delta_{l(i)}$	The width of the last sub-region			
	of Region i			

Table 5-1: Notations

5.3.1 Node Selection Probability

In order to evaluate the performance of the random selection scheme, the first step is to calculate the probability of a node in the sub-region $\Xi(i+1,m)$ choosing a certain node in the sub-region $\Xi(i,k)$, which is denoted as $\rho_{(i+1,m,k)}$.

Suppose that a node in sub-region $\Xi(i+1,m)$ can totally cover $\Phi_{(i+1,m)}$ nodes in Region *i* and in sub-region $\Xi(i,k)$, the node has $\phi_{(i+1,m,k)}$ sensors in the contact range. The probability, $\rho_{(i+1,m,k)}$, can be calculated by

$$\rho_{(i+1,m,k)} = \frac{\phi_{(i+1,m,k)}}{\Phi_{(i+1,m)}} \tag{5-1}$$

In accordance with the Poisson distribution of sensor nodes, the value of $\Phi_{(i+1,m)}$ and $\phi_{(i+1,m,k)}$ can be derived as

$$\Phi_{(i+1,m)} = \lambda_n \Omega_{(i+1,m)} \tag{5-2}$$

$$\phi_{(i+1,m,k)} = \lambda_n \Omega_{(i+1,m,k)} \tag{5-3}$$

where $\Omega_{(i+1,k)}$ is the area covered in Region *i* by a node in $\Xi(i+1,k)$, and $\Omega_{(i+1,k,m)}$ represents the area covered in $\Xi(i,m)$ by a node in $\Xi(i+1,k)$. Also the area Ω can be obtained by a function of the distance r between the node and the sink node, expressed below as

$$\Omega = g(r) \tag{5-4}$$

If the width of a sub-region δ is small enough, all the nodes can be approximately regarded as being on the curve with the same value of r. In this occasion it is practical to estimate the value of Ω for any node in $\Xi(i+1,m)$ according to the expectation of minimum value of r, E(min(r)), as

$$\Omega = g(E(min(r))) \tag{5-5}$$

We denote $F_r(x)$ as the cumulative distribution function of min(r) and also define the following notations:

 $r_{(i,j)}$ - the radius of the inner boundary of $\Xi(i,j)$.

 $A_{(i,j)}$ - the area of $\Xi(i,j)$.

 $A_{(i,j)}(x)$ - the area, which is formed by the inner boundary of $\Xi(i,j)$ and the circle with the radius $(r_{(i,j)} + x)$ centred at the sink node.

According to the Poisson distribution of sensor nodes, the following relation holds [129]

$$F_r(x) = 1 - e^{-\lambda_n A_{(i+1,m)}(x - r_{(i+1,m)})} + e^{-\lambda_n A_{(i+1,m)}}$$
(5-6)

Denote $r'_{(i+1,m)}$ as the distance between a node in $\Xi(i+1,m)$ and the sink node. Thus $E(\min(r'_{(i+1,m)}))$ can be calculated as

$$E(\min(r'_{(i+1,m)})) = \int_{r_{(i+1,m)}}^{r_{(i+1,m)}+upper_{(i+1,m)}} \varphi(r) dr$$
(5-7)

where $\varphi(r) = 2r^2 \lambda_n \pi \cdot e^{-\lambda_n \pi (r^2 - r_{(i+1,m)}^2)}$ and

$$upper_{(i,j)} = \begin{cases} \delta & \text{if } 1 \le j \le M_i - 1 \\ \\ \delta_{l(i)} & \text{if } j = M_i \end{cases}$$
(5-8)

Where $\delta_{l(i)}$ is the width of the last sub-region of Region *i*. Exploiting the value of $E(\min(r'_{(i+1,m)}))$, the probability $\rho_{(i+1,m,k)}$ can be calculated as

$$\rho_{(i+1,m,k)} = \frac{g_{(i+1,m,k)}(E(\min(r'_{(i+1,m)})))}{g_{(i+1,m)}(E(\min(r'_{(i+1,m)})))}$$
(5-9)

where $g_{(i+1,m)}$ is the function for $\Omega_{(i+1,m)}$, and $g_{(i+1,m,k)}$ is the function for $\Omega_{(i+1,m,k)}$.

5.3.2 Sub-Region Selection Probability

Based on the node selection probability derived in Section 5.3.1, in this section the probability that a certain number of the nodes will choose sensors in a certain sub-region will be obtained.

Suppose that all the nodes in $\Xi(i, j)$ have $\eta_{(i,j,k)}$ nodes within the communication range in $\Xi(i+1, k)$. Let random variable, $m_{(i,j,k)}$, represent the number of nodes in $\Xi(i+1, k)$ that choose nodes in $\Xi(i, j)$ for relaying data. Thus, $m_{(i,j,k)}$ is considered as a binomial random variable with parameters $(\eta_{(i,j,k)}, \rho_{(i+1,k,j)})$. The probability for $m_{(i,j,k)}$ to be m is given by

$$P_r(m_{(i,j,k)} = m) = \begin{pmatrix} \eta_{(i,j,k)} \\ m \end{pmatrix} \rho^m_{(i+1,k,j)} \cdot \rho_\varsigma$$
(5-10)

where $\rho_{\varsigma} = (1 - \rho_{(i+1,k,j)})^{\eta_{(i,j,k)}-m}$. In order to fully achieve this probability, the parameter $\eta_{(i,j,k)}$ needs to be estimated.

The estimation of this value needs the support of following result presented in [130]: if the probability for a point being in one circle is a constant value p, the expectation value for the total area of κ circles intersecting the plane domain with area B can be calculated as

$$E(X) = B(1 - (1 - p)^{\kappa})$$
(5-11)

Let $X_{(i,j,k)}$ represent the area of the region that formed by the intersection of the circle with radius r_t , centred at some node in $\Xi(i,j)$, and sub-region $\Xi(i+1,k)$. Also, the probability for a point locating in $X_{(i,j,k)}$ is denoted as $p_{(i,j,k)}$. It can be derived as

$$p_{(i,j,k)} = \frac{X_{(i,j,k)}}{A_{(i+1,k)}} \tag{5-12}$$

As a result $X_{(i,j,k)}$ can be expressed as following function

$$X_{(i,j,k)} = f_{\delta(i,j,k)}(x_{\delta(i,j)})$$
(5-13)

where $x_{\delta(i,j)}$ is the distance between a node and the inner-boundary of $\Xi(i,j)$. When the value of δ is small enough, it can be estimated through the expectation of the maximum value of $x_{\delta(i,j)}$, $E(max(x_{\delta(i,j)}))$.

Denote F(x) as the cumulative distribution function of $max(x_{\delta(i,j)})$. Since no sensor exists inside $\Xi(i,j)$, in the area further away from the circle, with the radius

of the distance from the node with $max(x_{\delta(i,j)})$ to the sink node, F(x) can be given by

$$F(x) = (1 - e^{-\lambda_n A_{(i,j)}(x)}) \cdot e^{-\lambda_n (A_{(i,j)} - A_{(i,j)}(x))}$$
(5-14)

Hence $E(max(x_{\delta(i,j)}))$ can be calculated as

$$E(max(x_{\delta(i,j)})) = \int_0^{upper_{(i,j)}} x e^{\alpha(x)} \cdot (2x + \lambda_n \pi) dx$$
(5-15)

where $\alpha(x) = -\lambda_n \pi (2r_{(i,j)} \cdot (upper_{(i,j)} - x) + upper_{(i,j)}^2 - x^2)$. Leveraging this result, the value of $p_{(i,j,k)}$ can be estimated by

$$p_{(i,j,k)} = \frac{f_{\delta(i,j,k)}(E(\max(x_{\delta(i,j)})))}{A_{(i+1,k)}}$$
(5-16)

Let $\kappa_{(i,j)}$ represent the number of nodes in $\Xi(i,j)$. According to the Poisson distribution of the sensor nodes, $\kappa_{(i,j)}$ can be calculated as

$$\kappa_{(i,j)} = \lambda_n A_{(i,j)} \tag{5-17}$$

Denote $A_{(i,j,k)}$ as the total area formed by the intersections of the transmission regions of all the nodes in $\Xi(i,j)$ and the sub-region $\Xi(i+1,k)$. Based on (5-11), $A_{(i,j,k)}$ can be derived as

$$A_{(i,j,k)} = A_{(i+1,k)} \cdot \left(1 - (1 - p_{(i,j,k)})^{\kappa_{(i,j)}}\right)$$
(5-18)

Exploiting this estimation, the value of the number of nodes in $\Xi(i+1, j)$, which can choose the nodes in $\Xi(i, k)$ as data relay nodes, $\eta_{(i,j,k)}$, can be finally calculated as

$$\eta_{(i,j,k)} = \lambda_n \cdot A_{(i,j,k)} \tag{5-19}$$

5.3.3 Estimated Sub-Region Data Amount

The expected amount of data transmission of each sub-region in each region will be derived in this section using the results obtained in the previous sections.

In accordance with the binomial distribution of $m_{(i,j,k)}$, the expectation of this random variable can be derived as

$$E(m_{(i,j,k)}) = \eta_{(i,j,k)} \cdot \rho_{(i+1,k,j)}$$
(5-20)

Let $m_{(i,j)}$ be the number of nodes that select nodes in $\Xi(i,j)$ as relay nodes. The expectation of $m_{(i,j)}$ can be obtained as

$$E(m_{(i,j)}) = \sum_{k=1}^{\Delta_{(i,j)}} E(m_{(i,j,k)})$$
(5-21)

where $\Delta_{(i,j)}$ stands for the largest sub-region number in Region i + 1 that can use the nodes in $\Xi(i, j)$ as data relay nodes. Through this result, the value of the total amount of data, $D_{(i,j)}$, and the average amount data, $d_{(i,j)}$, for the nodes in $\Xi(i, j)$ to transmit, can be derived as below.

For the Region G-1, these values can be obtained as

$$D_{(G-1,i)} = l(E(m_{(G-1,i)}) + \lambda_n \cdot A_{(G-1,i)})$$
(5-22)

$$d_{(G-1,i)} = l(\frac{E(m_{(G-1,i)})}{\lambda_n A_{(G-1,i)}} + 1)$$
(5-23)

For Region *i* with $(G-2) \le i \le 1$, the calculation is given by

$$D_{(i,j)} = \sum_{k=1}^{\Delta_{(i,j)}} d_{(i+1,k)} \cdot E(m_{(i,j,k)}) + l\lambda_n A_{(i,j)}$$
(5-24)

$$d_{(i,j)} = \frac{D_{(i,j)}}{\lambda_n A_{(i,j)}}$$
(5-25)

5.3.4 Routing Balance Ratio

In this section, a measure is proposed to evaluate the degree of unbalanced energy consumptions of the sub-regions in each region.

The ideally balanced amount of data transmission for each node of Region i in the network, represented by ds_i , can be calculated as

$$ds_i = \frac{D_{all(i)}}{\lambda_n A_i} \tag{5-26}$$

where A_i is the area in Region *i* and $D_{all(i)}$ represents the total amount of data for the nodes in Region *i* to transmit. $D_{all(i)}$ can be derived as

$$D_{all(i)} = \sum_{j=1}^{M_i} D_{(i,j)}$$
(5-27)

where $D_{(i,j)}$ can be evaluated by (5-22) or (5-24) and M_i represents the total number of sub-regions for Region *i*. The *routing balance ratio* for $\Xi(i, j)$ can then be defined to be the ratio between the average amount of data for the nodes in $\Xi(i, j)$ to transmit and the corresponding ideal amount of data as below

$$\Psi_{(i,j)} = \frac{d_{(i,j)}}{ds_i}$$
(5-28)

It is noted that the energy consumption of the sub-region $\Xi(i, j)$ is more balanced, if the value of $\Psi_{(i,j)}$ is closer to 1. The value larger than 1 indicates that certain part of the network is overused, while a value smaller than 1 implies that the workflow for the corresponding sub-region is lower than its capacity.

5.4 Region Constraint Selection Scheme

The numerical results of the analytical model and the simulation results presented in Section 5.6 indicates that the random selection scheme suffers severely from spatially unbalanced energy consumption. In this section, the region constraint scheme is proposed to tackle this problem.

5.4.1 Scheme Description

The proposed region constraint node selection scheme restricts the relay nodes' selection area of certain node. In this restriction method, nodes in a region will have a more balanced chance of being selected, and thus the energy consumption of the network will be balanced. In order to achieve this goal, the parameter S, which is leveraged to control the node selection region, is illustrated in Figure 5-3 and defined as

Definition 1 S is the length of a sub-segment of the segment determined by the sink node and certain sensor node, starting at the point with the distance of r_t away from this sensor node on the segment, ending at this node.

With this region constraint parameter, the selection area of a node can be restricted. The sub-regions, in which the sensors can be selected by this node, are



Figure 5-3: The Definition of S

those covered by a sub-segment with the length of S, in the next inner-region of the region the node belongs to. This scheme allows the nodes to select relay nodes randomly among the sensors in this controlled selection area. As a result, through the usage of a proper value of S, the energy usage for nodes in different sub-regions can be balanced.

5.4.2 The Modification of Node Selection Probability

Since limiting the node selection area further leads to a change in the number of sensors that have the potential to be selected by certain node(i.e. the value of $\Phi_{(i,k)}$), the calculation of the node selection probability, $\rho_{(i+1,m,k)}$, needs to be modified to analyse this scheme.

Define $g_{c(i+1,m)}(r'_{(i+1,m)})$ as the function for calculating the value of $\Phi_{(i+1,m)}$ of the region constraint node selection scheme. Also let $A_{outer}(r', r)$ be the function of the area formed by the intersection of the coverage area of the node with distance r'to the sink node, and the circle with radius r centred at sink node. Leveraging the function $A_{outer}(r', r)$, $g_{c(i+1,m)}(r'_{(i+1,m)})$ can be calculated. The node selection probability for the region constraint node selection scheme, $\rho_{c(i+1,m,k)}$, can be calculated as

$$\rho_{c(i+1,m,k)} = \frac{g_{(i+1,m,k)}(E(min(r'_{(i+1,m)})))}{g_{c(i+1,m)}(E(min(r'_{(i+1,m)})))}$$
(5-29)

With this result, the probability for m nodes to choose nodes in $\Xi(i,k)$ presented

by (5-10) can be modified to the following formula for this scheme.

$$P_r(m_{(i,k,j)} = m) = \begin{pmatrix} \eta_{(i,k,j)} \\ m \end{pmatrix} \rho_{c(i+1,j,k)}^m \cdot \rho_{\varsigma}$$
(5-30)

where $\rho_{\varsigma} = (1 - \rho_{c(i+1,j,k)})^{\eta_{(i,k,j)} - m}$.

5.4.3 The Modification of Estimated Sub-region Data Amount

Since the selection region constraint parameter limits the node selection area, it is necessary to modify equations (5-21) and (5-24), in order to estimate the expectation of the value of $m_{(i,j)}$ for this scheme.

Denote $\zeta_{(i,j)}$ as the start value of the summation in (5-21) and (5-24). This value is the first sub-region number, in which the sensors can select the nodes in $\Xi(i,j)$ as relay node. Exploiting this notation, the (5-21) and (5-24) can be re-written as

$$E(m_{(i,j)}) = \sum_{k=\zeta_{(i,j)}}^{\Delta_{(i,j)}} E(m_{(i,j,k)})$$
(5-31)

$$D_{(i,j)} = \sum_{k=\zeta_{(i,j)}}^{\Delta_{(i,j)}} d_{(i+1,k)} \cdot E(m_{(i,j,k)}) + l\lambda_n A_{(i,j)}$$
(5-32)

The modification of the model can be used to analyse the node selection region constraint scheme. According to (5-30), the equation (5-20) can be modified as

$$E(m_{(i,j,k)}) = \eta_{(i,j,k)} \cdot \rho_{c(i+1,k,j)}$$
(5-33)

5.4.4 The Application of the Scheme

Once the network parameters are specified by the application, the optimum value of S can be obtained through the calculation of the mathematical model presented above, as shown in Section 5.6.3, and configured into the operating system of the sensor nodes. Since the position information of the neighbouring nodes is able to be gathered through an initialisation process, a sensor node can simply use the information to determine whether a node is a candidate for the next hop, by checking

whether it is in the region constrained by S internally, without the necessity of adjusting the transmission range. The candidate next-hop nodes in the constraint region only need to be determined once. Then each node stores the information of the nodes in the constraint region for the routing process. The storage complexity is O(n), where n is the number of the candidate next-hop nodes.

5.5 Hybrid Scheme

The maximum residual energy node selection strategy is proposed in [67], where the source node selects the node with the maximum residual energy, among all its neighbours, as the data relay node. With this scheme, when multiple candidate nodes have the same energy level, they will be selected randomly, which will cause the spatial unbalance of the energy consumption. A hybrid method is proposed in this section that solves this problem. This scheme is the combination of the maximum residual energy selection strategy and the region constraint mechanism. Nodes using this routing strategy only select the node with the highest energy level of all of the neighbour nodes in the constraint region, formed as described in Section 5.4. As revealed by the experiments in Section 5.6, this scheme will improve the performance of a system that can afford the additional costs of providing the availability of energy information.

5.6 Experimental Results

In this section, both the numerical results and the simulation results are presented. Firstly, using the results of the routing balance ratio, the problem of the spatial unbalanced energy consumption in the random node selection scheme will be demonstrated. Then the results of the routing balance ratio for the region constraint mechanism show the improvement of the region constraint mechanism on this issue. Finally, at the end of this section, the performances of all the node selection strategies mentioned in this chapter will be evaluated through simulations.

Due to the assumption of the scheduled network with constant density of working nodes, the achievement of spatially balanced energy usage among the uniformly distributed working nodes will lead to the spatially balanced energy consumption of the non-uniformly deployed network. Consequently the evaluation of the scheme proposed in this chapter in the scenario of uniform distribution is adequate. Hence the uniform distribution is used in the simulations. The simulation model follows the system model presented in Section 5.2.

5.6.1 Parameter Settings

In order to establish the experiments, proper parameters for both the sensor nodes and the network should be used. This section explains the parameter settings conducted in this chapter.

5.6.1.1 Sensor Node Parameters

As the experiments conducted in this chapter need to evaluate the energy consumption of each node, the proper model for energy consumption for the radio transceiver must be applied. In this chapter the model used is as follows [70]

$$e_{tx} = e_{elec} + e_{amp} d^{\beta} \tag{5-34}$$

In the equation above, the e_{elec} is the energy consumed by activating the circuit of radio transceiver and the e_{amp} is the energy used by the transceiver amplifier for communication. The *d* is the transmission distance, which is set to r_t in this chapter.

For the experiments, the hardware parameters for each sensor node are selected similar to the Motes [27,28]. Table 5-2 lists the settings for the hardware parameters used in the experiments, in which the e_{ini} is the initial amount of power supply for each sensor node.

Parameter Name	Value
e_{ini}	2J
e_{elec}	$5.0 \times 10^{-11} J/bit$
e_{amp}	$1.0 \times 10^{-11} J/bit$
β	2
r_t	40 <i>m</i>

Table 5-2: Sensor Node Parameter Settings

5.6.1.2 Network Parameters

In addition to the configurations of the nodes, the settings of the network parameters should also be allocated. In Table 5-3 the values of these settings used in this chapter are listed.

Parameter Name	Value
r'_t	30m
G	7
l	640 bits
l_i	32bits

Table 5-3: Network Parameter Settings

The parameter l_i is the length of the data that needs to be transmitted, for disseminating the information of nodes' residual energy. The region width, r'_t , is set to 30m, so that each node in one region can communicate with at least one node in the adjacent inner-region. This value is close enough to the transmission range, so that the number of hops for the data transmission to reach the sink node can be decreased. This configuration can be explained through the router-able probability described in Section 4.5

$$P_{\gamma} = 1 - e^{-\lambda_n A_{tinf}} \tag{5-35}$$

where A_{tinf} is the area formed by the intersection of the transmission area of the node and the next inner-region. It is clear that the probability increases with the enlargement of the area. Thus if a node at the outer-boundary of a region has a large enough value of P_{γ} , all the other nodes in the same region will have a larger router-able probability. Define r_{Δ} as the ratio of the transmission radius and the region width. That is

$$r_{\Delta} = \frac{r_t}{r_t'} \tag{5-36}$$

As A_{tinf} is a function of r_t and r'_t , it can also be written as a function of r_t and r_{Δ} . Consequently by adjusting the ratio r_{Δ} , the appropriate route-able probability can be obtained. It can be shown that given $r_t = 40$, the appropriate route-able probability can be achieved when $r_{\Delta} = 1.3$.

In order to conduct the experiments, the value of the parameter δ representing the width of a sub-region also needs to be correctly chosen. In this chapter δ is chosen to fulfil the requirement $\lambda_n A_{(1,1)} \geq 1$, so that at least one node will exit in each sub-region. In Table 5-4 the values of δ for the three network densities used in the experiments of this chapter are listed.

Network Density (λ_n)	δ
0.5	2m
0.1	2m
0.04	6m

Table 5-4: The Value of δ

5.6.2 Routing Balance Ratio for Random Scheme

In Figures 5-4, 5-5 and 5-6 the routing balance ratio for each sub-region of three regions is presented, according to the three network density values. These results indicate that with the random node selection mechanism the spatially unbalanced energy consumption is serious. From the curves, it is noted that the sensors in the sub-regions further from the inner-boundary of the region need to consume more energy than those in the inner-sub-regions. Furthermore, the cross-over between Region 3 and 5 shows that the energy consumption of Region 3 is more unbalanced than that of Region 5. The different level of the routing balance ratio for Region 1 is due to the value of the radius, r_t , of Region 1.



Figure 5-4: Routing Balance Ratio ($\lambda_n = 0.5$)



Figure 5-5: Routing Balance Ratio ($\lambda_n = 0.1$)



Figure 5-6: Routing Balance Ratio ($\lambda_n = 0.04$)

The corresponding simulation results for the network density values, 0.1 and 0.04 are provided in Figures 5-7 to 5-10. Since the computational capacity required by simulating the network with density value 0.5 is too high, the corresponding experiments on this density value cannot be performed. Each value of the simulation results is the average of the results of 1000 runs. The figures prove that the simulated system performs the same spatially unbalanced energy consumption characteristic as predicted by the mathematical model proposed in previous sections. In addition it is also noted that the distortions between the simulation results and the numerical results are acceptable. This proves the accuracy of the mathematical model for random node selection mechanism presented in this chapter. Since the distribution of nodes among regions will be more random in the sparse network, the differences in results between simulation and analysis will widen in networks with lower λ_n as indicated by the results.

5.6.3 Routing Balance Ratio for the Region Constraint Scheme

In this section the results of routing balance ratio for the region constraint node selection scheme are presented. As mentioned in Section 5.4, the value of the parameter S is crucial for the performance of this mechanism. Thus in the first part of this section, the problem of how to find the proper S is discussed. In the second part, the results of the routing balance ratio are provided based on the chosen values of S. The simulation model used in this section also follows the system model presented in Section 5.2.



Figure 5-7: Routing Balance Ratio (Region 1, $\lambda_n = 0.1$)



Figure 5-8: Routing Balance Ratio (Region 5, $\lambda_n = 0.1$)



Figure 5-9: Routing Balance Ratio (Region 1, $\lambda_n = 0.04$)



Figure 5-10: Routing Balance Ratio (Region 5, $\lambda_n = 0.04$)

5.6.3.1 The Setting of S

The value of S can be determined by the results of the mathematical model, when different configurations are used for this parameter. Since the maximum number of the routing balance ratio is important for the system, the proper setting of S is selected as the value, which leads to the lowest routing balance ratio.

Figures 5-11, 5-12 and 5-13 show the maximum routing balance ratio of different regions under various values of S for the three values of network density. Through these results the proper values for S can be clearly determined. The values used in this chapter are given in Table 5-5.



Figure 5-11: Maximum Routing Balance Ratio ($\lambda_n = 0.5$)



Figure 5-12: Maximum Routing Balance Ratio ($\lambda_n = 0.1$)



Figure 5-13: Maximum Routing Balance Ratio ($\lambda_n = 0.04$)

Network Density (λ_n)	S
0.5	18m
0.1	18m
0.04	24m

Table 5-5: The Value of S	Table	e 5-5:	The	Value	of	S
---------------------------	-------	--------	-----	-------	----	---

5.6.3.2 Results of Routing Balance Ratio

Figures 5-14, 5-15 and 5-16 provide the numerical results of the routing balance ratio, for the region constraint node selection scheme, according to the three network densities. These results of the analytical model indicate that through the region constraint scheme, the maximum values of the routing balance ratio decrease for all the conditions examined, compared to the random scheme. This improvement is caused by forcing more data to be transmitted through the inner-sub-regions of a region. From the figures, it can be seen that the curves for the region constraint scheme are much flatter than those for the random scheme. The special characteristic of the routing balance ratio of Region 1 is due to the value of the radius, r_t , of Region 1.



Figure 5-14: Routing Balance Ratio $(\lambda_n = 0.5)$



Figure 5-15: Routing Balance Ratio $(\lambda_n = 0.1)$



Figure 5-16: Routing Balance Ratio ($\lambda_n = 0.04$)

In Figures 5-17 and 5-18, the simulation results of routing balance ratio for subregions of Regions 1 and 5, according to network density 0.1 are provided along with the corresponding numerical results. Figures 5-19 and 5-20 present the results with the network density 0.04. These results prove the accuracy of the analytical model for the region constraint selection scheme. Since the distribution of nodes among regions will be more random in the sparse network, the differences in results between simulation and analysis will widen in networks with a lower value of λ_n as indicated by the results.



Figure 5-17: Routing Balance Ratio (Region 1, $\lambda_n=0.1)$



Figure 5-18: Routing Balance Ratio (Region 5, $\lambda_n = 0.1$)



Figure 5-19: Routing Balance Ratio (Region 1, $\lambda_n = 0.04$)



Figure 5-20: Routing Balance Ratio (Region 5, $\lambda_n = 0.04$)

Figures 5-21 and 5-22 present the simulation results for the maximum values of routing balance ratio for each region, obtained by random and region constraint scheme, according to the network density values of 0.1 and 0.04 respectively. These results imply that the energy used for the region constraint scheme is more balanced than the random node selection mechanism. Since the distribution of nodes among regions will be more random in the sparse network, the performance of the region constraint scheme will decrease in networks with lower λ_n as indicated by the results.



Figure 5-21: Maximum Routing Balance Ratio ($\lambda_n = 0.1$)



Figure 5-22: Maximum Routing Balance Ratio ($\lambda_n = 0.04$)

5.6.4 Performance

In this section, the simulation results for evaluating the performances of the random selection scheme, region constraint strategy, maximum energy method and hybrid mechanism are presented. The simulation model used in this section also follows the system model presented in Section 5.2. In this section lifetime is defined as the time during which all nodes are alive. This definition is the same as the one used in Chapter 4. This period of time is measured through the number of transmission cycles. Based on the results provided in previous sections, the unbalanced energy consumption levels among sub-regions in Region 1 for both the random scheme and the region constraint scheme are high. Thus Region 1 is the typical region for evaluating the performances of the two mechanisms. Additionally, as the improvement of the hybrid scheme is also due to the reduction of the unbalanced energy consumption level among sub-regions, it is also appropriate to test the performances of the hybrid scheme and the maximum residual energy scheme through the lifetime of Region 1.

Figure 5-23 presents the results of lifetime, according to the energy information update rate, obtained through simulation experiments, with the four mechanisms mentioned in this chapter, under the network density of 0.1. The curves indicate that the region constraint node selection scheme significantly prolongs the lifetime of Region 1, when compared to the lifetime of the random mechanism. Both the maximum residual energy node selection scheme and the hybrid scheme perform far better than the other two schemes. However the hybrid scheme with region constraint strategy has a prolonged lifetime when compared to the maximum energy mechanism. When the synchronisation cycle is 0, which is the situation that the system uses real-time energy information, the performance is severely decreased. This is because each node needs to communicate with all its neighbours to gather the residual energy information, and thus each of its neighbour nodes must send this information to it. With a cyclic gathering scheme, each node only needs to synchronise information through broadcasting the information once per cycle. When the system uses a cyclic gathering method to obtain the energy information, which is the case when the synchronisation cycle is at least 1 with the increase of the energy information update cycle, the performances of the maximum energy scheme and the hybrid scheme lowers. The explanation for this is that with the increase in the inaccuracy of the energy information, the two mechanisms will perform more randomly. The hybrid scheme will then behave similarly to the region constraint scheme and the maximum energy mechanism will perform close to the random scheme. The performance outcomes in terms of network density value 0.04 are presented in Figure 5-24. It shows the same trend for all the routing strategies with network density value 0.04 as that for all the routing strategies with the network density 0.1. This figure shows that the schemes with region constraint perform better than the schemes without it. The reason that the improvement is not as dramatic as in the network with the network density 0.1 is that for the sparse network, the spatial distribution of the nodes among regions will be more random. This randomness will affect the performance of the region constraint strategy.


Figure 5-23: Lifetime of Region 1 $(\lambda_n=0.1)$



Figure 5-24: Lifetime of Region 1 ($\lambda_n = 0.04$)

5.7 Summary

In this chapter, the problem of the spatially unbalanced energy consumption in the region-by-region routing scheme is examined.

The results of the analytical model and simulation experiments illustrate that this is a serious problem with the pure random node selection scheme. As a resolution for the issue of spatially unbalanced energy consumption, this chapter provides a region constraint scheme which does not need the energy information. Experimental results show that this scheme produces noticeable improvements in lifetime performance, when compared to the random mechanism.

For the mechanisms based on the propagation of the residual energy information of the node, the influence of the information synchronisation frequency on the performance is examined. Experimental results indicate that when real-time information is used, the system suffers seriously from the cost of the residual energy information dissemination. Also, experimental results imply that when the frequency lowers, the maximum energy strategy will perform closer to the random scheme, while the hybrid mechanism will behave more like the region constraint scheme. Under all circumstances considered in the experiments in this chapter, the hybrid scheme's performance is better than that of the maximum energy scheme. This proves that the maximum energy consumption problem, and thus can be improved through the hybrid strategy proposed in this chapter.

Chapter 6: Adaptive Duty Cycle Scheduling

6.1 Introduction

The sensor nodes in a mobile sensor network system need to exchange data among each other in order to increase the data delivery rate. However the energy provision constraints of single nodes and the lifetime requirement of applications make it essential for nodes to work in a low duty cycle for energy conservation. Since nodes can only discover each other for data exchange through beacon transmission and reception, the possibility that a node with a fixed duty cycle scheduling strategy will detect other nodes is very low. In this situation, the energy used for beaconing will not be effectively exploited. For increasing the efficiency of energy use, the authors of [113] proposed a scheme for networks with a periodic motion pattern. With this method, on the first day a node will spread its energy use evenly by working at pre-determined fixed intervals. Within this working cycle, the node will record any encounters according to the encounter time. The node will then determine the duty cycle schedule for the second day by calculating a reward function based on the encounter information of the previous day. Each day, the node uses the encounter information from the previous day to update the duty cycle through a learning process. This method will intuitively allocate more energy for the hours when there were more encounters in the previous day. Since nodes in a network with a periodic motion pattern will appear in certain place in the network at approximately the same time every day, this scheme is applicable in this scenario. However this method is not suitable for networks with a non-periodic motion pattern. In networks where nodes move non-periodically, the encounters of the nodes each day will be different from the previous day. As a consequence, the peak time for the encounter cannot be predicted from the information gathered previously. Even using the learning process, it is not possible to predict the encounter time of the nodes.

It is useful to look at an example in the context of both networks with a nonperiod motion pattern and without a non-period motion pattern. If the peak time for node encounters in a certain day occurs at 1 o'clock, the learning process will use this information along with the data concerning the number of encounters from previous days to make the decision about when the node will work the following day. If the decision is to arrange more energy at 2 o'clock in the following day, the node will decrease its energy exploitation for node discovery at other times during the day. However, in a non-periodic network, the peak encounter time might happen any time. If the peak time is at 5 o'clock but the node is in a low duty cycle, this encounter peak will not be detected, leveraging this decision-making strategy. Consequently, in this circumstance the energy efficiency for this scheme cannot be effectively increased and the problem of duty cycle scheduling for a network with non-periodic motion pattern still requires investigation.

It is noted that the most effective strategy for the duty cycle scheduling is to adjust the duty cycle of a node according to a change in the number of the neighbouring nodes. However it is impossible for a node to sensitively detect changes in the number of neighbour nodes in real-time, so it is necessary for another motion pattern to be leveraged for the design of a duty cycle scheduling scheme. Research on the motion patterns of animals reveals that the animals' movement follows the pattern of forming flocks [131–133]. During the flocking period, the number of the neighbouring nodes of a certain node is relatively stable, thus it will be possible for a node to detect the occurrences of flocks and modify its duty cycle accordingly. In this chapter a duty cycle scheduling scheme based on flock detection will be presented that can be used with mobile nodes, following the pattern of forming flocks.

The chapter is organised as follows. In Section 6.2, the system model used in this chapter is presented. The scheduling problem for this chapter is rigorously described in Section 6.3. The following section provides the arrangement of the basic work cycle and an analysis of the neighbour node number evaluation method. A duty cycle scheduling scheme that exploits the analytic results from Section 6.4 is proposed in Section 6.5. In order to increase the sensibility of the flock detection, the configuration of the listening period of the basic working cycle is studied in Section 6.6. The experimental results are provided in Section 6.7 and Section 6.8 concludes the chapter.

The main contributions of this chapter are: the neighbour node number evalu-

ation method is proposed based on analytical result; the flock detection scheme is provided by using the neighbour node number evaluation method; the adaptive duty cycle scheduling scheme is presented according to the flock detection scheme; and experimental results are presented that show that the proposed scheme is capable of significantly increasing the performance of the efficiency of the energy use of the sensor node.

6.2 System Model

The network considered in this chapter is composed of sensor nodes attached to mobile objects. Each node needs to gather information from the object that it is attached to. The sensed data needs to be transmitted to base stations in the network field. In order to perform data transmission, each sensor is equipped with a radio transceiver with the static transmission range of r_t . Within the transmission range, nodes can communicate with each other. As nodes will not be in the transmission range of the base stations with high probability, each node needs to use beaconing to search for other sensors to transmit its data in order to increase the chance of data delivery. The scheduling is configured to be a Poisson process determined by the intensity parameter λ , by generating random numbers following exponential distribution. Each beacon contains the information of its sender node, including the current duty cycle of the sender node. The energy of nodes is assumed to be provided by batteries and limited. All the nodes have the same amount of initial energy provision. The longevity requirement of the application is T_L and a node does not have enough energy to keep active during the whole lifetime.

The motions of nodes are assumed to be in the pattern where the nodes will gather together and form the stable structure of a flock for a certain period of time. Nodes in the flock will patrol together towards a certain direction. During the flocking period, the number of the nodes within one node's transmission range will remain relatively unchanged. They will then depart from each other and distribute sparsely in the network field. It is further assumed that occurrences of flocks are in a non-periodic pattern.

6.3 **Problem Description**

Due to a conflict between the constrained energy provision of a node and the network lifetime requirement of an application, the duty cycle of each node needs to be properly adjusted so that it can effectively discover neighbouring nodes while still keeping energy consumption as low as possible in order to fulfil the application's lifetime requirement. The design goal of the duty cycle scheduling scheme is to maximise the nodes' detection efficiency while operating under energy restrictions, which can be evaluated in terms of the number of nodes detected by a certain sensor using the unit energy. Hence it can be obtained through determining the ratio of the total number of nodes detected by a certain node and the total energy used by the node for beaconing during the whole lifetime of the sensor. Divide the required lifetime of the network into T_l small number of time slots and let N_{dect_i} be the number of nodes detected by a certain problem can be described as follows

$$max \ r_{dec} = \frac{\sum_{t_i=1}^{T_l} N_{dect_i}}{\sum_{t_i=1}^{T_l} e_{t_i}}$$

s.t. $\sum_{t_i=1}^{T_l} e_{t_i} \le e_{ini}$ (6-1)

where e_{t_i} is the energy consumption of a node in time slot t_i and e_{ini} is the total energy available for the node detection. Thus the ratio r_{dec} stands for the number of nodes detected by the use of a unit energy. It can be noted from (6-1) that two approaches can be used to increase the value of r_{dec} . The first one is to raise the value of N_{dect_i} , which is the amount of detected neighbours. The other is to decrease the energy use of the node, which is represented by e_{t_i} . When the neighbour node number of a node is large, the amount of the detected nodes will increase accordingly with the rise of the power consumption. On the contrary, the increase of e_{t_i} will not lead to significant improvement in N_{dect_i} if the neighbour node number is low. Hence the most efficient scheme for maximising r_{dec} is to adjust the energy use of the node proportional to its neighbour node number. In simple terms, this strategy is to use more energy for node detection, when there are more nodes within the communication range.

In order to use this strategy, a change in the density of neighbouring nodes needs to be detected. With a low duty cycle and low network density, it is impossible for a node to detect a change in the number of neighbouring nodes. However, when the network density is high, the number of neighbouring nodes can be estimated using a low duty cycle. Normally animals, including humans, occasionally gather together to form flocks with a relatively stable structure. During this flocking period, the network density will be much higher than usual. Thus if the flock is properly detected by a node, the duty cycle schedule can be adjusted accordingly for increasing r_{dec} .

6.4 Neighbour Node Number Evaluation

In order to detect a change in the density of neighbouring nodes, it is essential for a node to be capable of estimating the number of neighbouring nodes. Since the only information about the neighbouring nodes available to a sensor node is the beacons received from other nodes, any method for the estimation of the number of the neighbouring nodes needs to be based on this information. If the number of the neighbouring nodes is small, the interval time between the two consecutive beacons will be long. On the contrary, if the average beacon arrival interval time is short, the network density can be considered high. Consequently, the beacon inter-arrival rate is an important factor for the design of the neighbour node number estimation method. For stably evaluating the beacon inter-arrival rate, the establishment of the work cycle of a node is necessary. Hence this section firstly addresses the arrangement of the work cycle, including the design of the basic working unit for a node to perform beacon transmission and listening operation. The design also deals with the fundamental scheduling of a node. The scheduling is configured to be a Poisson process determined by the intensity parameter λ , by generating random numbers following exponential distribution. By changing this parameter, the duty cycle of a certain node can be adjusted.

Since the value of the parameter λ can also be encapsulated into beacon messages, the receiver of the beacon can also exploit the information obtained from the beacon to estimate the number of neighbouring nodes. According to the property of the Poisson process, the combination of the several Poisson processes is also a Poisson process; thus the beacon inter-arrival rate for a node can be regarded as a Poisson process. As the number of the listening operations for a node also follows a Poisson distribution, the cumulative distribution function of the inter-arrival time of the beacons according to the duty cycle parameters of the neighbouring nodes for a node can be derived. As a consequence the expected value of the beacon interarrival time can be obtained. The second part of this section will investigate the calculation of this expected value. The method for estimating the number of the neighbouring nodes according to the expectation of the beacon inter-arrival time can be obtained with this expectation value, and is demonstrated in Section 6.4.3. Since the expected beacon inter-arrival time can also be evaluated by a node through the received beacons, this method can be leveraged by a node to estimate the number of the neighbouring nodes.

6.4.1 Work Cycle Arrangement

Energy constrained sensor devices like Motes [27, 28] need to stay in inactive mode to save energy. In an inactive state, the sensor node turns off all the onboard units and is unable to send and receive beacons for node detection. Thus in active cycle, the node needs to arrange its tasks to perform listening and beacon transmission. In this chapter an active cycle is a combination of one or more basic working units. Each basic working unit includes one beacon transmission and a listening period of τ seconds.

When the basic working unit starts, the node tries to send a beacon first then switches into a listening period as shown in Figure 6-1. The time between two successive beacons is set to follow a Poisson process with the intensity λ . If there is no more beaconing after a listening period, the node turns to inactive mode until the beginning of the next beacon transmission. In this arrangement, the value of the intensity λ is the parameter controlling the duty cycle of the node.



Figure 6-1: Basic Working Unit

6.4.2 Beacon Arrival Rate

With the change of the number of neighbouring nodes, the arrival rate of beacons detected by one node using certain duty cycle will vary. When the flock occurs, the beacon arrival rate for one node will be relatively stable. Hence the analytical result for the beacon arrival rate can be used for detecting of the occurrence of a flock.

Suppose that there are k neighbouring nodes for a node with duty cycle λ . The neighbouring node i ($i = 1, 2, \dots, k$) is working at duty cycle λ_i . Since the beaconing for each node follows a Poisson process with density λ_i independent of other nodes, the arrival of the beacons from neighbouring nodes for the node can be regarded as a Poisson process with intensity, λ_A , which is derived as

$$\lambda_A = \sum_{i=1}^k \lambda_i \tag{6-2}$$

Thus the cumulative distribution function for the inter-occurrence time, z, of the beacons can be calculated as

$$Pr(z \le t) = 1 - e^{-t\lambda_A} \tag{6-3}$$

Under the condition that the detecting node triggers N_t basic working units in time period t, the probability for the beacon inter-arrival time, z_d , larger than t is

$$Pr(z_d \ge t \mid N_t) = Pr(z \ge N_t \tau) = e^{-N_t \tau \lambda_A}$$
(6-4)

Because of the Poisson distribution of the occurrences of beacons, the probability for $z_d \ge t$ can be derived as

$$Pr(z_d \ge t) = \sum_{N_t=0}^{\infty} Pr(z_d \ge t \mid N_t) Pr(N_t)$$
$$= \sum_{N_t=0}^{\infty} e^{-N_t \tau \lambda_A} \cdot \frac{(\lambda t)^{N_t} e^{-\lambda t}}{N_t!}$$
(6-5)

Hence the cumulative distribution function of z_d can be obtained as

$$Pr(z_d \le t) = 1 - e^{-\lambda \cdot t(1 - e^{-\tau \lambda_A})}$$
(6-6)

The expected value of z_d is

$$E(z_d) = \frac{1}{\lambda(1 - e^{-\tau\lambda_A})} \tag{6-7}$$

6.4.3 Neighbour Node Number Estimation

If the average duty cycle of k neighbours is $\overline{\lambda_k}$, λ_A can be rewritten as

$$\lambda_A = k \cdot \overline{\lambda_k} \tag{6-8}$$

Denote \overline{T} as the expected value of z_d . The equation (6-7) can be expressed as

$$\overline{T} = \frac{1}{\lambda(1 - e^{-\tau k \cdot \overline{\lambda_k}})} \tag{6-9}$$

Thus the number of the neighbours, k, is able to be derived by

$$k = \frac{1}{\tau \overline{\lambda_k}} ln\left(\frac{\overline{T}\lambda}{\overline{T}\lambda - 1}\right) \tag{6-10}$$

6.5 Adaptive Scheduling Scheme

Exploiting the method for estimating the number of the neighbouring nodes, the flock-based adaptive duty cycle scheduling scheme will be presented in this section. Since at the beginning of the system a node does not know what the network density is, an initial duty cycle needs to be assigned to the node. The setting of the initial duty cycle must ensure the fulfilment of the lifetime requirement of the application. Firstly, the calculation of the value of intensity parameter for the initial duty cycle will be addressed. This calculation is determined through spreading the energy of a node evenly across the whole required lifetime of the application.

Although under a very low duty cycle, a node is not able to effectively detect a change in the number of neighbouring nodes when the network density is low, if the network density becomes high enough, the node can exploit the estimation method proposed in the previous section to discover this density change. When nodes gather together and form the relatively stable structure of the flock, the network density will become high. Hence the occurrence of a flock can be detected by a node using the neighbour node number estimation method.

In the second part of this section, the flock detection strategy will be presented. By recording the arrivals of beacons, the average beacon inter-arrival time can be evaluated. Furthermore the average value of the duty cycle of the beacons can also be calculated by leveraging the duty cycle information obtained from the beacons. Through these evaluated results, the number of neighbouring nodes can be estimated. In order to decrease the distortion of estimation, the average value of several estimated results will be used as the final result for each evaluation of the number of the neighbouring nodes. For the further reduction of the distortion of the estimation, the filter on the beacon inter-arrival time is defined through standard deviation. Another similar filter is defined on the estimated number of the neighbouring nodes. Only when each filter is within the corresponding threshold can the estimation be regarded as valid. If the valid estimation of the number of the neighbouring nodes is over the pre-determined threshold, a node can be considered to be in the flock and will adjust the duty cycle accordingly. Since the network might normally be in a certain density level, a node does not need to respond to the detected network density change if the change is not significant. This is the reason for the exploitation of the flock threshold.

When a flock is detected, a node needs to adjust the duty cycle accordingly. The adjustment is issued in terms of the detected flock size. As a node should not consume all of its energy during one flock period, a restriction on the node's energy consumption is deployed. This constraint is defined through the pre-defined minimum inter-flock time determined by an application. A node can only consume the energy equivalent to the amount for it to use during the minimum inter-flock time under the initial duty cycle. The fundamental purpose of the adjustment rule is to distribute the energy evenly across the flock period. If the flock is much larger than the flock threshold, the energy distribution period should be small so that the node can fully leverage the flock period. When the flock size is close to the flock threshold, the distribution period needs to be longer due to the possibility of the formation of a larger flock. In the proposed duty cycle adjustment rule, the energy distribution period is between the pre-defined average flock period and the maximum flock period determined by the application. The energy distribution period is calculated proportional to the decrease of flock size relative to the flock threshold. Through a similar rule a node can also change the duty cycle according to the change of the estimated flock size. These rules will be demonstrated in Section 6.5.3 and Section 6.5.4 respectively. After the discussion of the adjustment rule, the whole duty cycle scheduling scheme will be described at the end of this section.

6.5.1 Initial Duty Cycle

In order to fulfil the network lifetime requirement with the energy constraints of the nodes, initially the energy of each node needs to be distributed equally overtime. Hence the initial duty cycle of each node, $\overline{\lambda}$, is

$$\overline{\lambda} = \frac{\kappa}{T_L} \tag{6-11}$$

where κ is the number of the basic working unit that is able to be supported by the initial energy of the node e_{ini} . The value of κ is

$$\kappa = \frac{e_{ini}}{e_{cycle}} \tag{6-12}$$

where e_{cycle} is the energy consumption of each basic working unit, which can be derived as

$$e_{cycle} = \tau \cdot e_l + l \cdot e_t \tag{6-13}$$

where e_l is the energy cost for listening, e_t is the power consumption for transmitting one bit of data and l is the size of a beacon.

6.5.2 Flock Detection

Leveraging the result provided in Section 6.4, the occurrence of a flock can be discovered through checking the change of the number of neighbouring nodes. When the detected number of neighbouring nodes reaches a stable state, it is considered that a flock has occurred. In order to perform flock detection, the system needs to continuously estimate the number of the neighbouring nodes.

To detect the number of neighbouring nodes, the average beacon inter-arrival time should be obtained through a certain number of successive beacons. Suppose each node uses parameter D to determine the number of beacons. Denote b_i as the i_{th} beacon received by a certain node since the start of the system and let d_i stand for the time between two consecutive beacons, b_i and b_{i+1} . The i_{th} statistics of the expected beacon inter-arrival time, $\overline{d_i}$, can be obtained as

$$\overline{d_i} = \frac{\sum_{j=i}^{i+D-2} d_j}{D-1}$$
(6-14)

The corresponding average duty cycle for the D beacons, $\overline{\lambda_{Di}}$, can be estimated as

$$\overline{\lambda_{Di}} = \frac{\sum_{j=i}^{i+D-1} \lambda_{b_j}}{D} \tag{6-15}$$

where λ_{b_j} is the duty cycle information contained in beacon b_j . Thus based on (6-10) the i_{th} estimation of the number of the neighbouring nodes, k_i , is derived as

$$k_i = \frac{1}{\overline{\lambda_{b_i}\tau}} ln\left(\frac{\overline{d_i}\lambda}{\overline{d_i}\lambda - 1}\right) \tag{6-16}$$

Through n^{th} consecutive samples of the number of neighbouring nodes, $k_i \cdots k_{i+n-1}$, the sample mean of the estimations, \overline{k} , is

$$\overline{k} = \frac{\sum_{j=i}^{i+n-1} k_j}{n} \tag{6-17}$$

The occurrence of a flock can be determined through the system design parameter K_f . If condition $\overline{k} \geq \delta \cdot K_f$ holds, it is considered that a flock occurs. The purpose of the introduction of the parameter $\delta(0 \leq \delta \leq 1)$ is to tackle the distortion of estimation. If the occurrence of a flock is caused by an estimation \overline{k} with the value smaller than K_f , the value of \overline{k} will be assigned to be K_f .

In order to obtain the stable statistics, a filter on the value of $\overline{d_i}$ is necessary. This filter can be defined through the ratio, $\overline{s_i}$, as

$$\overline{s_i} = \frac{|SD_i - \overline{d_i}|}{d_i} \cdot 100 \tag{6-18}$$

where SD_i can be calculated as

$$SD_{i} = \sqrt{\frac{\sum_{j=i}^{i+D-2} (d_{j} - \overline{d_{i}})^{2}}{D-2}}$$

The stability of the estimated value can be determined through a threshold S. If condition $\overline{s_i} \leq S$ holds, the estimated value of $\overline{d_i}$ is considered stable and can be used for obtaining the corresponding statistics. Similar to the filter $\overline{s_i}$, another filter, $\overline{s_k}$ can be further defined for \overline{k} as

$$\overline{s_k} = \frac{SD_k}{\overline{k}} \cdot 100 \tag{6-19}$$

where SD_k is derived as

$$SD_k = \sqrt{\frac{\sum_{j=i}^{i+n-1} \left(k_j - \overline{k}\right)^2}{n-1}}$$

The stability of \overline{k} can be determined through another threshold S'. If condition $\overline{s_k} \leq S'$ holds, the value of \overline{k} is considered stable and can be used for adjusting the duty cycle.

If a node does not receive any beacons for a long time, it indicates that the number of neighbouring nodes has changed dramatically. In this scenario the node needs to invalidate all the previously stored statistics. This period of time can be defined by a timeout T_X through the expected beacon inter-arrival time derived by (6-9) as

$$T_X = \frac{\gamma}{\overline{\lambda}(1 - e^{-\tau \cdot K_f \cdot \overline{\lambda}})} \tag{6-20}$$

where γ is a system defined scaling parameter.

6.5.3 Duty Cycle Adjustment Rule

When the system detects a flock, the duty cycle needs to be increased accordingly. The fundamental idea of the proposed duty cycle adjustment strategy is to use more energy for beaconing when the node is in a flock, so that the efficiency of the energy consumption can be increased. However, since flocks will also occur in the future, there needs to be a limitation on the total amount of energy that is available for the node to use in the current flock. In the presented duty cycle alternation rule, this limitation is determined by the minimum flock inter-occurrence time \overline{T}_{FI} . The total energy available for the node includes the energy that can support the node to work with $\overline{\lambda}$ for the duration $\overline{T_{FI}}$ and the energy that can support the node to work with duty cycle $\overline{\lambda}$ during the flock period. According to the estimated flock size, the following method will arrange the new duty cycle in the flock under the constraint of the available energy. The objective of the duty cycle adjustment rule is to distribute the extra energy determined by $\overline{T_{FI}}$ evenly throughout the period $\overline{T_F}$. Since small flock has the potential of becoming a larger flock in the future, the upper-bound of the energy distribution will be extended towards T_{Fmax} proportional to the decrease of the estimated flock size. The value of the new duty cycle is calculated as

$$\overline{\lambda'} = \overline{\lambda} \cdot \left(1 + \rho(\overline{k}) \cdot \frac{\overline{T_{FI}}}{\overline{T_F}} \right)$$
(6-21)

where $\overline{T_{FI}}$ is the system parameter for the minimum flock inter-occurrence time and $\overline{T_F}$ stands for the expected flock duration. The coefficient function $\rho(\overline{k})$ for scaling the distribution range of the extra energy is designed as a function of the estimated flock size \overline{k} , which ensures that the distance from the upper-bound of the energy distribution to $\overline{T_F}$ will be proportional to the decrease of the estimated flock size. In order to fulfil this requirement, the function $\rho(\overline{k})$ is defined as

$$\rho(\overline{k}) = \frac{(k - K_f)(\rho_{max} - \rho_{min})}{K_{max} - K_f} + \rho_{min}$$
(6-22)

where K_{max} is the maximum flock size determined by the application. The terms ρ_{max} and ρ_{min} are

$$\rho_{max} = 1 \tag{6-23}$$

and

$$\rho_{min} = \frac{\overline{T_F}}{T_{Fmax}} \tag{6-24}$$

where the T_{Fmax} represents the maximum flock duration.

6.5.4 Feedback Process

In order to adjust the duty cycle to the change of network structure, it is necessary to process the feedback after the increase of the duty cycle. Let \overline{k} be the new estimation of average neighbour node number. If this new estimation still fulfils the flock condition, the duty cycle needs to be further adjusted according to the value of \overline{k} .

The adjustment can be issued similar to (6-21) when the node is still in a flock. However as the node has been in the flock for certain period of time, the calculation of $\overline{\lambda'}$ needs to be based on the expected residual time for the node to stay in the flock. Suppose that t_s is the time that the node spends in the flock. When $t_s < \overline{T_F}$ holds, the expected residual time for it in the flock, t_r , can be obtained as

$$t_r = \overline{T_F} - t_s \tag{6-25}$$

The new value of $\overline{\lambda'}$ can be calculated as

$$\overline{\lambda'} = \overline{\lambda} + \rho'(\overline{k}) \cdot \frac{\overline{T_{FI}} \cdot \overline{\lambda} - n'_{used}}{t_r}$$
(6-26)

where n'_{used} is the number of extra basic working units used by the node in the flock during period t_s . Let n_{used} stand for the total number of working units used by the node in time t_s . The value of n'_{used} can be calculated as

$$n'_{used} = n_{used} - \overline{\lambda} \cdot t_s \tag{6-27}$$

The function $\rho'(\overline{k})$ is derived as

$$\rho'(\bar{k}) = \frac{(\bar{k} - K_f)(\rho_{max} - \rho'_{min})}{K_{max} - K_f} + \rho'_{min}$$
(6-28)

where

$$\rho_{min}' = \frac{t_r}{T_{Fmax} - t_s} \tag{6-29}$$

If t_s exceeds the $\overline{T_F}$, the new duty cycle can be calculated as

$$\overline{\lambda'} = \overline{\lambda} + \frac{\overline{T_{FI}} \cdot \overline{\lambda} - n'_{used}}{T_{Fmax} - t_s} \tag{6-30}$$

Denote n_{avail} as the total number of the extra basic working units available for the node to use in the flock. It can be derived as

$$n_{avail} = \overline{T_{FI}} \cdot \overline{\lambda} \tag{6-31}$$

Since the occurrence of condition $n'_{used} \ge n_{avail}$ indicates that the node has used up all the extra energy available for the flock period, the duty cycle of the node will be configured as $\overline{\lambda}$ until the end of the flock.

After time period $\alpha \cdot T_X(\alpha \ge 1)$ has passed without receiving a beacon, the node is considered to be out of the flock. The node is also regarded as being out of the flock if the condition $\overline{k} < \delta \cdot K_f$ occurs for consecutive η times. When the node is out of the flock, it needs to shift into sleep mode to compensate for the over-consumption of energy during the flock period. Suppose the average duty cycle for a node in the flock is $\overline{\lambda_f}$ and the node's total working time in the flock is T_{wf} , the sleep period for a node in this occasion, T_{os} , can be calculated as

$$T_{os} = \frac{\left(\overline{\lambda_f} - \overline{\lambda}\right) \cdot T_{wf}}{\overline{\lambda}} \tag{6-32}$$

The node will return to work with the duty cycle $\overline{\lambda}$ after the sleep.

6.5.5 Scheme Description

Each node in a network starts with duty cycle $\overline{\lambda}$. When the occurrence of a flock is detected, it adjusts its duty cycle according to (6-21). Corresponding to the change of the flock size, the duty cycle of the node will be further adjusted, in consideration of the expected residual time for it in the flock, t_r . If the node has used up all the extra energy available for the flock, it will work with duty cycle $\overline{\lambda}$ until the end of the flock. After leaving the flock, the node goes into sleep mode for T_{os} and then returns to the duty cycle $\overline{\lambda}$. The description of the whole process of the scheme is shown in Figure 6-2. In the flow chart, if one of the conditions occurs, the scheme will enter the corresponding procedure. Hence no concurrent execution will occur.

6.6 Configuration of τ

The configuration of τ in the basic working unit is crucial for the sensitivity of flock detection. A small value of τ will lead to short listening duration. As a consequence, the probability that the node will detect beacons will be low. However the duty cycle of the node will decrease with large value of τ , which will also lower the chance of beacon detection. Since the sensitivity of flock detection is proportional to the



Figure 6-2: The Process of the Scheme

chance of beacon detection, the value of τ for the highest chance of beacon detection will optimise the sensitivity of flock detection.

The measure for the sensitivity of flock detection is the number of the neighbouring nodes, $k(\tau)$, that is needed for a node to detect the existence of another node within an application-specified detection period T, when all the nodes in the flock work on the duty cycle $\overline{\lambda}$. The smaller value of $k(\tau)$ will lead to the higher sensitivity of flock detection. Exploiting (6-10) and (6-11) it can be derived as a function of τ as below

$$k(\tau) = \frac{(\tau \cdot e_l + l \cdot e_t) \cdot T_L}{\tau \cdot e_{ini}} ln\left(\frac{T \cdot e_{ini}}{\Psi(\tau)}\right)$$
(6-33)

where

$$\Psi(\tau) = T \cdot e_{ini} - T_L \cdot l \cdot e_t - T \cdot \tau \cdot e_l \tag{6-34}$$

It can be proved that there exists a value of τ that leads to the minimum value of function $k(\tau)$. This optimum value of τ can be obtained through solving the equation $k'(\tau) = 0$, which is a transcendental equation. Using numerical method, this value is able to be found.

6.7 Experimental Results

In this section the performance of the duty cycle scheduling scheme will be evaluated through simulation experiments issued by J-SIM. The configurations of the parameters for the scheme are obtained from analytical results and the simulation experiments. The simulation model follows the system model presented in Section 6.2.

6.7.1 Parameter Settings

The parameter settings for a single node are listed in Table 6-1. The energy consumption model for radio transmission is assumed to be the first-order radio model as follows [70]

$$e_t = e_{elec} + e_{amp} r_t^\beta \tag{6-35}$$

This model shows the energy consumption for transmitting one bit. The parameter e_{elec} is the energy consumed for activating the circuit of radio transceiver and the e_{amp} is for the transceiver amplifier to communicate. The energy for listening for one second is only the energy consumed by the transceiver circuit. Thus the e_l is calculated as

$$e_l = e_{elec} \cdot \gamma_t \tag{6-36}$$

where γ_t is the data transmission rate of the node. The parameters related to the data transmission properties are selected similar to the Motes [27, 28]. In the experiments for the performance evaluation, the network lifetime T_L is set to be 9 days. The value of $\overline{\lambda}$ is calculated in accordance with T_L through (6-11). By (6-33) described in the previous section, the configuration of τ is issued by the condition T = 200s. In this scenario, the condition $\tau = 0.005s$ will lead to the sensitivity of $k(\tau) \approx 1$. Hence the parameter τ is set as 0.005s.

The selection of the scaling parameter γ for determining the statistics timeout T_X needs to be examined. This parameter must be large enough so that it will not have serious impact on the generation of statistics when the node is in the flock. However the parameter should also be as small as possible to ensure that the node can react quickly to the change of the amount of neighbouring nodes. In order to obtain this value the probability, $P_{timeout}$, for the occurrence of the timeout when the node is in the flock with stable number of neighbouring nodes needs to be examined.

Parameter Name	Value
e_{ini}	2J
e_{elec}	$5.0 \times 10^{-11} J/bit$
e_{amp}	$1.0 \times 10^{-11} J/bit$
β	2
r_t	40m
l	160bits
τ	0.005s
γ_t	250kbit/s
T_L	9days
$\overline{\lambda}$	1

Table 6-1: Parameter Settings for Single Node

Through the definition of T_X in (6-20) and the cumulative distribution function of z_d provided by (6-6), the $P_{timeout}$ can be obtained as

$$P_{timeout} = Pr(z_d \ge T_X)$$

= $e^{-\lambda \cdot T_X(1 - e^{-\tau \lambda_A})}$
= $e^{-\gamma}$ (6-37)

For verifying the above analytical result, several simulation experiments are issued. In each experiment, nodes are deployed in the transmission range with each other. Thus each node has exactly the same number of neighbours during the whole process of the simulation. The duration of each experiment is configured to one day. After each experiment, the average value of the estimated probability of the occurrence of the timeout is obtained through the statistics gathered during the simulation. Figure 6-3 shows the results according to the total number of nodes used in each experiment. These results reveal that the simulation results fit the numerical results achieved through (6-37).

Based on the analysis above, the value of γ is able to be determined through the condition $P_{timeout} \leq p_{timeout}$. The ceiling of the largest value that fulfils the condition will be chosen as the configuration of γ . This value can be calculated as

$$\gamma = \left\lceil -\log p_{timeout} \right\rceil \tag{6-38}$$

In the following simulation experiments, the value of γ is set as 6 in accordance with the condition $p_{timeout} = 0.3\%$, which is considered small enough for the simulation to generate stable statistics. In real applications the value can be selected by the application according to some specific requirements.



Figure 6-3: Timeout Occurrence Ratio

In order to obtain a stable estimation of the number of neighbouring nodes, the settings of parameters D and n also need to be determined. Since parameter D is the beacon number for forming one sample of the neighbour node number, the parameter D should be large enough to ensure the accuracy of the statistics. Furthermore, as parameter n is the number of samples for generating the estimation of the neighbour node number, it should also be large enough to ensure the accuracy of the statistical result will be long. Thus a limitation is necessary for constraining the delay. In the simulation experiment in this chapter, this constraint is determined through the expected value of $\overline{T_{sta}}$, the interval time between the two consecutive statistics, when a node is in a flock with 25 nodes. The value of $\overline{T_{sta}}$ can be calculated in accordance with (6-9). Under the condition of $\overline{T_{sta}} < 15min$, totally 100 beacons can be received averagely. Hence the two parameters can be determined as D = 10 and n = 10.

In addition to the settings of D and n, the configurations of S' and S also need to be examined. For obtaining the proper values of the two parameters, some simulation experiments are issued to evaluate the impact of S, under the condition of S' = 30 with the node in the flock of k_{real} nodes. The evaluations are based on the estimation in-flock ratio defined as

$$r_{ei} = \frac{N(\epsilon \le \xi) + N(\epsilon > \xi, \overline{k} \ge k_{real})}{N_{etotal}}$$
(6-39)

where N_{etotal} is the total number of the neighbour node number estimations formed by the node, $N(\epsilon > \xi, \overline{k} \ge k_{real})$ is the number of estimations that are larger than k_{real} as well as following the condition $\epsilon > \xi$ and $N(\epsilon \le \xi)$ is the number of estimations that fulfil the condition $\epsilon \leq \xi$. The estimation in-flock ratio measures the proportion of estimations that can correctly indicate if a node is in a flock. The measure of ϵ is defined as

$$\epsilon = \frac{|\overline{k} - k_{real}|}{k_{real}} \cdot 100 \tag{6-40}$$

In Figure 6-4 the results of the simulation experiments for a flock with 25 nodes for different values of ξ , according to threshold S are shown. Similar results for a flock containing 100 nodes are provided in Figure 6-5. These results indicate that when ξ is set to 40, the proper value of r_{ei} can be achieved under the condition of S = 10and S' = 30. Since conditions $\epsilon > 1 - \delta = \xi/100$ and $\overline{k} < k_{real}$ lead to the situation of a node to be outside a flock, the parameter δ can be determined from the value of ξ as $\delta = 1 - \xi/100$ and the parameter δ can be set as 0.6. Through the results of r_{ei} , the setting of the parameter η , which controls the decision of whether the node is still in the flock, can also be achieved. As implied by the results in Figure 6-4, the probability for the occurrences of the estimations that lead to condition $\overline{k} < \delta \cdot k_{real}$ is lower than 0.5% with the corresponding configurations of other parameters. Hence the probability for condition $\overline{k} < \delta \cdot k_{real}$ to occur consecutively five times will be $(0.5\%)^5$, which is low enough to be ignored. Consequently if the parameter η , the number of the consecutive occurrence of condition $\overline{k} < \delta \cdot k_{real}$ for the node to make the decision of being out of the flock, is set to 5, the probability that the system will incorrectly regard the node as being out of the flock will be low enough that the value is acceptable for the simulation. Thus the setting $\eta = 5$ is used in all the experiments for the performance evaluation.



Figure 6-4: Estimation In-Flock Ratio $(k_{real} = 25)$



Figure 6-5: Estimation In-Flock Ratio $(k_{real} = 100)$

6.7.2 Performance Evaluation

For evaluating the performance of the proposed scheme, simulation experiments are issued with the total network scales of 25 nodes, 50 nodes and 100 nodes respectively. The network field used in the simulations is a square of 3000m by 3000m. Since the performance of the presented scheme is only affected by the density change of the network, the network size of 100 nodes is large enough for the scenario of a sparse network that is the focus of this chapter. The inter-occurrence time of flocks is uniformly distributed with a minimum value of 5400s and a mean value of 10800s. Similarly the flock period is also uniformly distributed with a minimum value of 1800s and an average value of 3600s. The size of the flock also follows a uniform distribution with the network size as the maximum value and three-quarters of the maximum value as the mean. Since the theoretical metric for the efficiency of energy use, r_{dec} , defined by (6-1) in Section 6.3 is difficult to evaluate in the experiments, an equivalent and practical measure for the experiments is defined as

$$r'_{dec} = \frac{N_{ba}}{N_{bt}} \tag{6-41}$$

where N_{bt} is the total number of beacons transmitted by a certain node and N_{ba} is the total number of sensors that receive the beacons from the node. This ratio measures the average number of nodes that can be reached by a single beacon. Since the probabilities for nodes to receive data from each other can be regarded as the same, statistically the number of nodes detected by a sensor is able to be evaluated by the number of beacons from the sensor detected by other nodes. Additionally, the energy consumption, which is more difficult to measure, can be replaced by the number of beacons transmitted by a node. Hence the measures r_{dec} and r'_{dec} are equivalent. In all the experiments in this chapter the average value of r'_{dec} of all the nodes in the network is exploited for the performance comparison. Each comparison is issued between the system with the duty cycle scheduling scheme and the system with the fixed duty cycle under the same network settings.

In Figure 6-6 the results for the performance comparison are shown according to the network size. It can be seen that with an increase in the network size, the performances for both the duty cycle scheduling scheme and the fixed duty cycle scheme will rise. This is due to the improvement of the chance that nodes will encounter each other. Furthermore the curves also reveal that the duty cycle scheduling scheme can achieve significant increase in the system performance compared to the fixed duty cycle scheme in accordance with all the network size tested in the experiments.



Figure 6-6: Performance According to Network Size

Since the changes of other patterns of the flock will also influence the performance of the presented scheme, experiments are issued to investigate the affections. The effect of the change of the flock inter-occurrence time is studied firstly through several experiments on the network with 25 nodes, 50 nodes and 100 nodes. In these tests the settings of the parameters are the same as the previous experiments, except that the average value of the flock inter-occurrence time changes in each experiment. Figure 6-7 provides the results for the network with 25 nodes. It can be seen that with the increase of the flock inter-occurrence time, the performances of both the duty cycle scheduling scheme and the fixed duty cycle scheme decrease. This effect is due to the decreased frequency of the occurrence of the flock, which leads to the lower chance that nodes will encounter each other. A similar influence of the change of the flock inter-occurrence is also shown by the results in Figure 6-8 and Figure 6-9, which are obtained by doing the same experiments on the networks with 50 nodes and 100 nodes respectively.



Figure 6-7: Performance According to Flock Inter-Occurrence Time (25 nodes)



Figure 6-8: Performance According to Flock Inter-Occurrence Time (50 nodes)



Figure 6-9: Performance According to Flock Inter-Occurrence Time (100 nodes)

Further experiments are also performed by alternating the average flock period of the network. In Figures 6-10, refch6performance5 and 6-12, the results of the networks with 25 nodes, 50 nodes and 100 nodes are provided. These results show that the rise of the flock period will lead to the increase of the performances of both the two schemes. The performance increase is also due to the increase of the encounters of nodes.



Figure 6-10: Performance According to Flock Period (25 nodes)



Figure 6-11: Performance According to Flock Period (50 nodes)



Figure 6-12: Performance According to Flock Period (100 nodes)

The experimental results indicate that the performance of the duty cycle scheme varies in terms of the pattern of the flock. When the flock size or the flock period becomes larger, the increase in the chances for the nodes to encounter will lead to rise of the performance of the scheme. Additionally, a decreased frequency for the occurrence of a flock will lower the chances that the nodes will encounter each other and thus decrease the performance of the scheme. In all the cases studied in the experiments the duty cycle scheduling scheme proposed in this chapter significantly outperforms the fixed duty-cycle scheme.

6.8 Summary

In this chapter, a flock detection based duty cycle scheduling scheme for mobile wireless sensor networks with non-periodic motion patterns is proposed. Aiming at increasing the energy efficiency for node discovery as well as conserving the energy required for the fulfilment of the network lifetime requirement of applications, this scheme adjusts the duty cycle of a node in terms of the change of the number of the neighbouring nodes. Through this method, the duty cycle adjustment can be issued adaptively without the requirement of the periodic node encounter pattern. In order to achieve an estimation of the number of neighbouring nodes, an analytical model is designed based on the Poisson configuration of the fundamental work cycle. Although when working in low duty cycle, a node cannot detect the real-time change in the number of neighbouring nodes, the occurrence of a high network density when nodes form flocks can be discovered through the neighbour node number estimation method proposed in this chapter. Hence a flock detection mechanism is presented based on the neighbour node number estimation method. Exploiting the flock detection, an adaptive duty cycle scheduling scheme is designed in this chapter. The results of the experiments issued by simulations show that the presented adaptive duty cycle scheduling scheme is capable of significantly increasing the efficiency of the energy use of each node when detecting other nodes in network systems with non-periodic motion pattern comparing to the fixed duty cycle scheme. The performance of the scheme is closely related to the frequency of the occurrence of the flocks. With a rise in flock occurrence frequency, the performance of the scheme will increase. The performance of the scheme is also proportional to an increase in flock size, due to the increase of node encounters in the network. All the experimental results indicate that the presented duty cycle scheduling scheme has the ability to improve the energy efficiency of the node discovery for mobile wireless sensor network systems with non-periodic motion pattern.

Chapter 7: Conclusions and Future Works

7.1 Conclusions

The limited energy provision of each node places considerable constraints on the sensor network system. Due to this restriction, it is essential for the proper mechanisms to be developed, so that the energy of the nodes can be conserved and the longevity of the network will be such that the requirement of the application is fulfilled. In this thesis, the issue of conserving the energy of each node and thus prolonging the lifetime of the sensor network system is addressed. Specifically, the energy hole problem and the spatially unbalanced routing problem of the static sensor network system are discussed. The issue of designing an energy-effective duty cycle scheduling strategy for a mobile sensor network system is also examined. As a result of the research undertaken in this thesis, three energy conservation and lifetime prolongation schemes are proposed to tackle the three specific problems.

> A non-uniform node deployment scheme was proposed for tackling the energy hole problem of the static sensor network system;

 \succ A spatially balanced routing scheme for solving the problem of spatially unbalanced energy consumption in the routing phase of the static sensor network system with non-uniform node deployment; and

> An energy-efficient duty cycle scheduling scheme for dealing with the non-efficient energy exploitation of the mobile sensor network system.

Through a literature review of the existing work on the mechanisms of the energy constraint problem of sensor network systems, it has been shown that a practical solution for the energy hole problem is the non-uniform node deployment strategy. However, no work has taken the energy consumption of the node in the active mode without data transmission and reception into consideration in the establishment of the scheme. The energy use of the working mode cannot be ignored in this situation as many applications require nodes to perform continuous sensing. In this thesis, a novel non-uniform node deployment scheme has been presented that concerns this part of the nodes' energy consumption. By analysing the impact of the spatial density of events on the network, a mathematical model of the amount of data transmission of the system is constructed. Through analysis of the influence of the temporal density of the events to the network system, a theoretical model for the estimation of the network lifetime is established exploiting the model of the amount of data transmission. Leveraging this result the node deployment density of each region in terms of the lifetime requirement of applications can be derived and thus the node deployment strategy is proposed. The numerical results of the analytical model and the simulation results obtained from the network simulation experiments prove the eligibility of the presented scheme.

A sensor network system that uses a non-uniform node deployment scheme needs to transmit data region-by-region to the sink node. In order to ensure the fulfilment of the lifetime requirement of applications for the whole network, the energy consumption during the routing phase needs to be spatially balanced among nodes. If the next hop data relay node is selected randomly, nodes covered by the transmission region of more nodes have a higher probability of being chosen and thus will die faster. Among all of the schemes that have been proposed for balancing the energy consumption of routing, only the maximum residual energy strategy is capable of achieving balanced energy consumption with the region-by-region routing. However, it is essential that special be used equipment for accessing the accurate residual energy information, which increases the cost and complexity of the system. Therefore it is necessary that a spatially energy balanced routing scheme without energy information be constructed. For a system that has access to accurate energy information, nodes with the same energy level will still suffer slightly from the unbalanced energy consumption problem. Furthermore, since the practical method for disseminating the residual energy information of the node is through periodical broadcasting, the accuracy of the energy information will vary according to the variable broadcast period. Thus, a proper method is needed that compensates for the disadvantages of the maximum residual energy scheme. In this thesis the spatially unbalanced energy consumption of the random node selection strategy is analysed and a theoretical model is presented. Through modification of the analytical model, a mathematical model on the balance of the energy consumption for the region

constraint node selection strategy is provided and hence the region constraint node selection scheme that does not depend on the energy information of the node is proposed. Through the combination of the region constraint strategy and the maximum residual energy method, a hybrid scheme is proposed that compensates for the disadvantages of the maximum residual energy scheme. The numerical results and the simulation results show that the region constraint scheme is capable of increasing the performance of the system significantly when compared to the random selection scheme and the hybrid scheme can achieve better performance in comparison with the maximum residual energy scheme. With the decrease of the accuracy of the energy information, the performance improvement of the hybrid strategy to the maximum residual energy method will increase.

In a mobile sensor network system, nodes need to exchange information among each other so that the data delivery rate can be increased. Due to the limited energy provision of each single node, it is also necessary for a node to reduce its power usage by working in low duty cycle in order for the lifetime requirement of applications to be fulfilled. Since nodes working in the inactive mode cannot transmit or receive beacons, it is impossible for them to detect each other in this scenario. Hence if the duty cycle of the system is fixed, the possibility for node discovery within the network will be very low and as a consequence the effectiveness of the energy use for the node discovery will also be low. In order to increase the efficiency of the power consumption of the node detection, it is necessary to utilise the proper duty cycle scheduling strategy. Throughout the works reviewed in this thesis, only the duty cycle scheduling mechanism for the network with periodic motion pattern is designed for tackling this problem. However, no work has been done on networks with a non-periodic motion pattern. In this thesis, the duty cycle scheduling scheme for a mobile sensor network system with non-periodic motion pattern is proposed that exploits the flock motion pattern of the network. Through configuring the duty cycle of the node as a Poisson process, an analytical model for the beacon inter-arrival rate according to the number of neighbouring nodes is derived. Based this result, the neighbour node number estimation method is proposed. Leveraging the neighbour node number estimation method, the flock detection mechanism is presented. According to the scale of the flock, the duty cycle adjustment scheme is presented. The simulation results indicate the significant improvement in the performance of the proposed duty cycle scheduling scheme to the fixed duty cycle scheduling strategy.

7.2 Future Works

For the resolution of the energy hole problem, there are still some issues that need to be examined. In this thesis the distributions of events are considered as Poisson processes. However, in a real sensing field the events might have different distributions. Thus the non-uniform node deployment scheme needs to be examined according to different event distributions in future work. Additionally when the scale of the static sensor network system is large, the essential node density for some regions of the network will be so high that it will be very difficult to perform the deployment. Hence, it is necessary to examine this issue in the future. The direct solution for this problem is to divide the whole network into several smaller sub-networks each with a separate sink node. Since using multiple sink nodes will increase the cost of the system, optimising the network division for maximum efficiency is a necessity for reducing the number of the sub-networks.

Another possible method for solving the energy hole problem is combining the cluster routing mechanism and the non-uniform node deployment scheme. Though the cluster routing method cannot effectively solve the energy hole problem, it is effective in decreasing the contention of the network. Thus through the combination of the cluster routing mechanism and the non-uniform node deployment scheme, the performance of the network will be significantly increased. However, the design of the node deployment strategy will need to be reconsidered when used with the cluster routing scheme. Since the cluster scheme will perform data aggregation or compression, the impact of this operation on the amount of data transmission needs to be generalised and taken into consideration when designing the node deployment scheme. Additionally, the cluster formation mechanism also requires reconstruction to fit the node deployment strategy.

According to a certain method for solving the energy hole problem, the corresponding issues with the energy balance of the routing phase also need to be considered further. For networks with multi-sinks, the routing strategy that dynamically arranges the data flow among the multiple sinks can also be taken into consideration for balancing the energy consumption of the network. If the cluster routing is used, it is essential that the energy consumption be balanced spatially among the clusters. The size of the clusters needs to be even so that the energy consumption of cluster heads can be balanced. This requirement demands an energy balanced cluster formation scheme and that the data routing among cluster heads be balanced spatially. Hence the spatially energy balanced routing scheme outlined here also needs to be investigated in the future.

This thesis proposed a duty cycle scheduling scheme for the mobile sensor network system. One aspect of this scheme that needs to be investigated further is the joint optimisation method of the system parameters. The design of alternative filters for achieving the statistics is also a potential direction for improving the performance of the presented scheme. In addition further modification of the duty cycle adjusting method that considers balancing the transmission chance for each packet also needs to be examined.

Since it is also important to control the packet replication during the data exchange stage, the design of a data transmission control scheme suitable for a system with an adaptive duty cycle scheduling scheme also needs to be considered. With the flock-based duty cycle scheduling scheme, it is possible to leverage the interoccurrence time of the flocks for the design of the data transmission control scheme. In order to establish such a mechanism, the analytical model for the impacts of the data replication control factors on the performance of the system through the inter-occurrence time of the flocks should be analysed. Additionally, a method that estimates the data delivery probability using the same parameter also needs to be established. Based on these analytical results the corresponding data transmission control scheme can be designed.

Due to the strong research interests into creatures' behaviours when they form flocks, the flocking pattern the motions of the nodes can be employed to design a data aggregation scheme for the mobile wireless sensor networks. This scheme needs to perform the data aggregation operation through application-defined statistical functions during the flocking period. In this process nodes will retrieve information from other nodes and aggregate the data obtained to form a set of values. This procedure will decrease the size of the stored data. The aggregated value formed can then be redistributed for the nodes to form new values with a wider view of the flock.

In a mobile wireless sensor network, the static base station will lead to a high latency of data delivery. By exploiting the mobile sink nodes, the severity of this issue can be reduced. In order to design an effective strategy for the movement of the mobile sinks, the motion pattern of the sensor nodes needs to be taken into consideration. Using the motion pattern of the nodes, the motion strategy of the mobile base stations can be generalised into an optimisation problem. The solution of the optimisation problem will provide a scheme for the movement control of the sink nodes that decreases the data delivery delay and increases the data delivery rate.

Appendix A: Derivation of Equation (4-30)

In this chapter the derivation of (4-30) will be explained. Substituting the T_{req} into (4-27) leads to

$$T_{req} = (k_j + 1)\frac{1}{\lambda_t} \tag{A-1}$$

Thus the k_j can be calculated as

$$k_j = T_{req}\lambda_t - 1 \tag{A-2}$$

Through (4-26) the (A-2) can be further derived as

$$e_{all} = (T_{req}\lambda_t - 1)\xi + e_{w1} \tag{A-3}$$

where ξ is

$$\xi = e_{trans} + e_{active} \tag{A-4}$$

Exploiting (4-25) the equation above can be written as

$$\nu_j A_j e_{ini} = (T_{req}\lambda_t - 1)\xi + e_{w1} \tag{A-5}$$

Hence the deployment density ν_j can be derived as

$$\nu_j = \frac{(T_{req}\lambda_t - 1)\xi + e_{w1}}{A_j e_{ini}} \tag{A-6}$$

Bibliography

- [1] A. Mainwaring, J. Polastre, R. Szewczyk, D. Culler1 and J. Anderson, Wireless Sensor Networks for Habitat Monitoring, WSNA, 2002.
- [2] J. Sung, S. Ahn, T. Park, S. Jang, D. Yun, J. Kang, S. Y. Chong and P. D. Kim, Wireless Sensor Networks for Cultural Property Protection, IEEE International Conference on Advanced Information Networking and Applications, 2008.
- [3] E. Biagioni and K. Bridges, The application of remote sensor technology to assist the recovery of rare and endangered species, In Special issue on Distributed Sensor Networks for the International Journal of High Performance Computing Applications, Vol. 16, N. 3, August, 2002.
- [4] E. Biagioni and G. Sasaki, Wireless sensor placement for reliable and efficient data collection, In Proceedings of the Hawaiii International Conference on Systems Sciences, January, 2003.
- [5] L. Selavo, A. Wood, Q. Cao, T. Sookoor, H. Liu, A. Srinivasan, Y. Wu, W. Kang, J. Stankovic, D. Young and J. Porter, LUSTER: Wireless Sensor Network for Environmental Research, SenSys, 2007.
- [6] P. Barbosa, N. M. White and N. R. Harris, Wireless Sensor Network for Localized Maritime Monitoring, IEEE AINA, 2008.
- [7] M. Britton and L. Sacks, The SECOAS Project: Development of a Self-Organising, Wireless Sensor Network for Environmental Monitoring, In Second International Workshop on Sensor and Actor Network Protocols and Applications, August, 2004.
- [8] Y. Jin and A. Eydgahi, Monitoring of Distributed Pipeline Systems by Wireless Sensor Networks, Proceedings of The 2008 IAJC-IJME International Conference, 2008.
- [9] R. Cardell-Oliver, K. Smettemy, M. Kranzz and K. Mayerx, A Reactive Soil Moisture Sensor Network: Design & Field Evaluation, Distributed Sensor Networks, 1(2), 149-162, 2005.
- [10] P. Padhy, K. Martinez, A. Riddoch, H. L. R. Ong, and J. K. Hart, Glacial Environment Monitoring using Sensor Networks, Real-World Wireless Sensor Networks, Stockholm, Sweden, June 20-21, 2005.
- [11] Z. J. Haas, and T. Small, A New Networking Model for Biological Applications of Ad Hoc Sensor Networks, IEEE/ACM TRANSACTIONS ON NETWORK-ING, VOL. 14, NO. 1, FEBRUARY, 2006.
- [12] P. Juang, H. Oki, Y. Wang, M. Martonosi, L. Peh, and D. Rubenstein, Energy-Efficient Computing for Wildlife Tracking: Design Tradeoffs and Early Experiences with ZebraNet, ASPLOS, 2002.
- [13] Y. Wang and H. Wu, Delay/Fault-Tolerant Mobile Sensor Network (DFT-MSN): A New Paradigm for Pervasive Information Gathering, IEEE TRAN-SCTIONS ON MOBILE COMPUTING, VOL. 6, No. 9, SEP, 2007.
- [14] N. Xu, A Survey of Sensor Network Applications, Technical Report, University of Southern California, 2002.
- [15] ALERT, Available on http://www.alertsystems.org, Accessed April 2009.
- [16] CORIE, Available on http://www.ccalmr.ogi.edu/CORIE, Accessed April 2009.
- [17] D. Cayan, M. VanScoy, M. Dettinger and J. Helly, The Wireless Watershed at the Santa Margarita Ecological Reserve, Southwest Hydrology, September/October, 2003.
- [18] P. Mario, F.P. Fontn, M.A. Domnguez and S. Otero, Application-Oriented Distributed Sensor Network, ICONS, 2008.
- [19] S. Madden, The Design and Evaluation of a Query Processing Architecture for Sensor Networks, Adissertation submitted in partial satisfaction of the requirements for the degree of doctor of Philosophy in Computer Science of the University of California, Berkeley Fall, 2003.
- [20] T. He, S. Krishnamurthy, J. A. Stankovic, T. Abdelzaher, L. Luo, R. Stoleru, T. Yan, L. Gu, J. Hui and Bruce Krogh, Energy-Efficient Surveillance System Using Wireless Sensor Networks, MobiSys, 2004.

- [21] H.Wang, J. Elson, L. Girod, D. Estrin, and K. Yao, Target classification and localization in habitat monitoring, presented at the IEEE Int. Conf. Acoustics, Speech, and Signal Processing, Hong Kong, April, 2003.
- [22] W. Hu, V. N. Tran, N. Bulusu, C. Chou, S. Jha and A. Taylor, The Design and Evaluation of a Hybrid Sensor Network For Cane-toad Monitoring, IPSN, 2005.
- [23] J. Sung, S. Ahn, T. Park, S. Jang, D. Yun, J. Kang, S. Yoo, P. Chong and D. Kim, Wireless Sensor Networks for Cultural Property Protection, AINA, 2008.
- [24] R. H. Frenkiel, B. R. Badrinath, J. Borres and R. D. Yates, The Infostations challenge: balancing cost and ubiquity in delivering wireless data, IEEE Pers. Commun., vol. 7, no. 2, pp. 66-71, April, 1999.
- [25] M. Grossglauser and D. N. C. Tse, Mobility Increases the Capacity of Ad Hoc Wireless Networks, IEEE/ACM Transactions on Networking, VOL. 10, NO. 4, AUGUST, 2002.
- [26] A. Vahdat and D. Becker, Epidemic routing for partially connected ad hoc networks, Technical Report CS-2000-06, Department of Computer Science, Duke University, April, 2000.
- [27] J. Hill, R. Szewczyk, A. Woo, S. Hollar, D. Culler, and K. Pister, System Architecture Directions for networked Sensors, In proceedings of International Conference on Architectureal Support for Programming Languages and Operating Systems, 2000.
- [28] Crossbow, MPR-MIB Users Manual, Available on http://www.xbow.com/Support/wUserManuals.aspx, 2007, Accessed 8 Jan 2010.
- [29] J. Li and P. Mohapatra, An Analytical Model for the Energy Hole Problem In Many-To-One Sensor Networks, Vehicular Technology Conference, 2005.
- [30] IEEE 802.11, Wireless LAN Medium Access Control (MAC) and Physical Layer (PHY) Specifications, IEEE 802.11 standards, 1999.
- [31] W. Ye, J. Heidemann, and D. Estrin, An energy-efficient mac protocol for wireless sensor networks, 21st International Annual Joint Conference of the IEEE Computer and Communications Societies, INFOCOM 2002, June, 2002.

- [32] H. S. Aghdasi and M. Abbaspour, ET-MAC: An Energy-Efficient and High Throughput MAC Protocol for Wireless Sensor Networks, CNSR, 2008.
- [33] J. Zhang, F.A. Nait and B. Bensaou, Performance Analysis of an Energy Efficient MAC Protocol for Sensor Networks, ISPAN, 2008.
- [34] IEEE 802.15.4. 2003, Part 15.4:Wireless medium access control and physical layer specifications for low rate wireless personal area networks, Tech. rep. ANSI/IEEE Standard 802.15.4. (Sept).
- [35] I. Ramachandran, A. K. Das and S. Roy, Analysis of the Contention Access Period of IEEE 802.15.4 MAC, ACM Transactions on Sensor Networks, Volume 3, Issue 1, March, 2007.
- [36] F. Yu, T. Wu and S. Biswas, Toward In-Band Self-Organization in Energy-Efficient MAC Protocols for Sensor Networks, IEEE TRANSCTIONS ON MOBILE COMPUTING, VOL.7, No.2, FEB, 2008.
- [37] A. Barroso, U. Roedig and C. J. Sreenan, Use of Framelets for Efficient Transmitter-Receiver Rendezvous in Wireless Sensor Networks, Fifth International IEEE Workshop on Wireless Local Networks, Sydney, Australia, November, 2005.
- [38] J. Benson, T. O'Donovan, U. Roedig and C. J. Sreenan, Opportunistic Aggregation over Duty Cycled Communications in Wireless Sensor Networks, IPSN, 2008.
- [39] M. J. Miller and N. H. Vaidya, A MAC Protocol to Reduce Sensor Network Energy Consumption Using a Wakeup Radio, IEEE TRANSCTIONS ON MO-BILE COMPUTING, VOL.4, No.3, MAY-JUNE, 2005.
- [40] S. Panichpapiboon, G. Ferrari and O. k. Tonguz, Optimal Transmit Power in Wireless Sensor Networks, IEEE TRANSCTIONS ON MOBILE COMPUT-ING, VOL.5, No.10, OCTOBER, 2006.
- [41] X. Liang, W. Li and T. A. Gulliver, Distributed Transmission Power Control for Wireless Sensor Networks, CNSR, 2008.
- [42] M. D. Krasniewski, R. K. Panta, S. Bagchi, C-L. Yang, and W. J. Chappell, Energy-efficient on-demand reprogramming of large-scale sensor networks, ACM Trans. Sens. Netw. 4, 1, Article 2, 38 pages, January, 2008.

- [43] C. Sengul, M. J. Miller and I. Gupta, Adaptive probability-based broadcast forwarding in energy-saving sensor networks, ACM Trans. Sens. Netw. 4, 2, Article 6, 32 pages, March, 2008.
- [44] C. Seung-Joon, K. Ki-Hyuk and Y. Sang-Jo, An Efficient Cross-Layer based Flooding Algorithm with Retransmission Node Selection for Wireless Sensor Networks, IEEE AINA, 2008.
- [45] S. Madden, M. Franklin, J. Hellerstein and W. Hong, The design of an acquisitional query processor for sensor networks, Proceedings of the SIGMOD Conference, New York, 491-502, 2003.
- [46] C. Y. Lin, W. C. Peng and Y. C. Tseng, Efficient In-Network Moving Object Tracking in Wireless Sensor Networks, IEEE TRANSCTIONS ON MOBILE COMPUTING VOL.5 No.8 AUGUST, 2006.
- [47] R. Groenevelt, P. Nain and G. Koole, The Message Delay in Mobile Ad Hoc Networks. Performance Evaluation, Volume 62, Issues 1-4, Pages 210-228, October, 2005.
- [48] T. Spyropoulos, K. Psounis and C. Raghavendra, Spray and Wait: An Efficient Routing Scheme for Intermittently Connected Mobile Networks, SIGCOMM, 2005.
- [49] Z. Xiaolan, Z. Honggang and G. Yu, Impact of Source Counter on DTN Routing Control under Resource Constraints, MobiOpp, 2010.
- [50] A. Lindgren, A. Doria and O. Schelen, Probabilistic Routing in Intermittently Connected Networks, MobiHoc, 2003.
- [51] S. Mao and Y. T. Hou, BeamStar: An Edge-Based Approach to Routing in Wireless Sensor Networks, IEEE TRANSCTIONS ON MOBILE COMPUT-ING, VOL.6, No.11, NOV, 2007.
- [52] E. R. Musaloiu, C. M. Liang and A. Terzis, Koala: Ultra-Low Power Data Retrieval in Wireless Sensor Networks, IPSN, 2008.
- [53] I. Stojmenovic and X. Lin, Power-aware localized routing in wireless networks, IEEE Transactions on Parallel and Distributed Systems, 2001.
- [54] B. Karp and H.T. Kung, Greedy perimeter stateless routing for wireless networks, Proceedings of the Sixth Annual ACM/IEEE International Conference on Mobile Computing and Networking, pages 243-254, Boston, MA, 2000.

- [55] J. Champ and C. Saad, An Energy-Efficient Geographic Routing with Location Errors in Wireless Sensor Networks, ISPAN, 2008.
- [56] S. Mahfoudh and P. Minet, An energy efficient routing based on OLSR in wireless ad hoc and sensor networks, IEEE AINA, 2008.
- [57] C. Adjih, T. Clausen, P. Jacquet, A. Laouiti, P.Minet, P.Muhlethaler, A. Qayyum and L. Viennot, Optimized Link State Routing Protocol, RFC 3626, IETF, 2003.
- [58] E. Lee, S. Park, F. Yu, Y. Choi, M. Jin and S. Kim, A Predictable Mobilitybased Data Dissemination Protocol for Wireless Sensor Networks, IEEE AINA, 2008.
- [59] S.J. Baek and G.de. Veciana, Spatial Energy Balancing Through Proactive Multipath Routing in Wireless Multihop Networks, IEEE/ACM Transactions on Networking, Volume 15, Number 1, Pages 93-104, February, 2007.
- [60] Y. Chen and N. Nasser, Energy-Balancing Multipath Routing Protocol for Wireless Sensor Networks, The Third International Conference on Quality of Service in Heterogeneous Wired/Wireless Networks, 2006.
- [61] M. Haenggi, Energy-balancing strategies for wireless sensor networks, Proceedings of the 2003 International Symposium on Circuits and Systems, 2003.
- [62] P. Li, Y. Gu and B. Zhao, A Global-Energy-Balancing Real-Time Routing in Wireless Sensor Networks, Proceedings of the The 2nd IEEE Asia-Pacific Service Computing Conference, 2007.
- [63] G. Li, Y. Cao, X. Gao and J. Tang, Energy balance routing protocol for wireless sensor networks based on fuzzy next-hop selection. Wuhan University Journal of Natural Sciences, Volume 14, Number 2, Pages 148-152, April, 2009.
- [64] H. Chen, D. Qian, W. Wu and L. Cheng, Swarm Intelligence Based Energy Balance Routing for Wireless Sensor Networks, Second International Symposium on Intelligent Information Technology Application, 2008.
- [65] A. Bakshi and V.K. Prasanna, Energy Balanced Communication in Wireless Sensor Networks, 5th International Conference on Mobile and Wireless Communications Networks, 2003.
- [66] C. Intanagonwiwat, R. Govindan and D. Estrin, Directed diffusion for wireless sensor networking, IEEE/ACM Transactions on Networking, Volume 11, Number 1, Pages 2-16, February, 2003.

- [67] X. Wang, G. Chen and S.K. Das, Avoiding Energy Holes in Wireless Sensor Networks with Nonuniform Node Distribution, IEEE Transactions on Parallel and Distributed Systems, Volume 19, Number 5, Pages 710-720, May, 2008.
- [68] A. A. Nezhad, A. Miri and D. Makrakis, Efficient Topology Discovery for Multihop Wireless Sensor Networks, CNSR, 2008.
- [69] K. Karenos, V. Kalogeraki and S. V. Krishnamurthy, Cluster-Based Congestion Control for Sensor Networks, ACM Transactions on Sensor Networks, Vol. 4, No. 1, Article 5, January, 2008.
- [70] W. R. Heinzelman, A. Chandrakasan and H. Balakrishnan, Energy-Efficient Communication Protocol for Wireless Microsensor Networks, Proceedings of the 33rd Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences(HICSS), 2000.
- [71] O. Younis and S. Fahmy, HEED: A Hybrid, Energy-Efficient, Distributed Clustering Approach for Ad Hoc Sensor Networks, IEEE TRANSCTIONS ON MOBILE COMPUTING, VOL.3, No.4, OCTOBER-DECEMBER, 2004.
- [72] Y. Chen, H. Ma and I. Peng, and T. Chang, Study of Cluster-based Data Forwarding in Sensor Networks with Limited High-Power Mobile Nodes, ISPAN, 2008.
- [73] H. Choi, B. Cha and K. Kim, Energy Efficient Location-based Clustering for Skewed-topology Wireless Sensor Networks, The 3rd International Conference on Grid and Pervasive Computing, 2008.
- [74] H. Kung, C. Huang, H. Ku and Y. Tung, Load Sharing Topology Control Protocol for Harsh Environments in Wireless Sensor Networks, IEEE AINA, 2008.
- [75] J. Kim, C. S. Hussain, W. Yang, D. Kim and M. Park, PRODUCE: A Probability-Driven Unequal Clustering Mechanism for Wireless Sensor Networks, IEEE AINA, 2008.
- [76] S. Kwon, J. g. Kim and C. Kim, An Efficient Tree Structure for Delay Sensitive Data Gathering in Wireless Sensor Networks, IEEE AINA, 2008.
- [77] Katsumi Onodera and Toshiaki Miyazaki, An Autonomous Algorithm for Construction of Energy-conscious Communication Tree in Wireless Sensor Networks, IEEE AINA, 2008.

- [78] N. Trigoni, Y. Yao, A. Demers, J. Gehrke and R. Rajaraman, Wave Scheduling and Routing in Sensor Networks, ACM Trans. Sens. Netw. 3, 1, Article 2, 35 pages, March, 2007.
- [79] R. Kawano and T. Miyazaki, Distributed Data Aggregation in Multi-sink Sensor Networks using a Graph Coloring Algorithm, IEEE AINA, 2008.
- [80] A. T. Hoang and M. Motani, Collaborative broadcasting and compression in cluster-based wireless sensor networks, ACM Trans. Sens. Netw. 3, 3, Article 17, 34 pages, August, 2007.
- [81] G. Shen and A. Ortega, Joint Routing and 2D Transform Optimization for Irregular Sensor Network Grids Using Wavelet Lifting, IPSN, 2008.
- [82] H. Luo, Y. Liu, and S. K. Das, Routing Correlated Data With Fusion Cost in Wireless Sensor Networks, IEEE TRANSCTIONS ON MOBILE COMPUT-ING, VOL.5, No.11, NOVEMBER, 2006.
- [83] H. Luo, Y. Liu and S. K. Das, Distributed Algorithm for Enroute Aggregation Decision in Wireless Sensor Networks, IEEE AINA, 2008.
- [84] X. Su, A combinational algorithmic approach to energy efficient information collection in wireless sensor networks, ACM Trans. Sens. Netw. 3, 1, Article 6, 21 pages, March, 2007.
- [85] S. Madden, M. Franklin, J. Hellerstein, and W. Hong, TAG: A Tiny Aggregation service for ad-hoc sensor networks, In Proc. 5th Symposium on Operating Systems Design and Implementation, pages 131-146, Boston, MA, ACM Press, December, 2002.
- [86] S. Nath, P. B. Gibbons, S. Seshan and Z. Anderson, Synopsis diffusion for robust aggregation in sensor networks, ACM Trans. Sens. Netw. 4, 2, Article 7, 40 pages, March, 2008.
- [87] L. Chitnis, A. Dobra and S. Ranka, Aggregation methods for large-scale sensor networks, ACM Trans. Sens. Netw. 4, 2, Article 9, 36 pages, March, 2008.
- [88] J. Han and M. Kamber, Data Mining: Concepts and Techniques, Morgan Kaufmann, 2000, ISBN: 1558604898.
- [89] A. Taherkordi, R. Mohammadi and F. Eliassen, A Communication-Efficient Distributed Clustering Algorithm for Sensor Networks, IEEE AINA, 2008.

- [90] J. Gao, L. Guibas and J. Hershberger, Sparse Data Aggregation in Sensor Networks, IPSN, Cambridge, Massachusetts, USA, April 25-27, 2007.
- [91] D. Ganesan, D. Estrin and J. Heidemann, DIMENSIONS: Why do we need a new Data Handling architecture for Sensor Networks?, Proceedings of the First Workshop on Hot Topics In Networks (HotNets-I), Princeton, NJ, October, 2002.
- [92] R. Sarkar, X. Zhu and J. Gao, Hierarchical Spatial Gossip for Multi-Resolution Representations in Sensor Networks, IPSN, Cambridge, Massachusetts, USA, April 25-27, 2007.
- [93] X. Li, Y. J. Kim, R. Govindan and W. Hong, Multi-dimensional Range Queries in Sensor Networks, 1st ACM Conference on Embedded Networked Sensor Systems, pages 63-75, 2003.
- [94] Z. J. Tao, Z. H. Gong, Z. Z. OuYang and J. Y. Xu, Two New Push-Pull Balanced Data Dissemination Algorithms for Any-Type Queries in Large-Scale Wireless Sensor Networks, I-SPAN, September, 2008.
- [95] S. Yoon and C. Shahabi, The Clustered Aggregation (CAG) Technique Leveraging Spatial and Temporal Correlations inWireless Sensor Networks, ACM Trans. Sens. Netw. 3, 1, Article 3, 39 pages, March, 2007.
- [96] W. Zhang and G. Cao, DCTC: Dynamic Convoy Tree-Based Collaboration for Target Tracking in Sensor Networks, IEEE Transactions on Wireless Communications, Volume 3, Issue 5, Page(s): 1689 - 1701, September, 2004.
- [97] S. Yoon, C. Veerarittiphan and M. L. Sichitiu, Tiny-Sync: Tight time synchronization for wireless sensor networks, ACM Trans. Sens. Netw. 3, 2, Article 8, 34 pages, June, 2007.
- [98] C. F. Chiasserini and M. Garetto, Modeling the Performance of Wireless Sensor Networks, INFOCOM, 2004.
- [99] O. Dousse, P. Mannersalo and P. Thiran, Latency of Wireless Sensor Networks with Uncoordinated Power Saving Mechanisms, MobiCom, 2004.
- [100] C. Hua, and T. S. P. Yum, Asynchronous random sleeping for sensor networks, ACM Trans. Sens. Netw. 3, 3, Article 15, 25 pages, August, 2007.
- [101] M. Inanc, M. Magdon-Ismail and B. Yener, Power Optimal Connectivity and Coverage in Wireless Sensor Networks, Tec Rep, Department of Computer Science, Rensselaer Polytechnic Institute, Troy, NY, 2003.

- [102] C. F. Hsin and M. Liu, Network Coverage Using Low Duty-Cycled Sensors: Random & Coordinated Sleep Algorithms, IPSN, 2004.
- [103] G. Xing, X. Wang, Y. Zhang, C. Lu, R. Pless and C. Gill, Integrated Coverage and Connectivity Configuration for Energy Conservation in Sensor Networks, ACM Transactions on Sensor Networks, Vol. 1, No. 1, Pages 36-72, August, 2005.
- [104] C. F. Huang and Y. C. Tseng, The Coverage Problem in a Wireless Sensor Network, WSNA, 2003.
- [105] C. F. Huang, Y. C. Tseng and H. L. Wu, Distributed Protocol for Ensuring Both Coverage and Connectivity of a Wireless Sensor Network, ACM Transactions on Sensor Networks, Vol. 3, No. 1, Article 5, March, 2007.
- [106] A. Boukerche and X. Fei, Coverage Protocols for Detecting Fully Sponsored Sensors in Wireless Sensor Networks, PE-WASUN, 2006.
- [107] T. Yan, Y. Gu, T. He and J. A. Stankovic, Design and Optimisation of Distributed Sensing Coverage in Wireless Sensor Networks, ACM Transactions on Embedded Computing Systems, Vol. 7, No. 3, Article 33, April, 2008.
- [108] H. Zhang and J. C. Hou, Maintaining Sensing Coverage and Connectivity in Large Sensor Networks, Ad Hoc & Sensor Wireless Networks, March, 2005.
- [109] H. Zhang and J. C. Hou, On the Upper Bound of α-Lifetime for Large Sensor Networks, ACM Transactions on Sensor Networks, Vol. 1, No. 2, Pages 272-300, November, 2005.
- [110] T. He, P. Vicaire, T. Yan, Q. Cao, G. Zhou, L. Gu, L. Luo, R. Stoleru, J. A. Stankovic and T. F. Abdelzaher, Achieving Long-Term Surveillance in VigilNet, INFOCOM, 2006.
- [111] Q. Cao, T. Abdelzaher, T. He and J. A. Stankovic, Towards Optimal Sleep Scheduling in Sensor Networks for Rare Event Detection, IPSN, 2005.
- [112] S. Ren, Q. Li, H. Wang, X. Chen, and X. Zhang, Design and Analysis of Sensing Scheduling Algorithms under Partial Coverage for Object Detection in Sensor Networks, IEEE TRANSACTIONS ON PARALLEL AND DIS-TRIBUTED SYSTEMS, VOL. 18, NO. 3, MARCH, 2007.
- [113] V. Dyo and C. Mascolo, Efficient Node Discovery in Mobile Wireless Sensor Networks, Proceedings of the 4th IEEE international conference on Distributed Computing in Sensor Systems, 2008.

- [114] J. J. Lian, L. Chen, K. Naik, T. Otzu and G. Agnew, Modelling and enhancing the data capacity of wireless sensor networks, IEEE Monograph on Sensor Network Operations, 2004.
- [115] R. Shah, S. Roy, S. Jain and W. Brunette, Data MULEs: modeling a three-tier architecture for sparse sensor networks, SNPA, 2003.
- [116] A. Somasundara, A. Ramamoorthy and M. Srivastava, Mobile Element Scheduling for Efficient Data Collection in Wireless Sensor Networks with Dynamic Deadlines, RTSS, 2004.
- [117] G. Yaoyao, D. Bozdag, E. Ekici, F. Ozguner and L. Chang-Gun, Partitioning Based Mobile Element Scheduling in Wireless Sensor Networks, SECON, 2005.
- [118] E. Saad, M. Awadalla, M. Saleh, H. Keshk and R. Darwish, A data gathering algorithm for a mobile sink in largescale sensor networks, MMACTEE, 2008.
- [119] S. Gandham, M. Dawande, R. Prakash and S. Venkatesan, Energy Efficient Schemes for Wireless Sensor Networks with Multiple Mobile Base Stations, GLOBECOM, 2003.
- [120] I. Papadimitriou and L. Georgiadis, Maximum Lifetime Routing to Mobile Sink inWireless Sensor Networks, SoftCom, 2005.
- [121] Y. Liu, H. Ngan, and L. M. Ni, Power-aware Node Deployment in Wireless Sensor Networks, SUTC, 2006.
- [122] J. Lian, K. Naik, and G. Agnew, Data Capacity Improvement of Wireless Sensor Networks Using Non-Uniform Sensor Distribution, International Journal of Distributed Sensor Networks, vol. 2, no. 2, pp. 121-145, April-June, 2006.
- [123] D. Wang, B. Xie and D. P. Agrawal, Coverage and Lifetime Optimization of Wireless Sensor Networks with Gaussian Distribution, IEEE TRANSAC-TIONS ON MOBILE COMPUTING, VOL. 7, NO. 12, DECEMBER, 2008.
- [124] X. Jiang, P. Dutta, D. Culler and I. Stoica, Micro power meter for energy monitoring of wireless sensor networks at scale, Proceedings of the 6th international conference on Information processing in sensor networks, 2007.
- [125] D. R. Cox and V. Isham, A Simple Spatial-Temporal Model of Rainfall, Proceedings of the Royal Society of London. Series A, Mathematical and Physical Sciences, Vol. 415, No. 1849, pp. 317-328, Feb. 9, 1998.

- [126] H. Tyan, Design, Realization and Evaluation of a Component-Based Compositional Software Achitecture for Network Simulation, PhD Thesis, Ohio State University, 2002.
- [127] A. Sobeih, W. Chen, J. C. Hou, L. Kung, N. Li, H. Lim, H. Tyan and H. Zhang, J-Sim: a simulation environment for wireless sensor networks, Proceedings of 38th Annual Simulation Symposium, Page(s): 175 - 187, 2005.
- [128] J-SIM, Available on http://sites.google.com/site/jsimofficial/, Accessed 5 November 2009.
- [129] D. Stoyan, W.S. Kendall and J. Mecke, Stochastic Geometry and Its Application, JOHN WILEY & SONS, 1987.
- [130] H.E. Robbins, On the Measure of a Random Set, Annals of Mathematical Statistics, Volume 15, Number 1, Pages 70-74, 1944.
- [131] M. Ballerini, N. Cabibbo, R. Candelier, A Cavagna, E. Cisbani, I. Giardina, A. Orlandi, G. Parisi, A. Procaccini, M. Viale and V. Zdravkovic, Empirical investigation of starling flocks: a benchmark study in collective animal behaviour, Animal Behaviour, Volume 76, Issue 1, Pages 201-215, July, 2008.
- [132] T. J. Pitcher and B. L. Partridge, Fish School Density and Volume, Marine Biology, 54, 383-394, 1979.
- [133] B. R. Mate, R. Gisiner and J. Mobley, Local and migratory movements of Hawaiian humpback whales tracked by satellite telemetry, Canadian Journal of Zoology, 76, 863-868, December 16, 1997.